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 9 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the 10 
Grand Bay South Ballroom of the Hilton Bayfront, St. Petersburg, 11 
Florida, Wednesday morning, October 5, 2005, and was called to 12 
order at 8:30 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Julie Morris. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN JULIE MORRIS:   My name is Julie Morris and as Chairman 15 

of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council, I welcome you 16 
all to our meeting here today.  This is the 202nd meeting of the 17 
council. 18 
 19 
Members of the public will be permitted to present oral 20 
statements in accordance with the schedule published in the 21 
agenda.  Please advise the council staff if you desire to 22 
address the council.  Please give written statements to the 23 
council staff.  You advise the council staff if you want to 24 
speak by filling out one of these white comment cards and 25 
turning them into council staff. 26 
 27 
1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all oral 28 
or written statements to include a brief description of the 29 
background and interests of the person in the subject of the 30 
statement.  31 
 32 
All written information shall include a statement of the source 33 
and date of such information.  It is unlawful for any person to 34 
knowingly and willfully submit to a council false information 35 
regarding any matter the council is considering in the course of 36 
carrying out the Fisheries Act. 37 
 38 
If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that 39 
you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and 40 
committee sessions.  It’s very embarrassing to be standing at 41 
the podium speaking to us and have your cell phone ring at the 42 
same time and it’s embarrassing to council members to be sitting 43 
at the council table and have their cell phones ring. 44 
 45 
Right now, if you haven’t already, please put your phones on 46 
silent or vibrate.  A recording is used for the public record.  47 
A court report is creating a verbatim transcript of the meeting.  48 
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Therefore, for the purpose of voice identification, each member 1 
is requested to identify themselves, starting on my left. 2 
 3 
MR. JOSEPH HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas. 4 

 5 
MR. ROY WILLIAMS:  Roy Williams, Florida. 6 

 7 
MS. KAREN BELL:  Karen Bell, Florida. 8 

 9 
MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama. 10 

 11 
MR. MICHAEL MCLEMORE:  Mike McLemore, NOAA General Counsel. 12 

 13 
MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA General Counsel, 14 

Southeast Region. 15 
 16 
DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 17 

 18 
MS. VIRGINIA FAY:  Ginny Fay, NOAA Fisheries. 19 

 20 
MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 21 

 22 
MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi. 23 

 24 
MR. PHILIP HORN:  Philip Horn, Mississippi. 25 

 26 
MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 27 

 28 
MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas. 29 

 30 
MR. DEGRAAF ADAMS:  Degraaf Adams, Texas. 31 

 32 
MR. DAVID CUPKA:  David Cupka, South Atlantic Council. 33 

 34 
LCDR SCOTT ROGERS:  Scott Rogers, Coast Guard. 35 

 36 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  Wayne Swingle, Gulf Council 37 

staff. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The next thing that we’re going to be doing is 40 

we are going to swear in a reappointed member of the council, 41 
Mr. Joe Hendrix, and Dr. Crabtree will do the swearing in. 42 
 43 
(Whereupon, the oath of office was administered to Mr. Hendrix.) 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’re glad to have you continuing with us, 46 

Joe.  Just by note of explanation, the last time the council 47 
convened in Fort Myers Beach in August, we fully intended to 48 
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have this council meeting in New Orleans beginning on September 1 
12th.  We are instead meeting in early October in St. Petersburg, 2 
because of Hurricane Katrina first and Hurricane Rita second. 3 
 4 
The entire set of council delegates from Louisiana had fully 5 
intended to attend this postponed and rescheduled meeting prior 6 
to the arrival of Hurricane Rita and Hurricane Rita has made it 7 
impossible for each of them, for slightly different sets of 8 
reasons, to be with us today. 9 
 10 
We are also, because we had to reschedule this meeting, our two 11 
newest council members have not been able to attend because of 12 
previous commitments, Dr. Robert Shipp from Alabama and Mr. Bill 13 
Daughdrill from Panama City.  Is that the sum total of who we’re 14 
-- Mr. Vernon Minton, who is State Fisheries Director in 15 
Alabama, is coping with many issues because of the aftermath of 16 
Hurricane Katrina and is also unable to attend the meeting 17 
today. 18 
 19 
We do have a quorum.  We were able to have a quorum for all of 20 
our committee meetings making recommendations to the full 21 
council and we are able to proceed with the important business 22 
of the council. 23 
 24 
We must bear in mind as we go through our deliberations today, 25 
and as we have all week, that a number of council members and 26 
many of the folks that participate in fishery and fishery-27 
related businesses in the northern Gulf have suffered tremendous 28 
loss. 29 
 30 
Many of those sitting at the council table, particularly our 31 
three delegates from Mississippi, have suffered tremendous 32 
personal loss, great disruption of their professional lives, and 33 
we’re very grateful that they were able to attend this meeting 34 
and join these deliberations. 35 
 36 
The ripples of the after effects of these two hurricanes on the 37 
northern Gulf of Mexico and its fisheries are adding challenge 38 
and uncertainty to the decisions and the work that we do here 39 
and we’re trying to carry forward as best we can with the 40 
information that we have and with damaged resources and people 41 
who have suffered great losses and we hope that we can do the 42 
best work possible, given those circumstances.  The next thing 43 
on the agenda is the Adoption of the Agenda.  Are there any 44 
changes to the agenda? 45 
 46 
 47 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Madam Chairman, under Other 48 
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Business, under Tab K, Number 1, we have a number of reports on 1 
listing damages done by Katrina and Rita and in that same 2 
discussion, we have been invited by Senator Thad Cochrane, who 3 
is the chair of the Senate Appropriations Committee, and Senator 4 
Trent Lott to make our recommendations to them on areas that 5 
should be funded to help provide some hurricane disaster relief 6 
to the fisheries of the Gulf of Mexico. 7 
 8 
You were passed out a one-pager that includes a summary of a lot 9 
of the actions that could be taken that was drafted by staff and 10 
Ms. Morris, with the help of a lot of people in the audience.  11 
We would hope that you would read that during this session and 12 
be ready to add to or detract from it when we get to Other 13 
Business at the end of this meeting. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there any other business or any other 16 

changes for the agenda? 17 
 18 
MR. PERRET:  I would ask -- I’ve got to leave tomorrow morning 19 

and I don’t know how much time I’ll be able to spend here, but I 20 
would ask that we move Item XIII, Election of Chair and Vice 21 
Chair, to the last item of business today. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there any objection to that suggestion?   24 

 25 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, do you think it would be more 26 

appropriate for us to move the election to the next meeting, 27 
because we have no representation from Louisiana.  Two of our 28 
Alabama representatives are gone and could not the committees 29 
just stay intact the way they are until a new chairman can be 30 
elected at the next meeting? 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  What we’re talking about now is agenda 33 

management and so I guess this is appropriate.  My strong 34 
argument against delaying the election of the chair and the vice 35 
chair is that if we do that, we will not have a constituted, 36 
approved new committee memberships until the March meeting of 37 
2006. 38 
 39 
I hesitate to put off until March the seating of the new 40 
committees that would be appointed by the new chair and for that 41 
reason, I think it’s important to go ahead with the election at 42 
this meeting. 43 
 44 
MR. ADAMS:  I think the other comment, Bobbi, is there is a 45 

joint meeting of all the council chairs in Washington at the end  46 
 47 
of October that if we don’t elect a new chair at this meeting, 48 
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the new chair wouldn’t be there. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Actually, the current chairs and vice chairs 3 

serve until the election.  I think the SOPPs sets that out, that 4 
we serve until the election takes place.  I have a request from 5 
Mr. Perret that we move the election of chair and vice chair up 6 
on the agenda to the end of today and I have a request from Ms. 7 
Walker that we not have the election at this meeting and that we 8 
wait until November.  I don’t have a motion from either. 9 
 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  If we elected officers at the November meeting, 11 

why couldn’t the chairman elected in November do committee 12 
appointments following that meeting so that the new committees 13 
would be meeting and staffed by January?  Is there anything that 14 
prevents that from happening? 15 
 16 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  No, and historically, that’s 17 

happened a couple of times. 18 
 19 
MR. PERRET:  I guess everyone in this room has been impacted by 20 

these storms.  No one I know of sitting at this table has been 21 
impacted harder than I have.  I lost an office in Mississippi, a 22 
complete home in Mississippi, a home-and-a-half in Louisiana and 23 
I went to the trouble to get here and I would like to vote at 24 
this meeting.  The other people, they made their decision not to 25 
come and I’m here and I would like to vote. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I still don’t have a motion regarding this on 28 

the agenda.  Does somebody want to make a motion? 29 
 30 
MR. PERRET:  I move that we have the election as the last item 31 
of business today. 32 
 33 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Williams seconds.  Is there any discussion 36 

on the motion? 37 
 38 
MS. WALKER:  I would like to make a substitute motion that we 39 
not have the election at this meeting and that it be the first 40 
order of business at the next council meeting. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for the substitute motion?   43 

 44 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll second it. 45 

 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Seconded by Dr. Crabtree.  Is there discussion 48 
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of the substitute motion?  Discussion on the substitute motion? 1 
 2 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I’m looking for a compromise here.  I haven’t 3 

heard but one person running for chair and I know several people 4 
are running for vice chair.  I’m wondering if we would consider 5 
doing the chairman vote today so the chair could go ahead and 6 
get the committees assembled by the time of the next meeting, 7 
and then delay the election of vice chair until the other six 8 
council members are here. 9 
 10 
I’ll tell you what.  I’ll offer that as a substitute motion, to 11 
elect a chair as the last order of business at this meeting 12 
today and to elect a vice chair at the next meeting. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for the second substitute 15 

motion? 16 
 17 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Walker seconds the second substitute 20 

motion.  Is there discussion of the second substitute motion? 21 
 22 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m going to speak in opposition.  If you’ll 23 

remember, we elected chair and vice chair and the chair wasn’t 24 
even at the table when 9/11 hit.  We wanted to go ahead and 25 
conduct business and that was as big a disaster as what is being 26 
faced here today. 27 
 28 
The members have come and we’ve conducted business on all of our 29 
plans that affects people’s lives and I just think it’s 30 
inappropriate for this one chair and vice chair -- Actually, 31 
Julie should make the call.  She’s the chair.  She gave her 32 
opinion and that should have been the ruling.  There shouldn’t 33 
have even been any motions, in my opinion. 34 
 35 
That’s how we handled it in the past.  The chair made the 36 
decision and we need to go ahead and vote and go ahead with 37 
business.  There’s times that a lot of us aren’t here and you 38 
make that decision and if someone that isn’t here wanted to run, 39 
they should have told someone around this table to nominate 40 
them.  They don’t have to be here.  Mr. Fensom wasn’t here and 41 
he was elected.  There is no reason to delay this. 42 
 43 
MR. PERRET:  I see the next meeting is scheduled for mid-44 

November.  How many of us may not be here in November?  Perhaps 45 
the three of us from Mississippi may not be able to make the 46 
November meeting.  We came to this one and we may have something 47 
come up for the next one.  Are we going to keep delaying because 48 
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certain people are not here?   1 
 2 
I think we should vote.  It’s scheduled for this meeting.  3 
Everyone who is on this council knew it was coming up and they 4 
chose -- Whatever their reasons, they’re not here.  I too speak 5 
against the substitute motion. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are you ready to vote on the substitute 8 
motion?  Is there any further discussion?  All those in favor of 9 
the substitute motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  My 10 
call is that the motion failed, but we can have a show of hands.  11 
All those in favor raise your hand, five in favor; opposed raise 12 
your hand, five.  I vote opposed.  The motion failed. 13 
 14 

Right now, if there aren’t any further motions, we’re back to 15 
Bobbi’s motion that it be postponed.  All those in favor of this 16 
motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion fails.   17 
 18 
The original motion, which was hold the election of chair and 19 
vice chair at the end of today, all those in favor say aye; all 20 
those opposed like sign.  The motion passes and we will hold the 21 
election at the end of the day today. 22 

 23 
That was unexpected.  Are there any other changes to the agenda?  24 
Okay.  We are going to move into the Approval of the Minutes, 25 
which is Tab A.  Are there any changes that need to be made to 26 
the minutes? 27 
 28 
MR. GRIMES:  Page 213, Line 38, the third word in is “can” and 29 

that should be “can’t.”  That is it, Madam Chairman. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any other changes to the minutes?  Can I have 32 

a motion for approval of the minutes? 33 
 34 
MS. WALKER:  So moved. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Moved by Ms. Walker and seconded by Mr. 37 
Hendrix.  Is there any opposition to approval of the minutes?  38 
The minutes are approved. 39 
 40 

Next we have public testimony.  We’re taking public testimony 41 
this morning on two items, Reef Fish Amendment 18A and its 42 
environmental assessment and the final red grouper regulatory 43 
amendment.   44 
 45 
I have two cards of people who wanted to speak on 18A.  Before 46 
we begin public testimony, let me just say a couple of things.  47 
We are limiting speakers to no more than five minutes.  That 48 
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doesn’t mean you have to take all of your five minutes that 1 
you’re allowed to speak. 2 
 3 
We think public comment is a very important part of our decision 4 
making process and we promise to listen to you respectfully.  We 5 
may ask you a few questions.  We ask and insist that each of you 6 
be civil and respectful in your comments.  We will not tolerate 7 
any personal attacks on anybody, anybody on the council, anybody 8 
on the staff, any other members of the public who are speaking. 9 
 10 
That kind of personal attack and hostility undermines good 11 
public process and civil deliberations of the issues that we 12 
have in front of us and so I will insist on that and, again, 13 
within those boundaries of behavior, we really are anxious to 14 
hear from you. 15 
 16 
We have difficult issues ahead of us, particularly in the area 17 
of the red grouper issues, and we need your comments and 18 
testimony in order to make the best decision possible in these 19 
issues. 20 
 21 
The first agenda public hearing is on Amendment 18A, which we 22 
plan to take final action on today, and I have about five cards 23 
of people who want to speak on that and the first speaker will 24 
be Marianne Cufone and she will be followed by William Ward. 25 
 26 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  While she is coming up, when you 27 

get a yellow light there you’ve got one minute to conclude your 28 
comment. 29 

 30 
MS. MARIANNE CUFONE:  Good morning, everybody.  My name is 31 

Marianne Cufone and I’m here on behalf of the Gulf Restoration 32 
Network.  GRN is a coalition of over fifty groups and 33 
individuals dedicated to protecting and restoring the valuable 34 
resources of the Gulf of Mexico and GRN has members in all five 35 
Gulf states. 36 
 37 
We’re taking final action here today on 18A and so I only have a 38 
few things to say and I think I’ve said them several times 39 
before and so they shouldn’t be too terribly surprising.  Under 40 
5.5.3, Reef Fish as Bait, GRN supports Alternative 2, Suboption 41 
C, which is preventing the use of all reef for commercial and 42 
recreational. 43 
 44 
Under 5.5.4, VMS, we support either Alternative 2, Suboption B 45 
or Alternative 3, as appropriate.  One is funding by the 46 
government and then one is whatever type of funding.  I think 47 
VMS is very important and in whichever instance is possible and 48 
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appropriate, it needs to go forward. 1 
 2 
We’re finally finishing up this 18A amendment and I want to also 3 
take this opportunity to remind everyone that there were many 4 
more things originally included in this and that we split them 5 
into 18A and 18B.  We still haven’t covered adequately bycatch 6 
reduction issues in the Gulf of Mexico and so I look forward to 7 
those being in 18B. 8 
 9 
18B still doesn’t have a timeline and so I hope as we move past 10 
this amendment and it gets forwarded to the Secretary for 11 
approval that we’ll start taking up those issues and move 12 
forward on those as well. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Ms. Cufone?  Thank you, 15 

Marianne.  The next speaker is William Ward and he will be 16 
followed by Randy Baker. 17 
 18 
MR. WILLIAM WARD:  Thank you, Madam Chairman.  Our previous 19 

testimony is on the record.  My name is William Ward and I’m 20 
here to represent the Gulf Fishermen’s Association.  Our 21 
previous testimony regarding Amendment 18 stands as it was 22 
previously. 23 
 24 
Furthermore, we recommend, as Marianne recommended before, to 25 
work further with the reduction of bycatch in the Gulf of 26 
Mexico.  We believe that the agency itself is setting up a 27 
workshop and our association recommends that we work hard with 28 
the agency and with the NGOs to do so.  That’s my only testimony 29 
at this time, unless we want to discuss the issues regarding the 30 
trip limit, Madam Chairman. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That will be under the red grouper testimony 33 

and so we’ll call you back up at that time.  Thank you, William.  34 
The next speaker is Randy Baker and he will be followed by Libby 35 
Fetherson.  Is Randy in the room?  Libby Fetherson and Libby 36 
will be followed by Bob Zales, II. 37 
 38 
MS. LIBBY FETHERSON:  Thank you, Madam Chair.  For the record, 39 

my name is Libby Fetherson and I work for the Ocean Conservancy 40 
and I think our testimony on 18A is on the record as well.  41 
Based on some of the discussions we heard here earlier in the 42 
week, it seems like you guys really understand the value of VMS 43 
on commercial fishing vessels and we want to support that. 44 
 45 
We recognize that there’s a lot of trouble in the Gulf right now 46 
with our fisheries and that federal funding for VMS is 47 
uncertain.  However, we would urge you to pursue mandatory VMS 48 
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systems on all fishing boats, regardless of federal funding or 1 
not, as Marianne said. 2 
 3 
We would also like to support the bycatch mortality mitigation 4 
measures discussed in Section 4.3.1 and the Ocean Conservancy is 5 
actively involved in the smalltooth sawfish measures and so we 6 
support the specific protocols to facilitate the safe handling 7 
of smalltooth sawfish, but we encourage NMFS and the council to 8 
also require carrying line cutters that would allow for 9 
compliance with the safe handling procedures and that’s all I 10 
have at this time. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Libby.  Any questions or comments 13 

for Libby?  Thank you.  The next speaker is Bob Zales, II, and 14 
he will be followed by Randy Baker if he has come into the room. 15 
 16 
MR. BOB ZALES, II:  I’m Bob Zales, II, representing the Panama 17 

City Boatmen Association.  Our testimony is in this record too 18 
several times and I would just like to reinforce our position on 19 
the VMS part of this, that if you’re going to require VMS with 20 
commercial permits, that if those permits are on charterboats 21 
that the VMS only be required to be activated when that charter 22 
vessel is commercial fishing.  I would like you all to consider 23 
that.  Other than that, that’s basically about it because you’ve 24 
heard from me too much already.  Any questions? 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Bob?  Thank you, Bob.  Is 27 

Randy Baker in the room?  If not, we are going to go on to Ken 28 
Daniels.  Neither of them are here?  Okay.  Then we are going to 29 
move into -- That’s the last card I have on 18A.  Was there 30 
anybody else who put a card in on 18A that we might have missed?  31 
Then we’re going to move into testimony on the other item for 32 
public testimony today, which is our grouper regulatory 33 
amendment. 34 
 35 
Let me say as we begin this that the last time we took public 36 
testimony on this issue, many of you who spoke to us were urging 37 
us to -- You took your public testimony time to address the 38 
interim rule that NOAA has put in place that involves a closed 39 
season for the months of November and December. 40 
 41 
That issue is one that the council is not really in a position 42 
to influence at this point in time.  There’s litigation 43 
regarding it and NOAA is very clear about the path that they’re 44 
taking with that rule.   45 
 46 
What we really want to hear from you about today are the actions 47 
that are in our framework action.  If you don’t have a copy of 48 
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it, there’s copies of it on the back table.   1 
 2 
We have actions in this framework amendment that address red 3 
grouper trip limits.  We have actions that address red grouper 4 
landings limits, actions that address recreational for-hire 5 
captain and crew daily bag limits, and actions that address an 6 
aggregate grouper daily bag limit and those are the actions that 7 
we really need your testimony on today. 8 
 9 
We are trying to get these actions completed and deliberated on 10 
and decided on so that they can be in place either at the 11 
beginning or very early in 2006 and this will be the second 12 
hearing that we’ve held at a full council meeting on this topic 13 
and I’m really going to ask you to focus on those actions in 14 
your public comment.   15 
 16 
That’s the most valuable thing you can tell us today.  The first 17 
speaker will be P.K. Lichtenberger and he will be followed by 18 
Armando Suarez.  Is P.K. in the room?  Again, we are going to 19 
limit you to five minutes and the little lights will give you a 20 
warning when you get down to one minute. 21 
 22 
MS. P.K. LICHTENBERGER:  My name is P.K. Lichtenberger.  My 23 

husband and I own Bette’s Fishing Center, which is one of the 24 
larger fishing tackle stores on the west coast of Florida.  We 25 
also own a small charter business.  Last June, a whole four 26 
months ago, we just purchased a brand new boat to try and expand 27 
our charter business. 28 
 29 
We’re already getting hit real hard with this closure, the two-30 
month closure.  To look at another closure two months after the 31 
two-month closure is going to be pretty tough.  Our business is 32 
about 30 percent bottom fishing and it’s something that we’re 33 
seeing right now, a lot of people coming into the business are 34 
backing off from buying bigger boats. 35 
 36 
Red tide has been terrible this year.  We’ve got fuel prices 37 
skyrocketing and who knows what the grouper laws are going to 38 
be.  Frankly, I’m seeing a lot of people emphasizing more on 39 
inshore fishing, which is putting more pressure on inshore 40 
fishing.  41 
 42 
The whole question is why.  I understand that the survey data 43 
shows that there’s been an increase in recreational grouper 44 
landings.  That 3.8 million pounds is a number that a lot of 45 
people have questioned and I guess, to some extent, if I 46 
understand things correctly, the 3.18 million pounds is compiled 47 
from the boat ramp surveys where they actually measure the fish.  48 
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 1 
There’s no question about that.  Maybe they target an extra 2 
person and this guy looks like he comes in with grouper and I 3 
don’t care about that.  A fish is a fish.  They measure it and 4 
they figure how many fish per trip, not a problem. 5 
 6 
The charterboat and headboat surveys, those have got to be 7 
fairly pretty close to reliable.  The thing I have a problem 8 
with is the telephone survey.  My understanding is that the boat 9 
ramp surveys are extrapolated by the numbers from the telephone 10 
survey and that the telephone survey gives them an estimated 11 
number of trips. 12 
 13 
What I would like to know is has anyone actually read the 14 
telephone survey?  Can you show me in here where it says 15 
grouper?  Does it say anywhere in here bottom fishing?  Does it 16 
say federal waters?  17 
 18 
The bottom line is the telephone survey that’s used to produce 19 
this number that gives the recreational fishing effort, all it 20 
is is a demographic study.  It does not tell you how many trips 21 
people specifically went out and targeted grouper. 22 
 23 
If you had called me last May, I would have said yes, I had ten 24 
fishing trips.  The question that’s in here, the only thing 25 
that’s even remotely indicating grouper fishing, is did you fish 26 
in a river, the Gulf, a bay, or excuse me, the Gulf/ocean. 27 
 28 
Well, if you asked me that question, I’m going to say I fished 29 
in the Gulf.  The fact of the matter is those ten trips, four of 30 
them were catching bait for kingfish tournaments and the other 31 
six were fishing kingfish tournaments.  We did not drop one 32 
bottom line and we did not catch one red grouper.  We didn’t try 33 
and catch grouper. 34 
 35 
What we’ve done is we’ve taken this telephone survey data and 36 
lumped it altogether into everybody who says they fished in the 37 
Gulf with grouper fishing, which takes the guys who are tracking 38 
tarpon up and down the beach, it takes guys who are sitting on 39 
Madeira Beach reef helping their kids catch grunts. 40 
 41 
Everybody is a red grouper fisherman.  That number, I think, is 42 
a huge problem with the survey data.  Without that survey data, 43 
MRFSS can’t get a good idea.  I guess one of the big problems 44 
that I have with it is here’s a decision that’s going to get 45 
made that’s going to affect my business, both of my businesses, 46 
for the next however many years this rule goes into effect and 47 
we don’t have data. 48 
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 1 
The data that we have is coming from kind of a questionable 2 
source or not a questionable source, but part of the data 3 
doesn’t fit.  Now, I have big problems with the business and the 4 
way that fishing has been going, it’s just been a bad season.  5 
Next year might be better. 6 
 7 
We’ve got skyrocketing fuel prices, we have manufacturers costs 8 
going up, we have less and less people wanting to bother.  Plus, 9 
we’ve got now an interim rule that’s been put into effect that 10 
hasn’t even taken effect yet. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  P.K., your time is up.  Thank you for your 13 

comments.  Do you want to ask a question, Mr. Perret? 14 
 15 
MR. PERRET:  You started out and you said you and your husband 16 

are in the fishing tackle and charterboat business and you’ve 17 
just bought a new boat.  Then your next statement was there are 18 
new people getting into the business.  When you say getting into 19 
the business, I assume you’re talking about charterboat and not 20 
the tackle business. 21 
 22 
MS. LICHTENBERGER:  Maybe I misspoke.  I was not thinking of new 23 

people getting into the business, but I was talking about 24 
customers that are coming into the store not wanting to upgrade 25 
their boats and not wanting to fish offshore anymore.  Frankly, 26 
it’s expensive.   27 
 28 
You’ve got a trip that used to cost you $300 that’s now costing 29 
you $600 and to go out and catch three fish, people are just 30 
like, it’s not worth it. 31 
 32 
MR. PERRET:  That’s why I questioned you, because I’m hearing 33 

that instead of people getting into the charterboat business 34 
they’re getting out of the charterboat business and I was 35 
wondering when you were saying more people getting into the 36 
business just what you meant by that. 37 
 38 
MS. LICHTENBERGER:  We purchased the boat that we purchased in 39 

order to hopefully expand the business a little bit and also to 40 
get our costs down.  We went to the four stroke engines trying 41 
to keep our costs down. 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just wanted to respond for a second, P.K., to 44 

your comments.  You’re right that the telephone survey is only 45 
getting at total overall effort.  That is how the program is 46 
designed.  That gets at how many people went fishing.  What they 47 
caught and where they went comes from the dockside interviews 48 
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and that is the design of the survey. 1 
 2 
Now the headboat survey is a completely independent set of 3 
information and the charterboat survey is also done differently, 4 
because we know who those are. 5 
 6 
The thing the council is faced with is all of those independent 7 
sources show basically similar trends, that the catches went up 8 
substantially in 2004.  Most all the information we have is 9 
pretty consistent with elevated catches in 2004. 10 
 11 
MS. LICHTENBERGER:  I have not seen in our business, in the walk 12 

in business, I haven’t seen everybody coming in raving about the 13 
great red grouper catches they’ve had.  Our frozen bait sales 14 
are actually down for the past two years now, which is -- Our 15 
basic indicator of bottom fishing is how much frozen bait we 16 
sell and we track that all very carefully.  I just don’t see it. 17 
 18 
I haven’t seen the articles in the paper, I haven’t seen 19 
charterboats coming in and going oh, God, you’ve got to go 20 
chartering because we’re having such great catches. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, P.K., for your comments.  The next 23 

speaker is Brian Gorski and he will be followed by Buster 24 
Niquet.  Once again, I want to encourage speakers to give us 25 
advice, as much as you can, on the actions in our regulatory 26 
framework. 27 
 28 
MR. BRIAN GORSKI:  My name is Brian Gorski, a resident of 29 

Palmetto, Florida.  I would just like to say that I support the 30 
FWC’s recommendations and also CCA of Florida’s recommendations 31 
on Gulf grouper. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Brian.  Any questions for Brian?  34 

The next speaker is Buster Niquet and he will be followed by 35 
Dennis O’Hern.  Good morning, Buster. 36 
 37 
MR. BUSTER NIQUET:  I’m Buster Niquet.  I’m a commercial 38 

fisherman.  I’ve been doing it for quite a while.  About the red 39 
grouper regulations, as you know, the council and National 40 
Marine Fisheries Service together have succeeded in confusing 41 
further an already confused situation. 42 
 43 
By proposing and then rejecting rules that both organizations 44 
came up with, the general fishing public is seriously fouled up.  45 
The commercial fishing case is by and large documented by trip 46 
tickets, which are required by the states wherever they fish and 47 
wherever the fish are landed.  This is true as well for grouper 48 



 16 

as well as snappers. 1 
 2 
Now there is talk of a mandated observer program in the red 3 
snapper fishery.  When observers were required on boats fishing 4 
for swordfish and tuna fish, the larger and more comfortable 5 
boats wound up carrying almost all of the observers, because the 6 
smaller boats either didn’t have the room or the observers just 7 
didn’t want to go on them. 8 
 9 
You’ve come up with the reports are biased, to say the least, 10 
from an observer program.  Once again, the ones failing to carry 11 
or the onus for not carrying will fall back on the permit holder 12 
and not on the vessel or vessel captain. 13 
 14 
This is a clear example of discrimination and should not be 15 
tolerated.  The same thing happens when permit holders lease out 16 
their endorsements.  If we’re going to have an ITQ on groupers, 17 
you’re going to have permit holders on that and the same thing 18 
will happen with that. 19 
 20 
The permit holders don’t have any control of the actions of the 21 
vessel or its captain and they should not be held responsible.  22 
Once again, in spite of numerous reports of recreational 23 
fishermen selling their catch or exceeding the limit, there has 24 
been no effort to adopt a reporting method, either logbooks or 25 
some other way, that we can tell what they’re actually doing. 26 
 27 
It’s no wonder the fishery is so confused.  There are more than 28 
one million recreational boats registered in the state of 29 
Florida.  There are at least half that many trailered in from 30 
other states and if each one of these vessels catches one five-31 
pound fish over the limit, that’s another 750,000 pounds not 32 
showing on any model anywhere. 33 
 34 
This doesn’t include the so-called catch and release, which 35 
means you throw a smaller fish back out of the fish box when you 36 
catch a bigger one.  On a commercial boat, any fish thrown back 37 
is a discard.  On a recreational boat, it’s called catch and 38 
release or high grading.  Let’s get realistic.  A dead fish is a 39 
dead fish. 40 
 41 
The only difference is the fish caught and thrown back by 42 
commercial boats are mandated by law.  Nobody checks the 43 
recreational boats.  Having said that, let’s get to the grouper 44 
plan. 45 
 46 
Right now, in the Panama City area, diesel fuel is close to 47 
$3.00 per gallon.  That’s bad enough, but there’s very little 48 
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fuel available.  My boats can’t run on 500 gallons a month, 1 
which is what we’re getting and I think Bobby, I think he’s 2 
getting some fuel, but not very much of that either. 3 
 4 
Combine this with a closure at the end of the week and a 5,500-5 
pound trip limit which has been in effect and you have a 6 
collapse not only of the fishery, but real impact on the 7 
restaurants, tackle shops, and other businesses that are 8 
related. 9 
 10 
The country has survived hurricanes in the past because 11 
government action didn’t hinder business or stop people from 12 
working.  This time, these actions will most likely throw the 13 
whole Gulf coast into a recession.  With the price of fuel like 14 
it is, no one bandit or longline fishing will be able to make a 15 
living with a 5,500-pound trip limit.  Perhaps 6,500 pounds 16 
year-round. 17 
 18 
To recap, the problem with this fishery in the Gulf is not a 19 
habitat problem or a serious problem with overfishing.  The 20 
current troubles are caused by measures put in place by previous 21 
councils, who on the surface of these seem to have been 22 
intimidated by the biologists and statisticians, who put more 23 
credence in their flow charts and projections then they did in 24 
the actual reports and events related to them by people fishing.  25 
While the releasing of fish deemed undersized looks good on 26 
paper, the truth is that we are being forced to -- 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Buster, your time is up. 29 

 30 
MS. WALKER:  Buster, thank you for being here with us today.  31 

Did I understand you to say that you’re being restricted to just 32 
500 gallons of diesel fuel a month? 33 
 34 
MR. NIQUET:  If it’s available at all.  The Panama City area 35 

doesn’t have fuel.  It’s all been taken by FEMA. 36 
 37 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Did I also hear you say that you could not make 38 

it on a 5,500-pound trip limit, but you could a 6,500? 39 
 40 
MR. NIQUET:  With 6,500, the crews can make a little money.  41 

With the price of fuel like it is now, at 5,500 pounds we’re 42 
just -- Crews don’t even want to go fishing.  You can’t stay out 43 
eight or ten days and catch 5,500 pounds of fish and get $200 or 44 
$300 for your share. 45 
 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  Buster, are you talking about longline or 47 

vertical line boats? 48 
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 1 
MR. NIQUET:  I’m talking about longline. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further questions or comments?  Thank you, 4 

Buster.  The next speaker is Dennis O’Hern and he will be 5 
followed by Bob Benton. 6 
 7 
MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Madam Chair, I believe you skipped Armando 8 

Suarez.  You had called him as the speaker up and I’m going to 9 
go ahead and cede the podium to him. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Sorry, Armando. 12 

 13 
MR. ARMANDO SUAREZ:  I didn’t actually expect to get called this 14 

early and so forgive me if the big gulp hasn’t kicked in yet.  15 
My name is Armando Suarez.  I’m a recreational spear fisherman.  16 
I’m speaking here today and I’m representing my spear fishing 17 
club, Team Spear Board. 18 
 19 
Team Spear Board is a forty-member spear fishing club whose 20 
members are among the top spear fishermen in the state of 21 
Florida, as well as many of the prominent figures on the spear 22 
fishing website, spearboard.com. 23 
 24 
For those that don’t know, spearboard.com is by and far the top 25 
spear fishing website on the internet.  It currently has 4,200-26 
plus registered members and it’s growing everyday and there’s 27 
tens of thousands more anonymous guest users that view the site 28 
on a consistent basis. 29 
 30 
I would like to see by a show of hands how many members of the 31 
council have checked out spearboard.com and go anonymously on 32 
and kind of see what’s going on in the world of spear fishing.  33 
Anybody?  That’s kind of odd because I’ve seen pictures that 34 
have originally been posted on spearboard.com actually on the 35 
National Marine Fisheries website.  We can track IP addresses 36 
and so you guys don’t need to raise your hands. 37 
 38 
What I would like to do now is lay a couple of facts on you.  39 
You may want to pay close attention to these facts.  You never 40 
know, you may be on Jeopardy one day and knowledge of these 41 
facts may win you a buck or two. 42 
 43 
Fact Number 1, fuel has tripled in price since early 2004.  This 44 
fact alone has and will continue to severely limit the 45 
recreational fishing effort.  Fact, there’s been a persistent 46 
red tide that has ravaged the marine ecosystem off of Florida’s 47 
west coast. 48 
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 1 
How many of you have recently dove let’s say from Sarasota to 2 
Bayport some of wrecks, reefs, and ledges let’s say in the 3 
recent months?  Anybody?  No?  Okay, I know it’s kind of tough 4 
sometimes to get out when you’re in your office all day 5 
manipulating data, but take it from somebody that has dove and I 6 
can tell you that you have a better chance of catching fish on 7 
the surface of the moon than on some of these spots.  It is 8 
absolutely lifeless. 9 
 10 
Fact Number 3, we’ve just experienced, as we all know, probably 11 
the worst hurricane in U.S. history.  It has outright destroyed 12 
the infrastructure that supports recreational fishing in the 13 
northern Gulf.  That has and will continue to limit severely the 14 
recreational fishing effort. 15 
 16 
Despite these facts, which I feel have already extracted the 17 
pound of flesh that the National Marine Fisheries Service 18 
desires from the recreational sector, despite that fact that 19 
numerous senators and congressman have gone on record opposing 20 
these new permanent regulations, despite the fact that the FWC 21 
has refused to follow suit in these regulations, in essence 22 
calling BS on these regulations, pardon my English, despite the 23 
fact that the disparity in the state and federal regulations 24 
will cause an enforcement nightmare and puts the onus on 25 
regulation not with the FWC, but with the U.S. Coast Guard --  26 
 27 
I can see the new recruitment commercials on TV now.  We’ve got 28 
the U.S. Army, the Army of one; U.S. Navy, accelerate your life; 29 
U.S. Air Force, cross into the blue; U.S. Coast Guard, 30 
relentless pursuit of the grouper looter.  That’s real nice. 31 
 32 
Despite the fact that we still have longline fishing operating 33 
in the Gulf of Mexico, these people who can take 10,000 pounds 34 
of fish at a whack and in the process they kill 20,000 to 30,000 35 
more of undersized fish, that’s a fact. 36 
 37 
Despite all this, the National Marine Fisheries Service is still 38 
hell bent on pursuing these regulations and these regulations 39 
are going to severely impact those in the recreational fishing 40 
sector and it’s going to cost the state of Florida multi-41 
millions of dollars.  Team Spear Board 100 percent supports the 42 
position of the FRA and the CCA.  Thank you.  Any questions? 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions?  Thank you, Mr. Suarez.  Mr. 45 

O’Hern.  Dennis, just let me say that Bob Benton will follow Mr. 46 
O’Hern. 47 
 48 
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MR. O’HERN:  Thank you, Madam Chair, council members, staff, 1 

public.  My name is Dennis O’Hern.  I’m the Executive Director 2 
of the Fishing Rights Alliance.  We are a group of recreational 3 
and commercial fishermen primarily devoted to fishing using 4 
individual attended effort gear and we’re devoted also to the 5 
sustainable harvest of our fishery, which is why we’re all here 6 
today. 7 
 8 
First off, gosh, where do we start?  The fishery is in such bad 9 
shape right now, the grouper fishery, with the red tide and the 10 
tripling of the fuel prices.  Think about it, triple.  It now 11 
costs three times as much to run a boat and when it’s the cost 12 
of doing business, it’s the cost of doing business.  When it’s 13 
the cost of gaining pleasure, it’s something that you can only 14 
spend so much on.  You have only so much recreational money. 15 
 16 
It may sound like fun, recreational money.  Recreational money 17 
is what runs this state, $3.8 billion directed economic 18 
expenditures on saltwater fishing. 19 
 20 
This two-month closure, although NMFS initial estimates of $11 21 
million, I can’t believe anybody even brought that up.  It’s a 22 
little bit more like $200 million for this closure.  You’ve got 23 
charter captains that have already lost a ton of trips and 24 
that’s without the red tide causing them problems.  They’ve had 25 
to cancel all their offshore trips for November and December. 26 
 27 
The FWC, who I think we all agree is a pretty good fisheries 28 
management group and they’ve got a great track record, they’ve 29 
reviewed the same situation that you’ve reviewed.  This is a 30 
fish that’s landed in our state, the state of Florida, and 31 
they’ve found no biological need for action whatsoever. 32 
 33 
They voted to keep five and two.  The only way they voted for 34 
five and one originally on the interim rule was if that was what 35 
the interim rule would go to.  That didn’t work.  The FWC stated 36 
last week clearly that they did vote to enforce a five/one 37 
regulation, even though they felt it was unnecessary, for two 38 
reasons. 39 
 40 
Number one, ease of enforcement.  One red grouper, federal or 41 
state waters, makes it a little easier for them to enforce if 42 
you all go ahead with the closure.  What they did do is said 43 
they would go to a five/one permanent rule if the council would 44 
match that.  That’s no closure, five aggregate, and one red. 45 
 46 
That gets you pretty close to the paper reduction you’re looking 47 
for and this paper reduction, I have yet to see any factors of 48 



 21 

red tide, fuel costs, or any of the other factors that are 1 
causing an absolute drop in fishing effort. 2 
 3 
I’ve been going to Bay Pines Boat Ramp for two years now, 4 
because I live ten minutes away, it’s my main ramp and for the 5 
past nine months, on a Saturday or a Sunday, even in the middle 6 
of the day -- I’ll drive there and check it out now and it’s not 7 
even half full. 8 
 9 
This is the most popular ramp to go offshore.  It’s right inside 10 
John’s Pass.  It’s in the middle of the most populated county in 11 
the state where most of the offshore grouper fishing originates 12 
from.  There has not been that effort and I’m not going to be 13 
surprised at all when MRFSS comes back and tells us we’ve been 14 
fishing at the same level for the past two or three years or 15 
it’s pretty close. 16 
 17 
Those numbers are all based on previous years and they’re 18 
averaged.  It’s not a real estimate at all and it’s certainly 19 
nothing for anybody to take action on, especially with this 20 
drastic of an economic impact. 21 
 22 
We are asking you all to split the commercial and the 23 
recreational portions of this grouper amendment, because we 24 
understand that the big push is for the commercial trip limits 25 
to be in place when the emergency rule expires. 26 
 27 
If you all take a look, we have had virtually no time for public 28 
input on this grouper issue.  There was the St. Pete public 29 
input, which now this is kind of negated by it, because you had 30 
this meeting in St. Pete.  You haven’t had public input anywhere 31 
else but Fort Myers and after you came out with those 32 
alternatives, you should have had other public input meetings. 33 
 34 
This is a huge issue.  This is bigger than the net ban.  In 35 
D.C., they tell me they’ve never heard any noise like this and I 36 
can’t believe that we’re actually considering taking serious 37 
actions on this questionable MRFSS data. 38 
 39 
Five/one is all you’re going to get out of us and I will tell 40 
you that I believe that there may be grounds for litigation if 41 
you reduce the aggregate grouper and if there are, we will 42 
explore those options, because we really don’t feel there’s any 43 
need for that action. 44 
 45 
Briefly, just for the numbers, 3.2.1, Recreational Red Grouper, 46 
we support Alternative 1, status quo.  On 3.2.2, For-Hire 47 
Captain and Crew, status quo.  On 3.3.3, Aggregate Grouper, 48 
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status quo. 1 
 2 
One more thing, longline buyout, you all have got to stop it.  3 
You’ve got to stop it and I think you all saw in the newspaper 4 
today the manipulation of the data. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dennis, your time is up.  Are there any 7 

questions for Mr. O’Hern?  Dennis, do you have any comments on 8 
vessel limits?  I know I’ve been asking you if you would give me 9 
some reply on that.  This is Action 7 under 3.2.1. 10 
 11 
MR. O’HERN:  Yes, we did talk about that, Julie, and my comments 12 

on vessel limits are at this time I really feel it’s an 13 
unnecessary restriction.  It’s one more rule that’s going to 14 
throw a kink into something that’s a little more simply done, as 15 
at five/one. 16 
 17 
You and I discussed the possibility of a boat limit of three or 18 
more, which is not going to give you any real reduction on 19 
paper.  I don’t feel that there is a need for any other 20 
reduction.  If you’ve got to meet that plan goal, because I 21 
understand you are working under that rebuilding plan, and if 22 
you really feel you need to do anything else to the recreational 23 
fishermen besides the 60 percent drop we took last year, it 24 
should only be to one grouper. 25 
 26 
Leave the five aggregate open and also, I think you all need to 27 
vote to ask the National Marine Fisheries Service to only close 28 
red grouper for these two months.  I would like to see that come 29 
to a vote. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The next speaker is Bob Benton and Bob Benton 32 

will be followed by Jim Clements.  Good morning, Bob. 33 
 34 
MR. BOB BENTON:  Morning.  As you’ll notice, I did not use the 35 

term “good.”  There is nothing good about today, except I had to 36 
leave my house, my family, drive 200 miles, and look at you 37 
people in the eye sometimes.  Most of the people here won’t look 38 
you in the eye.  I would appreciate it if you would. 39 
 40 
The first thing I would like to say is for the people that were 41 
devastated by the hurricane, I feel for you.  Please come 42 
through it.  We need you back in the fisheries.  The federal 43 
government is going to try to help those people.  That’s good, 44 
but I’m out on a limb. 45 
 46 
You’re not helping me.  That’s usual.  I’m just a taxpayer, a 47 
citizen, and a veteran and why should I get anything?  I am 48 
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being put down because of what I choose for a living.  I’m not a 1 
commercial and I’m not a recreational. 2 
 3 
I’m an occupational fisherman.  That means that’s all I do for a 4 
living.  I don’t have a paper route and I don’t like to even go 5 
to Wal-Mart and you people are going to put me on unemployment, 6 
of which I am going to apply for and I’ll get it, one way or the 7 
other. 8 
 9 
You’re going to turn me into a honeyed fisherman.  Come on.  I 10 
don’t think you’ve got the resources, the money, or the 11 
fortitude to take people trying to put food on the table and 12 
lock me up when the President of the United States is pardoning 13 
people that blow up buildings. 14 
 15 
Where do you think I am on the list of a wanted man?  I’m way 16 
down there.  Let me tell you what happened.  On August the 9th, 17 
2004, which by the way is my birthday and I’m sixty years old, I 18 
was in a convenience store and I was buying a six-pack of coca-19 
cola that was robbed.  The people in there were killed and I had 20 
my six-pack of coca-cola. 21 
 22 
The police came and locked me up as a suspect.  My attorney was 23 
not allowed to represent me or put any evidence out and I was 24 
convicted.  On August the 9th, 2005, this year, I was lethally 25 
put to death.  That’s what this council has done to tens of 26 
thousands of fishermen.  You’ve killed us. 27 
 28 
You’re putting us out of business.  You’re putting boat 29 
manufacturers and you’re putting everybody out of business.  You 30 
don’t want out money that we make and spend in the states?  31 
There’s something wrong with this. 32 
 33 
The President of the United States, your president, is asking 34 
for reform.  Your chief of the Department of Commerce is saying 35 
the numbers are wrong and we want to go back and change the way 36 
these are figured. 37 
 38 
It’s not wrong to say you made a mistake.  It’s not wrong if you 39 
don’t believe it.  Two of the biggest mistakes that were made in 40 
the United States, they put reverse in every car that is built 41 
and they have divorce courts.  What is wrong with facing facts? 42 
 43 
I have to and the gentleman from Mississippi is this causing a 44 
hardship?  Yes, it is.  I have people here right now from 45 
Steinhatchee that will tell you I’ve got a for sale sign on my 46 
house.  My wife is relocating because she’s tired of it, but I’m 47 
an idiot and you’re not going to beat me, because I don’t have 48 
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that much longer to live, folks.  If you want to lock me up and 1 
feed me and give me three hots and a cot -- 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Benton, your five minutes is up.  Are 4 

there any questions for Mr. Benton or comments? 5 
 6 
MR. BENTON:  Just like that, I’ve been to three meetings and the 7 

gentleman right here is the only gentleman, and thank you for 8 
coming sir, that has shown any concern to ask a question.  I’m 9 
not sure how come the federal government doesn’t buy the council 10 
earmuffs. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The next speaker is Jim Clements and he will 13 

be followed by Bill Tucker. 14 
 15 
MR. JIM CLEMENTS:  My name is Jim Clements.  I’m from 16 

Carrabelle, Florida.   I’m a commercial fisherman until Monday 17 
and then I’m unemployed until January 1st.  I’ve been a fisherman 18 
all my life and I want to preserve the fishery for my son and my 19 
grandchildren. 20 
 21 
I’ve testified at all the Gulf Council meetings in my area ever 22 
since red grouper was classified as overfished in 1997.  I’ve 23 
seen all the proposals, all the alternatives and the laws since 24 
then, which is nine years ago.  25 
 26 
I think for the first time I believe you all have the 27 
opportunity to make things right for the fishermen and the 28 
fishery and that’s by imposing the 5,500-pound trip limit in 29 
2006. 30 
 31 
You’ve said in your research that your preferred alternative, 32 
which is the 5,500-pound year-round trip limit, will extend the 33 
season through December and also slow the derby fishery.  I 34 
believe it, but it will also stabilize the market and raise the 35 
price of fish, instead of several boats coming in with 10,000 36 
pounds of fish each and flooding the market. 37 
 38 
The landings could be spread out over a period of time and it 39 
would stabilize the market by spreading it out as they come in 40 
and it would raise the price of fish, which has been the same 41 
for the last ten years.  It hasn’t changed. 42 
 43 
Then we won’t have to catch as many fish if the price goes up.  44 
Believe me, the fishermen in my area, when they catch enough 45 
fish to pay their weekly bills, they quit fishing and stand on 46 
the dock and talk.  They don’t go fishing no more.  That will 47 
save fish out there. 48 
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 1 
If the 5,500-pound trip limit doesn’t accomplish your goal, it 2 
can be adjusted each year until the IFQ system that you’re 3 
working on is in place, which everybody wants that.  Please 4 
don’t depend on this grouper limited entry and buyback plan to 5 
be approved by Congress. 6 
 7 
I don’t want to go into the plan, but there has just been a 8 
bombardment of objections to the congressmen and probably you as 9 
well.  I’ve got two more comments.  One is a suggestion and the 10 
other is a request. 11 
 12 
The suggestion is why not start the fishing season on April the 13 
1st instead of January the 1st and make the whole month of March 14 
the spring closure, instead of February the 15th to March the 15 
15th.  Make the whole of March the closure and start the fishing 16 
season on April the 1st. 17 
 18 
Then, if the quota is met, the season will close in February or 19 
maybe even mid-January and you’ve already got March.  That means 20 
possibly mid-January through March the season will be closed for 21 
the two reasons, that’s when the fish spawn.  That’s when the 22 
mommas and daddies get together and make babies and we need to 23 
leave them alone during that time. 24 
 25 
Closing in November and this time October and November and 26 
December ain’t helping the fish.  They don’t spawn then.  All 27 
your records show that and your research shows that.  It would 28 
be safer for the fishermen. 29 
 30 
February and March is when the wind blows and that’s the worst 31 
weather and we’ve been -- Just forget that.  It would also keep 32 
us from being out of a job in November and December, which is 33 
Thanksgiving and Christmas and our children want Christmas 34 
presents during that time. 35 
 36 
The request that I have is that I be selected to serve on your 37 
Ad Hoc Grouper IFQ Advisory Panel.  I have already applied and I 38 
would appreciate if you would let me serve, I’ll do you a good 39 
job and I thank you. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Clements.  Any questions? 42 

 43 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Clements, for your comments.  How 44 

large is your vessel? 45 
 46 
MR. CLEMENTS:  Twenty-six feet. 47 

 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  How many crew members do you have? 1 

 2 
MR. CLEMENTS:  One besides me. 3 

 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  With the rising price in fuel, you feel with the 5 

5,500-pound trip limit you can still make a decent living? 6 
 7 
MR. CLEMENTS:  Yes, I can and there’s a lot of small fishermen 8 

that can. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Additional questions or comments? 11 

 12 
MR. HORN:  I have two questions.  First off, can your boat carry 13 

5,500 pounds of fish? 14 
 15 
MR. CLEMENTS:  No, sir. 16 

 17 
MR. HORN:  The second question I have is you mentioned a closure 18 

of March and April.  You’re willing to give up -- 19 
 20 
MR. CLEMENTS:  I didn’t say March and April.  I said begin the 21 

fishing season on April the 1st and then close the month of March 22 
and possibly, if the quota is not met, it will close in February 23 
and then you’ll have two months during the spawning season.  24 
That’s what I said. 25 
 26 
MR. HORN:  Then I misunderstood you, but you’re willing to give 27 

up the peak season during Lent, which is the highest fish price 28 
of the year? 29 
 30 
MR. CLEMENTS:  When is Lent?  I’m not --  31 

 32 
MR. HORN:  Traditionally, it begins in February and it moves.  33 

It’s forty days once it begins, just before Easter. 34 
 35 
MR. CLEMENTS:  Yes, sir, for the reason I gave.  Anytime you 36 

have a closure, I don’t care when it is, the restaurants are 37 
going to get fish.  They’re going to get fish and they’re going 38 
to come from Mexico from imports and the more closures we have, 39 
the more it’s opening the door for the imports, which are decent 40 
fish. 41 
 42 
They’re already packaged and filleted.  The owners of the 43 
restaurant only just put them in the cooler.  My fish, they have 44 
to have somebody to cut them and filet them.  They’re not bad.  45 
We around this area, in Carrabelle where I’m from, they know 46 
what a fresh fish tastes like and that’s what they want to eat. 47 
 48 
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Atlanta, Birmingham, it suits them fine and the owner it’s 1 
cheaper for imports and it’s easier to serve and the customers 2 
don’t care and so he’s fine with it and there’s more imports 3 
that are going to come in every time we have a closure.  There’s 4 
going to be more and more and more and more acceptable to the 5 
market. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are there any additional questions or comments 8 

for Mr. Clements?  Thank you very much for your comments. 9 
 10 
MR. CLEMENTS:  Thank you, I really appreciate it. 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The next speaker is Bill Tucker and he will be 13 

followed by John Ulrich.  Good morning, Bill. 14 
 15 
MR. BILL TUCKER:  Good morning.  I’m Bill Tucker and I’m a 16 

commercial reef fish fisherman out of Dunedin.  I’m here to 17 
support the 5,500-pound trip limit, for a couple of reasons.  We 18 
actually have around eighty-plus longliners who signed a 19 
petition to support a 5,500-pound trip limit. 20 
 21 
It’s the council’s preferred alternative and the analysis 22 
suggests this trip limit will extend the season.  For the trip 23 
limits we have right now, the rationale for these higher trip 24 
limits is to accommodate the larger longline operators. 25 
 26 
The cost, however, of this accommodation is of these early 27 
season closures that we have.  We have over two-and-a-half 28 
months of a quota closure this year.  As a result of this 29 
combination of these bigger boats, every fisherman is out of 30 
business. 31 
 32 
The trip limit alternatives that are higher than 5,500, they’re 33 
almost guaranteed to result in quota closures for 2006.  If you 34 
insist on supporting a higher initial trip limit to accommodate 35 
these few big boats, there needs to be an ancillary 36 
accommodation for the smaller vessels in the backend. 37 
 38 
The smaller boats aren’t in a position to go out and really 39 
catch a lot more fish.  Guys that fish with a rod and reel, 40 
we’re fishing pretty hard as it is.  We depend on a year-round 41 
season to survive. 42 
 43 
The alternative is what are we going to do?  We’re going to 44 
switch to longline gear and exacerbate this problem even farther 45 
so that we can play that game too so that we can go out and 46 
catch more fish right now so that we can store enough nuts to 47 
get through the wintertime? 48 
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 1 
We need these year-round seasons.  If you’ve got to go to 2 
something higher on the front end, if you decide that you’re not 3 
going to support your preferred alternative and you’re going to 4 
accommodate these bigger boats, then please do something on the 5 
backend that extends the season for the small guy that needs the 6 
year-round season. 7 
 8 
We need to get well into December.  I kind of like the language 9 
in Alternative 5 that allows NMFS to adjust the limit twice, 10 
either up or down.  That’s something that I like as well and 11 
that’s pretty much what I’ve got. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions or comments for Mr. Tucker? 14 

 15 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Tucker.  It’s pretty much the same 16 

questions.  How large is your vessel and how many crew members 17 
do you have? 18 
 19 
MR. TURNER:  I have one crew member and I have a thirty-four-20 

foot boat.  We stay out about five days.  My capacity is 2,500 21 
is probably a pretty good trip.  Sometimes we do a little bit 22 
better than that, but we average 1,500 to 2,000 pounds a trip 23 
and we’re running two or two-and-a-half trips a month, on 24 
average. 25 
 26 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have one other quick question.  How do you feel 27 

about the start date of April? 28 
 29 
MR. TURNER:  I really haven’t given that too much thought.  I 30 

understand what he’s saying as far as -- If you’re planning on a 31 
quota closure, I think the premise is invalid from the 32 
beginning.  I think the idea of trying to work quota closures 33 
into your formula for fisheries management is a faulty premise. 34 
 35 
I think you ought to be working for a year-round season.  I’m 36 
not fond of any closures.  The people that we sell fish to and 37 
they put it on their menus, when we prove to the marketplace 38 
that we can’t reliably supply them on a year-round basis, 39 
they’ll find somebody else who can. 40 
 41 
It’s like a ballgame where you’ve got the visiting teams out on 42 
the field racking up points and the home team is sitting on the 43 
bench.  I am completely against closures for recreational 44 
fishing, commercial fishing.  I think that we need to cut our 45 
garment according to our cloth.  Does that answer your question? 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further questions or comments for Mr. 48 
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Tucker?  Thank you, Mr. Tucker.  The next speaker is John Ulrich 1 
and he will be followed by Ed Braust.  Is John Ulrich here?  We 2 
will move immediately to Ed Braust and he will be followed by 3 
Bob Spaeth. 4 
 5 
MR. ED BRAUST:  My name is Ed Braust.  I wanted to have a brief 6 

discussion about what I’ve noticed with longline boats back 7 
about sixteen or seventeen years ago on a three-day trip 8 
regarding wasted throwback of short grouper. 9 
 10 
From my observation, from my memory going back that far, it 11 
seems like with a short longline gear of maybe two miles it was 12 
roughly 50 to 80 percent of the throwback fish were dead upon 13 
being released.  That’s all I have to say. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Braust.  Any questions for Mr. 16 

Braust? 17 
 18 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Did you say they were dead upon being released? 19 

 20 
MR. BRAUST:  Yes, all of them, just about, were shot. 21 

 22 
MS. WILLIAMS:  What trip limit do you support for the commercial 23 

fishing industry? 24 
 25 
MR. BRAUST:  I’m not really supporting nothing, to be honest 26 

with you.  I’m a recreational fisherman and I just wanted to let 27 
you know what I’ve seen as far as longline boats go and I don’t 28 
really have very many friends anymore that are actually longline 29 
fishermen and back then, I only had one and it was an uncle.  30 
Right now, I have quite a few friends that are commercial 31 
fishermen and charter fishermen and recreational fishermen. 32 
 33 
From what I can really say about what I’ve seen as far as what 34 
was released, going back that long ago, it was 50 to 80 percent 35 
were dead upon being thrown back on a short two-mile gear. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Braust.  The next speaker is 38 

Bob Spaeth and he will be followed by Eric Schmidt.  For people 39 
in the audience who are having trouble with the microphones, 40 
there’s a little button at the base that you punch to talk and 41 
you know that it’s on when this little ring of red light lights 42 
up and so check that before you speak. 43 
 44 
MR. GRIMES:  I would also like to remind everyone that the 45 

Magnuson Act requires when you come up to the microphone that 46 
you state your name and your interest, whether you’re a 47 
recreational or commercial fisherman. 48 



 30 

 1 
MR. BOB SPAETH:  My name is Bob Spaeth.  I represent the 2 

Southern Offshore Fishing Association.  I’m Darth Vader here.  I 3 
talked about the trip limits.  I went to the best fishermen, the 4 
guys with the biggest boats, the guys that have the most 5 
invested in, and the guys that work the hardest. 6 
 7 
They’re willing to try to keep the season open, but they’re not 8 
willing to go out of business and we need to survive.  These 9 
guys catch fish and they have families and they’re not doing it 10 
part-time.  They’re not the wannabes, but they are. 11 
 12 
I asked some of our members to put together their expense lists.  13 
I used the fish house and I asked Dr. Keithly to run an 14 
assessment on trip limits and the price of fuel and to give you 15 
it, we used ten boats, 150 variables, and we used an economic 16 
regression model. 17 
 18 
The results came out that at $1.60, which was about January the 19 
price of fuel, the crew of three to four people would end up 20 
with about $4,000.  If you take and you raise that price to 21 
$2.50 on the fuel, it’s just a little over $3,000.  That’s a 22 
minimum of three people, $1,000. 23 
 24 
Even if they made, and they don’t make, twenty trips a year, 25 
that would be $20,000 apiece.  Take $4,000 for your income tax 26 
and you have $16,000.  Would any one of you go to work for that?  27 
I sure wouldn’t and I don’t think anybody sitting at this table 28 
would. 29 
 30 
I have that information.  Dr. Keithly wanted to make me say one 31 
thing, that the sample -- We gave him the sample and he didn’t 32 
go through all the sample and check it out and so he said to 33 
make sure that I mentioned that to you. 34 
 35 
The other thing is you don’t understand that economics of the 36 
business.  I have interest in a fish house.  We’re going to have 37 
to -- We provide the ice, bait, fuel, groceries, toothpaste, 38 
everything.  It’s about $4,000 a vessel. 39 
 40 
That vessel goes out and they have brokers.  They have brokers, 41 
believe me.  If they have one broker, at that 5,500-pound trip 42 
limit, they’ll never be able to pay back the back bills.  We 43 
have some people that have interest in fish houses and so what 44 
are we going to have to do, the people that supply the money? 45 
 46 
We know they can’t pay it back.  Would you lend it to them?  47 
You’re going to take the economics out of the fishery and the 48 
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financibility.  We’re internally financed and with that trip 1 
limit being that low, we had made a suggestion on a month 2 
closure and I think that you all have this graph. 3 
 4 
This came from Madeira Beach Seafood.  This was from 2/01 to 5 
2/05.  It shows how grouper prices have been pretty much stable 6 
over the past five years and you can see I talked to a number of 7 
dealers and not all the dealers are in favor of this.  Some of 8 
the larger ones are. 9 
 10 
We have a glut around June and it’s hard to sell fish.  The 11 
price is low.  It’s fifty cents a pound more between June and 12 
September, fifty cents a pound.  That’s a lot of money to the 13 
boats and to profitability.  14 
 15 
We suggested a 7,500-pound trip limit with a closure of we said 16 
May 15th to June 15th, but also looking at the graph, there could 17 
be another date in there, if the council would be willing to 18 
work with that.  I think that’s all I have to say.  Thank you 19 
for your time. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Spaeth.  Any questions or 22 

comments for Mr. Spaeth? 23 
 24 
MR. ADAMS:  Can you project out at a 7,500-pound trip limit how 25 

long the season would stay open?  To the end of the year or when 26 
do you think it would close? 27 
 28 
MR. SPAETH:  If we’re catching like we’re catching now, and we 29 

had a great year class move through and we had a great January 30 
and February and we had no trip limits at the beginning of last 31 
year, I would think at the worst case scenario we would go to 32 
December 1st. 33 
 34 
We would get that whole month that we took off, plus I think the 35 
calculation was an additional fourteen days, which I think is 36 
going to be a lot more than that, but -- 37 
 38 
MR. ADAMS:  Going to a 5,500-pound trip limit would have more of 39 

a negative economic impact on the industry than closing forty-40 
five days at the end of the year? 41 
 42 
MR. SPAETH:  Yes, I think that when you get two-month closures 43 

back to back, it’s very hard to keep employees.  I’ve had a 44 
number of fish companies call me and what are we going to do.  45 
We have specialized -- We have to have fifty-four species of 46 
reef fish and the guy at the dock unloading them and thirty-47 
seven things of shark and every shark fin.  You just can’t go 48 
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find these kind of people.  We’re in a very specialized 1 
business. 2 
 3 
MR. HORN:  Bobby, you had mentioned -- You and I discussed 4 

earlier the 7,500-pound trip limit and now were you speaking of 5 
that continuing through the entire year or were you talking 6 
about having a break point when half of the quota is caught of 7 
changing that? 8 
 9 
MR. SPAETH:  Yes, I think in the letter from our attorney he 10 

said that 25 percent -- When it was 75 percent full, we would go 11 
to 5,500.  I talked to some of the guys and if it makes a little 12 
difference in the extra days, if we look at a target of 50 13 
percent, it might be more workable, but we didn’t have an 14 
analysis of that. 15 
 16 
MS. WILLIAMS:  What’s the length of your vessels and the amount 17 

of crews that work on your vessels? 18 
 19 
MR. SPAETH:  My smallest vessel is thirty-five and my largest 20 

vessel is sixty-five.  The average crew on the big boats is four 21 
and my little boat is three. 22 
 23 
MS. WILLIAMS:  How do you feel about an April start date? 24 

 25 
MS. SPAETH:  I really hadn’t thought about it.  If you start in 26 

April and you get shut down in January and February, I’m not in 27 
favor of it, because if you look at that graph, you’ll see why. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Other questions for Mr. Spaeth?  Thank you, 30 

Mr. Spaeth.  The next speaker is Eric Schmidt and he will be 31 
followed by Russell Nelson.  Good morning, Eric. 32 
 33 
MR. ERIC SCHMIDT:  Good morning, members of the council.  I’m 34 

speaking this morning in support of the commercial proposal for 35 
a 7,500-pound trip limit, the one month closure -- 36 
 37 
MR. GRIMES:  Name and background, please, for the record, Eric. 38 

 39 
MR. SCHMIDT:  Eric Schmidt, commercial fisherman, member of the 40 

Reef Fish AP.  I’m supporting the 7,500-pound trip limit, a one-41 
month closure of May 15th to June 15th, and then the eventual 42 
5,500-pound trip limit. 43 
 44 
You heard this morning that there is -- You were presented a 45 
petition a year-and-a-half ago with eighty vessels which signed 46 
on for a 5,500-pound trip limit.  At that time, the price of 47 
fuel was $1.00 a gallon. 48 
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 1 
You’ve heard testimony this morning from everyone that the price 2 
of fuel has tripled for everybody that has a boat and 5,500 3 
pounds simply is not economically feasible.  If you look at the 4 
May 15th to June 15th closure and look at the average percent 5 
landings for red grouper, broken down by the year, that 6 
represents the highest amount of fish caught and our lowest 7 
price. 8 
 9 
You as a council are mandated by the Magnuson Act and the 10 
National Standards to make maximum economic benefits for 11 
fisheries.  Most of the fish that come in in June, we have fish 12 
trappers, stone crabbers that have gone into fish trapping 13 
because the stone crab season is over with.  We start to get 14 
really good weather and our price this year in June got down to 15 
$1.70. 16 
 17 
When your fish price is $1.70 and your price of fuel is $2.70, 18 
it just doesn’t make economic sense to go fishing and there’s 19 
been discussion this morning about having an April 1st start 20 
date.  It’s one of the things that I have always proposed, that 21 
our fishing year should start July 1st. 22 
 23 
If it starts July 1st and we had a two-month closure, it would 24 
have been May and June this year and it goes right back to the 25 
graph that you have that shows that is the time of the year 26 
where we have our lowest price.  Thank you. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Mr. Schmidt? 29 

 30 
MR. ADAMS:  Once again, you don’t think that the maximum 31 

economic benefit to the overall fishery, and that’s everyone in 32 
the commercial grouper fishery, having a year open throughout 33 
the year is more beneficial than a higher trip limit that could 34 
close early? 35 
 36 
MR. SCHMIDT:  Certainly you want to keep the season open as long 37 

as possible.  However, the Reef Fish Committee on Monday was 38 
told by Mr. Kennedy that in 2003 it’s been identified there was 39 
a strong year class move through the fishery.  That was 40 
reflected last year in increased recreational landings. 41 
 42 
They would have seen the fish first as they moved offshore to 43 
where the commercial fishermen fish.  You can’t project this 44 
year’s landings as that strong year class moves through the 45 
fishery and say we’re going to catch fish at the same rate next 46 
year. 47 
 48 
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MR. ADAMS:  He said if the fish prices are $1.70 a pound and 1 

fuel is $2.70, it’s not economical to go fishing.  What change 2 
in any of the amendments we’re looking at have any effect on 3 
either one of those costs? 4 
 5 
MR. SCHMIDT:  There’s no amendment that the council is going to 6 

put in place that’s going to have any effect on the fish price.  7 
The fish price is market driven.  Nothing the council is going 8 
to do is going to have any effect on fuel either. 9 
 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  Eric, have any of the vessels raised grouper 11 

prices to compensate for fuel prices?  Has there been any shift 12 
in that? 13 
 14 
MR. SCHMIDT:  The boats do not set the price.  The fish house 15 

sets the price. 16 
 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  They’ve stayed constant? 18 

 19 
MR. SCHMIDT:  Yes. 20 

 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  Is there any effect on the quality of the fish 22 

coming in through these trip limits?  For example, at lower trip 23 
limits, you’re going to do shorter trips, right?  The fish will 24 
have been on ice a shorter period of time and I’m just 25 
wondering, does that play into any of this? 26 
 27 
MR. SCHMIDT:  It might play in it a little bit, but when you 28 

leave the dock, you have to provision your boat for a full trip, 29 
because you don’t know if you’re going to catch your 5,500 in 30 
six days or it’s going to take twelve days. 31 
 32 
Everybody left after Hurricane Rita and they’re still out 33 
fishing right now and you saw how windy it was yesterday.  You 34 
don’t know.  You can’t take your boat and just put fuel on and 35 
say I’m going to catch my fish in four days, because you don’t 36 
know if the fish are going to be biting. 37 
 38 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Eric, are you supporting the 7,500-pound trip 39 

limit due to the rise in the fuel prices because you can make 40 
shorter trips, more poundage, perhaps conserve somewhat on your 41 
fuel and make a little more profit?  Is that why you’re going 42 
with the higher trip limit than the 5,500 or can you tell me 43 
why? 44 
 45 
MR. SCHMIDT:  Exactly.  Your expenses are going to be set when 46 

you leave the dock.  You’re going to have the same amount of 47 
expenses if you catch 7,500 or 5,500.  You maximize your profit 48 
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with that extra 2,000 pounds. 1 
 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  One other question for the record.  You are a 3 

bandit fisherman? 4 
 5 
MR. SCHMIDT:  Yes, I am. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I’ve got Ms. Bell and Ms. Walker and I want to 8 

remind the council members to be focused in their questioning of 9 
members of the public.  We have lots of members of the public 10 
who want to speak to us today and we need to give them priority 11 
and we need to ask some questions to understand what they’re 12 
doing, but we need to be focused about that. 13 
 14 
MS. BELL:  Eric, some of the fishermen have been telling me that 15 

they’ve been trying to retrofit their boats so that they take 16 
less ice and is that something that you think is feasible for 17 
some of the larger boats or not practical? 18 
 19 
MR. SCHMIDT:  It depends.  What are you going to do?  You’re 20 

going to change the size of the fish hold and your expenses are 21 
going to be the same, pretty much.  As I told Dr. Crabtree, if 22 
you’ve got a fifty-foot Broadfire and you hold fifty bars of 23 
ice, when you leave the dock, you had better take fifty bars of 24 
ice. 25 
 26 
If you take that same boat and shrink the fish box down to hold 27 
twenty-five blocks of ice and you don’t catch your 5,500 in 28 
eight days and now you’re out of ice, now you’ve come to the 29 
dock with 3,000. 30 
 31 
MS. WALKER:  Eric, I have three quick questions.  What is the 32 

size of your commercial vessel, how many crew members do you 33 
employ, and what’s the size of your hold? 34 
 35 
MR. SCHMIDT:  I have a thirty-nine-foot Morgan.  I fish by 36 

myself and I have 3,000 pounds. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further questions or comments for Mr. 39 

Schmidt?  Thank you, Mr. Schmidt.  Dr. Nelson is next and he 40 
will be followed by Scott Robson. 41 
 42 
DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Madam Chairman.  My name is 43 

Russell Nelson and I’m a fishery scientist here representing the 44 
Coastal Conservation Association of America.  I’m going to keep 45 
my comments relatively brief today. 46 
 47 
You’ve heard at length from people, a couple of months ago in 48 
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Fort Myers and again today, about their concerns over the 1 
proposals for alternation of the recreational bag limit.  The 2 
first thing is that we support splitting the commercial and 3 
recreational segments in the regulatory amendment. 4 
 5 
We recognize that there are concerns among some members over the 6 
fact that there are five or so council members who won’t be here 7 
today and so we would support your taking action today on 8 
commercial trip limits and postponing action on the recreational 9 
regulations until the next meeting in Fort Walton Beach next 10 
month. 11 
 12 
Largely, we continue to support the recommendation of the 13 
Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission that you set a 14 
one red grouper bag limit next year.  We think that’s adequate 15 
and thank you. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Dr. Nelson?  Russell, I have 18 

a question for you.  Could you comment on the Alternative 7, 19 
which is a one fish red grouper bag and a three fish vessel 20 
limit? 21 
 22 
DR. NELSON:  I think that if you try to start using vessel 23 

limits in the recreational -- I think it’s way premature for you 24 
to try to do that.  This is a regulation that except for a 25 
couple of very rare species, this is not something that you 26 
would try with the recreational fishery. 27 
 28 
It would be very difficult to put in place, particularly on 29 
almost any boat, not just on a party boat or a headboat, but 30 
almost any family boat.  The one fish bag limit gets you a 30 31 
percent reduction on paper in recreational catch. 32 
 33 
I know that Dr. Crabtree is going to argue that it’s necessary 34 
to have a 34 percent reduction.  I think that the difference 35 
there is very little and once you start looking at the realities 36 
of the impacts of having different regulations in state and 37 
federal waters or the same, you’ll find that in reality some 38 
proposals that generate a 34 percent reduction on paper may not 39 
even get the 30 percent reduction.  In short, Madam Chairman, 40 
no, we do not support a vessel limit. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further questions or comments for Dr. Nelson? 43 

 44 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Something came to mind last night to me when I 45 

was reading back through this document.  There’s a statement in 46 
there that the for-hire sector represents only about 23 percent 47 
of the annual landings. 48 
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 1 
My question to you is with the alternatives that we have in here 2 
with the one red grouper as part of that aggregate, do you think 3 
that achieves what we need to achieve if the for-hire sector 4 
only represents 23 percent of the annual landings? 5 
 6 
DR. NELSON:  Kay, I’m not certain that I quite understand it.  7 

The estimates that have been done by staff and the National 8 
Marine Fisheries Service indicate that a one fish bag limit 9 
across the board, both the private and the charter sector, the 10 
for-hire sector, would achieve a 30 percent reduction.  I don’t 11 
know how you -- Are you referencing the captain and mate 12 
exclusion? 13 
 14 
MS. WILLIAMS:  No, I was looking at the alternatives and then I 15 

was looking at what the amendment says that the for-hire sector 16 
is actually being held accountable for for those landings and 17 
then I’m looking at the regulations that we’re trying to put in 18 
and I’m trying to see if by putting those -- We have various 19 
different ones, such as Ms. Morris asked you, whether it was 20 
Alternative 7 or Alternative 3 about the size of the vessels and 21 
how many paying passengers you have as to how many fish you can 22 
keep. 23 
 24 
I was just a little bit confused on if the charter sector only 25 
represents 23 percent of those landings, does that really do 26 
anything? 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I don’t think Dr. Nelson is prepared to answer 29 

that question from the look on his face. 30 
 31 
DR. NELSON:  Perhaps you would like to ask staff to get you the 32 

answer to that. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further questions or comments for Dr. 35 

Nelson?  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  The next speaker is Scott 36 
Robson from Destin.  Is he here?  Maybe somebody else filled 37 
your card out for you.  The last names don’t match.  Please 38 
identify the fishing interest that brings you to comment to us. 39 
 40 
MR. SCOTT ROBSON:  My name is Scott Robson, President of the 41 

Destin Charterboat Association, representing Destin 42 
charterboats.  We will accept a reduced bag limit of three 43 
grouper per person, one of which will be red grouper, but we do 44 
not believe it is necessary to have any kind of a grouper 45 
closure of any kind. 46 
 47 
We ask that you let all the wave studies and the red grouper 48 
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stock assessments come in before making any decisions on grouper 1 
closures.  For now, there is no data from 2005 because of the 2 
bag limit has been reduced to one per person and we would like 3 
to see that data come in before we make any decisions. 4 
 5 
Frankly, it kind of looks like to us that you’re trying to 6 
manage recreational fishermen with seasonal grouper closures 7 
because the commercial fishermen, primarily longliners, are 8 
catching their limit grouper quota early, which shortens their 9 
season, and you feel like recreational fishermen should have a 10 
closure too. 11 
 12 
As a recreational fisherman, we want to be able to fish all year 13 
long.  It economically benefits all the Gulf Coast states and 14 
that’s why we accept reduced bag limits, but a closure is 15 
unjustifiable reasons and unacceptable. 16 
 17 
As for recreational for-hire, we only have a limited season, as 18 
it varies up and down the Gulf Coast.  We only fish one day at a 19 
time for a limited amount of money.  In Destin, Florida, the 20 
City of Destin and the DCBA have been campaigning to lengthen 21 
our season, especially due to the disastrous hurricane seasons 22 
we’ve had in the Gulf the last two years. 23 
 24 
A closure on grouper during our seasons would only hurt us more.  25 
Recreational fishermen will have been reduced to one red grouper 26 
per person.  With this in effect, we just don’t see how we could 27 
possibly overfish our share of the quota, although small. 28 
 29 
In reality, a recreational grouper closure, like you’re saying 30 
from February 15th to March 15th, won’t really protect that many 31 
red grouper.  It will only ensure and cause undue economic 32 
hardship. 33 
 34 
In summary, a recreational grouper closure at any time of the 35 
year is unjust.  Let the reduced bag limits work first.  We 36 
would like to see all user groups stay open all year long and we 37 
would like to see an action made with three grouper bag limit 38 
with no closed season. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’re going to have some questions for you. 41 

 42 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Good morning, Scott.  Thanks for coming.  What’s 43 

happened to fishing effort, both charterboat and private boat, 44 
in the Pan Handle post-Katrina? 45 
 46 
MR. ROBSON:  It’s dropped drastically.  With rising fuel costs, 47 

that’s one issue and the primary is just loss of business.  I 48 
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think on the charter end, it’s loss of business because people 1 
aren’t coming, for various reasons.  They don’t want to spend 2 
the money, the fuel, they’re scared to come. 3 
 4 
On the pure recreational fisherman guy, I think at $3.00 or what 5 
is it -- It’s probably about $4.00.  I know our diesel now in 6 
Destin is anywhere from $3.00 to $4.00 a gallon.  Gasoline for 7 
those boats have got to be in the four-plus numbers at those 8 
marinas and there’s reduced effort. 9 
 10 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Have you had any fuel rationing? 11 

 12 
MR. ROBSON:  Yes, we’re down to 200 gallons a fill up. 13 

 14 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Have any of your trips been affected by fuel 15 

rationing? 16 
 17 
MR. ROBSON:  I’ve had to cancel overnight trips because I can’t 18 

get enough fuel to run an overnight trip.  I’ve lost trips 19 
because in the beginning, we couldn’t get fuel.  There’s times 20 
that the marina runs out of fuel and so if you can’t get fuel, 21 
you can’t go fishing. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further questions or comments for Scott?  I 24 

have a couple myself.  First of all, a charterboat captain from 25 
Clearwater called me and suggested an April closure because he 26 
has other things he can fish for down here in April.  Are there 27 
other things you could fish for in April in the northern Gulf? 28 
 29 
MR. ROBSON:  Our season primarily starts in March, due to spring 30 

break starting and so forth.  That time of year, snapper season 31 
is closed and we start catching groupers or our customers want 32 
to go start catching groupers and that starts happening in 33 
March. 34 
 35 
Pretty much, we’ve got grouper and amberjack and that’s it.  If 36 
you take away the grouper from us and we’ve pretty much got one 37 
amberjack per person.  Nobody is going to charter a boat to go 38 
catch six fish and come home. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Then the other question is is it common or 41 

uncommon for you to catch more than -- How many people can you 42 
carry on your boat? 43 
 44 
MR. ROBSON:  I can carry up to eighteen, but my average group of 45 

people is six and that’s probably the average of most 46 
charterboats. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  If you’re going out and you’re looking for 1 

grouper, how many red grouper would you catch on a trip? 2 
 3 
MR. ROBSON:  In a day? 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yes. 6 

 7 
MR. ROBSON:  Right now, we’re not catching very many red 8 

groupers.  The last two years, we’ve caught some red groupers 9 
due to the storms moving those fish into our areas and so forth.  10 
Typically, we’ve never really caught a whole lot of red 11 
groupers.  If we go off to the southeast, historically we’ve 12 
caught some red groupers.  Off to the west, we don’t catch a 13 
whole lot of them at all. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The reason I’m following this line of 16 

questioning is I’m interested in these vessel limit ideas and 17 
the alternative to a closed season and so it would affect 18 
charterboats more than the regular private recreational boat. 19 
 20 
MR. ROBSON:  Yes, because I think I understand your vessel limit 21 

as being one. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The vessel limit would be one red grouper for 24 

every two passengers.  That’s what the alternative says. 25 
 26 
MR. ROBSON:  The problem I see in that -- As a charter, 27 

sometimes I run group trips and sometimes they’re private trips 28 
and if there are six guys and they’re in the same group and they 29 
got to catch three, or let’s just say for example three, 30 
groupers amongst the six of them, that wouldn’t maybe be so -- 31 
Now you have six different people and they’re going to fight who 32 
gets to keep that red grouper. 33 
 34 
On a party boat, I can think it would be disastrous.  For every 35 
individual that’s paying his own share, he wants to be able to 36 
keep his fish. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Did I understand you to say that it’s unusual 39 

for every member on your charter to catch a red grouper? 40 
 41 
MR. ROBSON:  Yes, it would be unusual for everybody to catch 42 

one, but if you did start catching them, who is going to fight 43 
over -- 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That would be a problem. 46 

 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  Scott, thanks for being here.  The captain and 48 
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crew, if it would help the council avoid or shorten seasonal 1 
closures, would you support no bag limit for captain and crew 2 
when you’re on for-hire trips? 3 
 4 
MR. ROBSON:  Yes. 5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further questions or comments? 7 

 8 
MR. ROBSON:  Just to get back to Roy, most of us don’t include 9 

our captain and crew primarily.  I know I don’t and a lot of 10 
guys don’t.  We feel we’ve caught that many for them and they’re 11 
the paying guys and we don’t include the captain and crew. 12 
 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  When you do keep fish for the captain and crew, 14 

the customers take it home? 15 
 16 
MR. ROBSON:  Yes. 17 

 18 
MS. WILLIAMS:  My question is kind of in response to an answer 19 

that you gave.  A private recreational fisherman by these 20 
alternatives, if he goes fishing, he can go out there and he can 21 
keep his one red grouper.  Just because he’s on your vessel and 22 
you have six people, you feel that each person should be allowed 23 
that one fish, rather than having to divide that fish up where 24 
you can only have three, is that what you’re saying? 25 
 26 
MR. ROBSON:  Right. 27 

 28 
MR. PERRET:  Along with Ms. Morris’s line of questions, when you 29 

do keep red grouper, what’s the average size weight of the red 30 
grouper, roughly? 31 
 32 
MR. ROBSON:  Twenty to twenty-two inches, I would say. 33 

 34 
MR. PERRET:  Which weighs about what? 35 

 36 
MR. ROBSON:  Oh, gosh.  What is that, about a three or four or 37 

five-pound fish or something like that?   38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Scott.  Thanks for coming down from 40 

Destin.  The next speaker is Nick DeLoach.  He will be followed 41 
by Stephen Thompson and then we’re going to take a break.  Nick 42 
DeLoach, are you here?  If Nick DeLoach isn’t in the room, we’re 43 
going to go to Stephen Thompson.  Is Stephen Thompson in the 44 
room?  If Stephen Thompson is not in the room, we’re going to 45 
take a fifteen-minute break. 46 
 47 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’re going to begin public testimony again.  2 

he first speaker will be Keith Hawkins and the next speaker 3 
after him will be George Lantakos.  Is Keith Hawkins here?  Is 4 
Captain George Lantakos here? 5 
 6 
MR. GEORGE LANTAKOS:  My name is Captain George Lantakos.  I’m 7 

from Tarpon Springs.  My interest is in all of it, with 8 
everybody else here.  As has been said before at some of those 9 
meetings I’ve been to, it comes down to two things of why we’re 10 
here.  One is flawed data and junk science, I’ll start with 11 
that. 12 
 13 
First, I would like to thank the people from the upper coast 14 
that are here.  I’m sorry that it happened that way.  We watched 15 
it go by and it could have easily been us.  Thank you for being 16 
here.  I’ll say a few things, but I’m not much on numbers. 17 
 18 
What was mentioned by Mr. Perret, Mother Nature did a big blow 19 
to the upper Gulf.  The hurricane is the worst for many years, 20 
but what we’re dealing with here is not just Mother Nature.  We 21 
have our own man-made disasters.  In the mid-1940s, my father 22 
was a sponge diver in Tarpon Springs.  The red tide came through 23 
and wiped out a whole industry. 24 
 25 
Even though they recovered from it, when grouper was seven cents 26 
a pound and they had to salt it down and put it on the railroad 27 
to get it out of here.  It may go back to that if all this 28 
happens.  We may have to salt our fish that we catch and hold it 29 
one day. 30 
 31 
The red tide that we’ve had has been from down south to all the 32 
way up to the Pan Handle.  It’s still out to the seventy to 33 
eighty mile range.  If anybody on the council has been out 34 
there, it’s there.  You all may not know it.  The fish are still 35 
there though.   36 
 37 
That alone, with the fuel prices -- I’m a second captain on a 38 
charterboat and I am an inshore captain locally.  Fuel is not a 39 
problem as long as we have people coming here to use us.  When 40 
we get shut down, everything gets shut down.  There’s a lot of 41 
pieces of paper back here on the desk, there’s over a thousand 42 
pages. 43 
 44 
There’s an average between six people who attended those 45 
meetings or those phone calls and up to twenty people who have 46 
meetings somewhere where I’m sure I can’t afford to go to and it 47 
just burns me that that short amount of people can affect two-48 
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and-a-half million fishermen in the Gulf. 1 
 2 
The majority of you all people have never fished out here.  Some 3 
of you all may not even fish from the areas that you all are 4 
from.  I’ve never seen a grouper swimming around in Washington, 5 
D.C. and I don’t think I ever will. 6 
 7 
They do swim here and the ones of us that have the ability to go 8 
get these fish -- We’ve been here all our lives and this is what 9 
we do.  We can go get them if you let us.  It’s not just us.  10 
It’s everybody that eats our fish.  Personally, I don’t eat 11 
fish.  I do a good job of catching them, but my family eats 12 
them, my children eat them, the friends of my family eat these 13 
fish. 14 
 15 
These are the people that can’t afford to go to the fish houses 16 
to buy fish.  This is one person saying one item about the fish 17 
that I catch.  I have a proposal to make, a 1,000-pound trip 18 
limit to every commercial boat with every one of those people 19 
getting a wholesale and retail permit, because it seems like the 20 
fish houses are the only ones making any money that can afford 21 
to pay their help.  That’s all I’ve got to say. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Captain.  Any questions or comments 24 

for Captain Lantakos?  Thank you very much.  The next speaker is 25 
Keith Hawkins. 26 
 27 
MR. KEITH HAWKINS:  I’m Keith Hawkins.  I’ve fished for twenty-28 

five years.  I do this for a living and don’t have any other 29 
income.  I’ve got three boats, two captains, and my wife fishes 30 
with me. 31 
 32 
I’m for that Alternative 6 up on the screen there, a twenty-one 33 
inch on the red grouper, especially for one reason.  They have 34 
roe in them when they’re little babies and I don’t know what 35 
you’re going to do with this, but there’s only one way you’re 36 
going to solve these problems and closure is not where it’s at. 37 
 38 
You’re killing us all.  I understand everybody that has got up 39 
there and spoke and they know how I feel.  That’s all I can say.  40 
If we’re off for three months, I’ve got $750 a month dock rent 41 
that I’m going to have to pay and I’m not going to get a nickel 42 
until after the first of the year and I may not even get it then 43 
if the weather blows about thirty knots for about the next six 44 
months. 45 
 46 
I’ve been doing this for a long time and I know most of the guys 47 
here and I’m not trying to put anybody out of a job, but the way 48 
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I get it, there’s twenty-five big boats take 82 percent and I 1 
think this is state record, 82 percent of the red grouper from 2 
twenty-five boats, big boats. 3 
 4 
I was out there a couple of trips ago and I thought it was a 5 
research vessel, but it was a big boat with two fifty-mile 6 
spools or two hundred-mile spools and he had gear strung 7 
everywhere and that’s what we’re up against. 8 
 9 
The people running them big boats like that, I talked to a 10 
couple.  They don’t own the boat.  The millionaire or 11 
billionaire that owns the boat, he doesn’t even know it’s 12 
fishing because he’s in Hawaii somewhere on a vacation.  That’s 13 
what I’m against.  I’m for the 5,500-pound trip limit.  If you 14 
make the trip limit too high, like the 7,500 -- 15 
 16 
These guys go out and catch 7,500 in three days or maybe two 17 
days.  They’ve got guys over there bragging.  I had a guy come 18 
up to my boat the last trip because I was running them down 19 
because they was ripping the bottom up with their longlines and 20 
he come down to my boat, the little sawed-off shrimp, and tried 21 
to tell me that I was wrong about what I was saying. 22 
 23 
He said I only caught 365,000 pounds this.  He said I know you 24 
don’t like to hear that and I was thinking well -- Then he asked 25 
me for a job and I asked him how much money he had out of that 26 
365,000 and he had a little condo there and he was sending his 27 
daughter to college, but he had a can of beer in his hand and he 28 
was half-drunk when he was talking to me. 29 
 30 
Anyway, there’s only one way that you’re going to solve this and 31 
that gear lying on the bottom is going to have to go.  If you 32 
don’t, we’re all going to be out of a job.  33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Hawkins, are you a -- 35 

 36 
MR. HAWKINS:  I’m a bandit and I’ve longlined. 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You didn’t say whether you were charter or 39 

commercial. 40 
 41 
MR. HAWKINS:  I’m a commercial bandit fisherman.  42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there anything else you wanted to say? 44 

 45 
MR. HAWKINS:  I’ve longlined, I’ve bandit, I’ve done it all.  46 

I’ve been doing it for a long time and I know most of the people 47 
here.  I recommend the red grouper -- In a closure, if you have 48 
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one on the red -- They missed it the last two years and they’ve 1 
done studies on that.  You hit the black grouper last year 2 
because I think that’s what they was targeting, was the black 3 
grouper. 4 
 5 
The red grouper don’t roe out -- Their normal roe out is after 6 
April the 1st, from April 1st up into May there.  They missed that 7 
the last two years and they’re causing a derby effect right 8 
there the first of the year.  They’re causing a derby effect and 9 
everybody is rushing out because the price is high and they’re 10 
just fishing double overtime, especially the longlines, and 11 
they’re killing it. 12 
 13 
Is that really helping the fish roe out if they’re catching ten 14 
times what they usually do right before the roe out?  They don’t 15 
need to fish after the first of April.  That’s the end of it 16 
right there for this section.  The north end of the Gulf, it’s 17 
different.  Their season starts in about May, as soon as the 18 
kids get out of school. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions or comments for Mr. Hawkins?  21 

Thank you, Mr. Hawkins.  The next speaker is Richard Castellano 22 
and he will be followed by Ted Forsgren. 23 
 24 
MR. RICHARD CASTELLANO:  My name is Richard J. Castellano.  I’m 25 

a recreational fisherman, charter party boat.  I would like to 26 
say that I support the CCA and FRA. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions or comments?  The next speaker 29 

is Ted Forsgren and he will be followed by Steve Furman.  30 
 31 
MR. TED FORSGREN:  Thank you, council members.  My name is Ted 32 

Forsgren and I’m representing the Coastal Conservation 33 
Association of Florida.  I have two recommendations today.  34 
Number one is that you support the specific recommendation made 35 
by the Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission, which is a five 36 
fish aggregate limit, only one can be a red grouper, and no 37 
closed months. 38 
 39 
Number two is we recommend that you take final action on this 40 
issue at your next meeting, where we believe you’ll have fuller 41 
representation on the council.  There are a lot of different 42 
options to do what you need to do, but we feel very strongly 43 
that you should support what the Florida commission has done. 44 
 45 
Twice they’ve addressed this issue, once at their June meeting 46 
and then again two weeks ago and they’ve remained very strong in 47 
their recommendation and in fact, they’re moving to a final rule 48 
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adoption at their November meeting of a five fish aggregate and 1 
a one fish red grouper thing.  They’re serious about that. 2 
 3 
A couple of comments I want to make -- I made detailed written 4 
comments, but I want to go over some specific stuff.  Number one 5 
is that part of the problem of this whole issue that we have 6 
with it has to do with allocation and I know that you’re not 7 
going to address allocation in this, but it needs to be done in 8 
terms of a plan amendment. 9 
 10 
If you look in the documents that we provided you, you’ll see 11 
that in 2004 just twenty-five longline boats, just twenty-five, 12 
landed 1.35 million pounds of red grouper.  Twenty-five boats 13 
landed 1.35 million pounds of red grouper and what you’re 14 
proposing to do with this whole package is restrict every single 15 
recreational fisherman in the entire Gulf of Mexico to a total 16 
of 1.25 million.  Why is that? 17 
 18 
Why are all the recreational fishermen in the entire Gulf of 19 
Mexico being allocated less fish than twenty-five longline 20 
boats? 21 
 22 
Secondly, when you look at economics, we’ve heard different 23 
things about we need to run this like a business and if you look 24 
on your page 84 in your document, you’ll see that the dockside 25 
value that you report for the deepwater and the shallow-water 26 
groupers is $28 million. 27 
 28 
That’s the dockside value of the commercial fishery reported on 29 
your page 84.  What you need to do then is you have three times 30 
the multiplier to get a total economic value, but if you also 31 
look in your document, you’ll see the foregone expenditures, 32 
which is what you use to examine the impact of a closed month. 33 
 34 
Closing the month of February, if all the trips that are 35 
scheduled for that are not rescheduled, that’s $40 million.  In 36 
one month, $40 million.  The November/December closure that’s in 37 
the interim rule, that’s $64 million. 38 
 39 
You’re inflicting more economic damage on one side and all you 40 
have to do is move enough fish, red grouper, from the commercial 41 
allocation in order to prevent the closure and you would save 42 
money in the overall process.  One side would lose, but another 43 
side would lose $4 million in value versus $40 million in value.  44 
We think you’ve got the whole situation backwards. 45 
 46 
The other thing I want to mention is that we recommended to you 47 
and to the Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission our first choice 48 
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was to increase the minimum size, to go from twenty to twenty-1 
two inches.  That’s one of the options and we still think it 2 
will work. 3 
 4 
You increased the minimum size on vermilion snapper last year.  5 
There’s four species of snapper and grouper in the South 6 
Atlantic that are up for regulations to increase the minimum 7 
size.  There’s a point of diminishing return on that issue, but 8 
we don’t think you’re there yet with the red grouper. 9 
 10 
The closed months are what kills the recreational fishery and we 11 
would urge that you do that and I’ll close by just making three 12 
comments.  95 percent of all the gag and red grouper caught in 13 
the Gulf of Mexico are caught off of Florida and landed in 14 
Florida. 15 
 16 
There’s great advantage to have your regulations concurrent with 17 
the state of Florida in terms of both knowledge by the 18 
fishermen, in terms of commitment and support of the fishermen 19 
for it, and in terms of law enforcement.  They’re huge.  The 20 
other thing is you will have a stock assessment -- 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Forsgren, your time is up.  Are there any 23 

questions or comments for Mr. Forsgren?  24 
 25 
MS. BELL:  I have a question.  Actually, it’s basically two 26 

questions.  Would you agree that the commercial sector provides 27 
the consumers with seafood, be it restaurants or retail markets?  28 
Do you agree with that? 29 
 30 
MR. FORSGREN:  Yes, that’s what they do. 31 

 32 
MS. BELL:  If you’re saying that you want to change the 33 

allocation, how are you proposing that the restaurants and 34 
consumers get their product? 35 
 36 
MR. FORSGREN:  I think that when you make policy decisions on 37 

public fish and wildlife, you have to look at a number of 38 
different things.  We don’t have fresh venison and wild turkey.  39 
That’s not available at restaurants.  There are decisions that 40 
have been made through time as to how best to allocate those and 41 
economics is one of them. 42 
 43 
I don’t think that if you move a half-a-million pounds of red 44 
grouper from the commercial side to the recreational side to 45 
prevent the damage of closures that you’re going to disrupt the 46 
markets in terms of consumers. 47 
 48 
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The other thing is that the people who go out and fish and catch 1 
grouper, they’re taking it home to consume as well.  They’re 2 
eating those fish.  They’re not planting them in their yard or 3 
doing something weird.  Grouper is what you eat and they eat 4 
them and so do their families and friends. 5 
 6 
They just don’t have to go somewhere and buy it first and it’s 7 
cheaper for them to go somewhere and buy it than it is to spend 8 
all the money they spend in Florida’s economy to catch a couple 9 
of grouper. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further questions or comments? 12 

 13 
MR. PERRET:  Ted, I don’t know if you’re the right guy to answer 14 

this question and probably it’s Crabtree or Williams.  If 95 15 
percent of the grouper are landed in Florida, what percent come 16 
from state waters versus EEZ, just out of curiosity.  Do you 17 
know or, Roy, do you know? 18 
 19 
MR. WILLIAMS:  About 20 I think.  Isn’t it, Roy? 20 

 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think it’s actually less than 20, 15 about. 22 

 23 
MR. WILLIAMS:  It’s going to be different between gag and red 24 

too. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Forsgren, you know that we cannot shift 27 

the allocation without going through a full plan amendment and 28 
that once we start that process, it takes eighteen months to two 29 
years to do that. 30 
 31 
I know you know that and I’m just saying that for the background 32 
information of the rest of the people in the audience who may 33 
not know that.  34 
 35 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have two comments.  This council, or the 36 

Secretarial Amendment 1, established a ten-year rebuilding plan, 37 
right?  The rebuilding plan was a step-wise plan and the 38 
allocation or the TAC was supposed to go up. 39 
 40 
In 2006, it was supposed to go to 7.23 from 6.56.  Because of 41 
the overrun by the recreational sector, that TAC is not going to 42 
go up.  In essence, everyone has lost, including the commercial 43 
sector, because they didn’t get these additional fish that they 44 
thought that they were going to be given. 45 
 46 
In the past, I know that there are fisheries that we have or 47 
fish where the recreational allocation is larger than what the 48 
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commercial are for species that we manage.  We usually look at 1 
the historical percentages.  Are you now wanting us to go back 2 
and adjust all of those and make every one equal or just on the 3 
red grouper or the shallow-water grouper? 4 
 5 
MR. FORSGREN:  I have two responses to that.  Number one, we do 6 

not believe that the recreational fishermen caught 130 percent 7 
more red grouper in 2004 than they did in 2003.  That just can’t 8 
happen.  It’s never happened in sixteen years. 9 
 10 
Numbers are what the numbers are, but that’s the goofiest thing 11 
we’ve ever seen and if in fact they did, then there’s a hell of 12 
a lot more fish out there than everybody imagines.  13 
 14 
The other issue is in terms of allocation, we want all the 15 
groupers put on the table.  It’s true that over the past years 16 
anywhere from 55 to 60 percent of the gag grouper have been 17 
caught by recreational fishermen, but we think they all should 18 
be put on the table. 19 
 20 
We think that the concept of having this historical catch 21 
driving what’s going on completely is a blind eye to what’s 22 
really happening, particularly in Florida.  There are so many 23 
more recreational fishermen in the state of Florida today than 24 
there were twenty years ago and so many more economic impacts. 25 
 26 
It’s a five-and-a-half billion dollar fishery in Florida.  27 
Managing based upon historical catches from twenty years ago, 28 
which is how these regulations have kept in place, to us is 29 
totally wrong. 30 
 31 
You need to put it on the table and you need to identify what 32 
your resource goal is and how many fish are you going to be 33 
allowed to catch, how many fish to protect the resource.  That’s 34 
primary and that’s number one and then of the ones that you can 35 
catch, what’s the best way to allocate and appropriate those so 36 
that you maximize the economic and social impacts to the areas 37 
that are fishing. 38 
 39 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Do you also extend that to dolphin, wahoo, and 40 

king mackerel and all of the other ones where the allocation is 41 
so much larger on the recreational sector? 42 
 43 
MR. FORSGREN:  Sure, because we think when you get done, you’ll 44 

end up having more on the recreational side. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Forsgren.  Any other comments 47 

or questions for Mr. Forsgren?  The next speaker is Steve Furman 48 
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and he will be followed by Paul Kerr.  Is Steve Furman in the 1 
room?  We’re going to go to Paul Kerr and he will be followed by 2 
Sean Gucken. 3 
 4 
MR. PAUL KERR:  Good morning.  My name is Paul Kerr and I’m a 5 

private fisherman and I’m here to speak basically on the 6 
economic issues.  I make my living by selling products to the 7 
hospitality industry and I’m one of the trickle-down effects 8 
that your closure is going to affect greatly. 9 
 10 
As the gentleman just stated, the dollars and cents make no 11 
sense as far as the way the allocations are laid out.  My 12 
proposal is that you do away with what is causing the biggest 13 
problem with the grouper fishery, and that is to cut out the 14 
longline fishing. 15 
 16 
The longline fishing is a very inefficient, ecologically unsound 17 
way of gathering fish.  Whenever you kill the majority of the 18 
juvenile fish that you bring aboard, that process has been ruled 19 
out in most other fisheries throughout the nation. 20 
 21 
The dollars and cents of the recreational fishermen, you would 22 
have no problem if you stopped killing the short fish.  There 23 
would be plenty of fish for everyone.  If you go to a vertical 24 
hook and line fishery for the commercial side, there would be 25 
plenty of fish to go around and you would be doing a much more 26 
ecologically sound way of gathering the commercial fish for the 27 
restaurants. 28 
 29 
Obviously we need the commercial side just as much as we need 30 
the recreational side.  Basically, I’m in favor of the five and 31 
one passage that the FWC came up with. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Kerr.  Any questions or 34 

comments? 35 
 36 
MR. RIECHERS:  Mr. Kerr, thank you for coming and commenting.  37 

You said that you were in the hospitality industry, providing 38 
them with things.  Have you seen any decline in the sales or the 39 
advance sales of the things you provide to those services? 40 
 41 
MR. KERR:  At this time, I haven’t seen a direct effect to date 42 

to me, but mine is a trickle-down situation.  I expect to see an 43 
effect the first quarter of next year, whenever people that make 44 
money typically -- The last of January and the first of February 45 
is a very good month for me. 46 
 47 
People take the profits that they have made in the fall and buy 48 
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products such as air conditioners for those rooms that have been 1 
empty when they didn’t have full capacity to fill their rooms, 2 
new carpet, things of that nature. 3 
 4 
They purchase that in the winter or early spring to meet the 5 
biggest tourist area, which is in January through May, through 6 
Easter. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Kerr.  The next speaker is Sean 9 

Gucken and he will be followed by Richard Taylor.  Is Sean in 10 
the room?  Richard Taylor, are you here?  He will be followed by 11 
Robert Carter. 12 
 13 
MR. RICHARD TAYLOR:  My name is Richard Taylor.  I’m a 14 

recreational angler.  I live here in Pinellas County.  I’ve been 15 
fishing and diving almost thirty years now.  I have a question 16 
that I wonder if somebody could answer.  I’m wondering if fuel 17 
prices, since they’ve gone up so much, if they’ve been taken 18 
into account the reduction needed. 19 
 20 
I’m not getting offshore.  I’m picking my days very carefully 21 
when I go offshore to fish now.  With the fuel prices, I can’t 22 
afford to do it.  It’s too expensive.  I’ve got to pick and 23 
choose my days when I’m going to go and I’m wondering if that 24 
was taken into account. 25 
 26 
MR. STU KENNEDY:  Fuel prices have not been taken into account 27 

for the analyses that are in this document. 28 
 29 
MR. TAYLOR:  Will they be? 30 

 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Not in the -- I don’t know. 32 

 33 
MR. TAYLOR:  You’re going to make a decision based on the 34 

numbers you have without taking into current information? 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The reason we take public comment is to 37 

combine public testimony in the record with the prepared 38 
documents that we have when we make our decisions. 39 
 40 
MR. TAYLOR:  I think you all know that recreational fishermen 41 

are not the problem.  You’ve been told that time and time again.  42 
We catch a small portion of the red grouper.  Was it 19 percent?  43 
We’re not the problem. 44 
 45 
Everybody in this room knows where the problem is.  The problem 46 
is longline fishing.  I’ve seen it out there and I’ve seen what 47 
happens.  I’ve seen it on the surface when I’ve been fishing.  48 
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I’ve seen a longliner cull his catch and dead fish floating all 1 
over the place.   2 
 3 
I’ve seen it on the bottom with gear on the bottom.  I’ve seen 4 
the bottom torn up from gear retrieval.  That’s where the 5 
problem lies.  It’s not with recreational fishing.  I would just 6 
like to say that I support the FRA’s position. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions or comments for Mr. Taylor?  Mr. 9 

Taylor, when you go out, how many people go out on your boat? 10 
 11 
MR. TAYLOR:  Typically three to four.  12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  How many red grouper do you normally bring 14 

back on a trip per person? 15 
 16 
MR. TAYLOR:  It depends if we target them.  The red grouper and 17 

gag grouper, typically there are two different places I go to 18 
get them.  Hard bottom is red grouper territory and I’ll go to 19 
ledges and wrecks for gag grouper.  I typically find them two 20 
different places. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  If you’re targeting red, you would come back 23 

with a bag limit of red? 24 
 25 
MR. TAYLOR:  Sometimes.  If I do, the excess reds go to my 26 

employees, who cannot afford grouper.  They simply can’t afford 27 
the price of grouper.  At Publix, it was $14.99.  My employees 28 
don’t make much money.  If I get a bag limit, it goes to my 29 
employees. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any additional questions? 32 

 33 
MR. HENDRIX:  Thank you for being here, Mr. Taylor.  What type 34 

of reduction in recreational fishery activity do you think the 35 
fuel prices have created? 36 
 37 
MR. TAYLOR:  I think easily a 50 percent reduction.  I keep a 38 

pretty good log and looking at trips, my trips were reduced last 39 
year too, which is another reason I can’t -- One of the reasons 40 
I’m here is these numbers don’t make sense, because my trips 41 
were down last year as well.  The weather last year, the 42 
hurricanes, which my sympathies go out to the people of the 43 
hurricane-stricken areas. 44 
 45 
I know that it’s a tough deal with the hurricanes.  We saw them 46 
here.  The weather has been bad.  It’s been bad in the Gulf for 47 
the last couple of years.  My trips are way down, way, way down.  48 
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I’m just not fishing very much and I think with the price of 1 
fuel, they’re going to be down even more, there’s no question 2 
about it.   3 
 4 
I cannot afford to go out.  I can’t afford it and I’m not a poor 5 
man, but I cannot afford it.  This is an expensive sport, a very 6 
expensive sport.  A lot of my money goes into electronics, bait, 7 
gear, tackle.  I support a lot of industries with my money and 8 
those industries are not going to get my money, because I can’t 9 
afford to do this. 10 
 11 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Under our Preferred Alternative 5, we had a 12 

closed season in there for February 15th through March 15th.  I 13 
just heard you say that you could target either red or gag. 14 
 15 
MR. TAYLOR:  Generally speaking, yes. 16 

 17 
MS. WILLIAMS:  If we went with just a closed season for red only 18 

during that February 15th through March 15th, that would still 19 
leave you the ability to catch your gag, is that correct? 20 
 21 
MR. TAYLOR:  Probably.  I would have to go and intentionally go 22 

to different areas and try to target, but I try to mix it up so 23 
I’m not targeting one species and it depends on who I’m taking 24 
out.  It depends on what kind of trip I’m doing, if I’m doing a 25 
fishing trip, a diving trip, who I’m taking out fishing, who I’m 26 
taking out diving.  There’s a lot of factors that go into that. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Taylor.  I’ve got two more 29 

people who have questions for you. 30 
 31 
MR. PERRET:  You’ve indicated you had to cut your trips down 32 

considerably because of fuel prices.  Fuel prices concern us all 33 
and unfortunately, from what I read, they’re going to be at this 34 
level and possibly even higher for a certain period of time, for 35 
a number of reasons.  Have you correspondingly had to raise your 36 
rates for your charters? 37 
 38 
MR. TAYLOR:  I’m a recreational fisherman.  I don’t charge. 39 

 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just wanted to come back for a second to the 41 

issue of has the document factored in fuel costs.  The reduction 42 
levels that are required in the document are based on average 43 
landings over periods of time, mostly for about the last three 44 
or four years. 45 
 46 
They take into account landings through the end of 2004.  To the 47 
extent that increased fuel prices in 2004 affected those 48 
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landings, that would be implicitly factored into that, but the 1 
document doesn’t take into account 2005 landings, because all we 2 
have are preliminary landings for the first six months of 2005. 3 
 4 
I’m sure that in the deliberations and in their selection of 5 
preferred alternatives, the council will take into account the 6 
fact that fuel prices have gone up dramatically in recent months 7 
and try to factor that into it.  At least through 2004, to the 8 
extent that it affected landings, that would be taken into 9 
account. 10 
 11 
MS. WILLIAMS:  One other quick question.  If this council chose 12 

to go with their Preferred Alternative 5 and they can make that 13 
closure apply only to red, could you support that? 14 
 15 
MR. TAYLOR:  If I’m forced to support it, you’re going to force 16 

me to do that.  I don’t believe it’s necessary.  We’ve already 17 
went from five down to two and now you want to go to one all in 18 
less than two years.  That’s an awful lot you’re asking me to 19 
swallow. 20 
 21 
From five to two was a big reduction and now to go from two to 22 
one, what’s the point?  It costs me $400 or $500 to go out on a 23 
trip and take four guys to go do a good offshore trip.  It’s 24 
expensive.  By the time we’re done with bait, tackle, my boat, 25 
the gear, everything I’ve spent on everything, it’s an expensive 26 
sport.  To go from five to two down to one, that’s an awful lot 27 
to swallow. 28 
 29 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Rich, do you see -- You talked about how you’re 30 

not going out as much because of the fuel, but when you get out, 31 
do you see any change in the number of fishing boats out there? 32 
 33 
MR. TAYLOR:  Absolutely.  There’s hardly anybody out there.  34 

Like somebody mentioned earlier, the ramps -- I ride my boat 35 
almost every day down at Port Desoto Ramp.  The ramp is nothing 36 
compared to what it used to be.   37 
 38 
There’s hardly any boats there anymore.  They used to be out in 39 
the parking lot or out in the grass.  The parking lot was full 40 
and they used to be out in the lawn parked out there and now 41 
they barely fill the first and second row, even on a weekend.   42 
 43 
There’s just nobody fishing right now.  I don’t know if it’s red 44 
tide.  I’m sure red tide has got something to do with it.  Fuel 45 
prices have a lot to do with it.  People just are not out 46 
fishing.  I don’t see any boats out there.  It’s amazing.  On a 47 
weekend, you used to have to fight people off a spot and now you 48 
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can go to a spot and there’s nobody there.  There’s hardly 1 
anybody offshore anymore. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Taylor.  The next speaker is 4 

Robert Carter and he will be followed by Jack Golden. 5 
 6 
MR. ROBERT CARTER:  My name is Robert Carter.  I am a half owner 7 

and captain of a sixty-three-foot longline vessel.  I’m here to 8 
express my support for the 7,500 pound trip limits.  As of the 9 
date that the 5,500-pound limit went into effect, I have not 10 
made a grouper trip.   11 
 12 
I’ve been tile fishing for a species that brings in a lot less 13 
money, but I’m not restricted on the pounds I can catch, just to 14 
give my crew a paycheck. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Mr. Carter? 17 

 18 
MS. WALKER:  I have two questions.  What size did you say your 19 

vessel was and you own this vessel? 20 
 21 
MR. CARTER:  I’m a half owner.  I have a partner and I’m the 22 

captain and it’s sixty-three foot. 23 
 24 
MS. WALKER:  How many crew members did you have? 25 

 26 
MR. CARTER:  I have three and myself.  There is four crew to be 27 

paid. 28 
 29 
MR. WILLIAMS:  One of the effects of the quotas that we have now 30 

on deepwater and shallow water, and the relatively high trip 31 
limit, is that the deep water -- You mentioned tile fishing.  32 
You’re a deep water longliner? 33 
 34 
MR. CARTER:  I primarily fish deep water, even when it’s open, 35 

say the yellowedge. 36 
 37 
MR. WILLIAMS:  You’re only getting less than a six month season 38 

out of this? 39 
 40 
MR. CARTER:  Actually, we’re getting maybe six months the last 41 

two years out of the yellowedge, but nobody has really been 42 
targeting the tilefish, which I believe about three-quarters of 43 
that quota is full now.  The last I was told, we might have 44 
150,000 pounds left on that quota. 45 
 46 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Would you be better off with a longer season?  If 47 

we went to a lower trip limit, you could get more fishing out of 48 
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it and you would be able to supply the market somewhat later in 1 
the year on deepwater. 2 
 3 
MR. CARTER:  Yes, sir, you’re right.  I would definitely like it 4 

longer, but that’s not even been addressed yet as far as the 5 
deepwater quota.  As far as fishing longer in the year, for 6 
myself and the size of my vessel and as everybody has been 7 
saying, the cost of fuel now, I can’t go out for 5,500 pounds, 8 
regardless, and make any money. 9 
 10 
The only ones that are going to make any money are the fish 11 
house and the boat owners.  The crew is going to come out empty 12 
handed. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Carter.  Any other questions or 15 

comments?  The next speaker is Jack Golden and he will be 16 
followed by Chris Grower.   17 
 18 
MR. JACK GOLDEN:  My name is Jack Golden.  I’m involved in four 19 

longline commercial fishing vessels.  Bob Carter is one of my 20 
partners.  They’re all partners.  They’ve worked a long time to 21 
be partners and this is their retirement and this is their 22 
living and I’m out it next year, because they’re buying the 23 
boats, all of them. 24 
 25 
There’s nothing there for them right now and they’re not very 26 
happy about it, as you all know.  I’m not going to repeat all 27 
the stuff that’s been said from almost everybody that gets up 28 
here.  I feel bad for the recreational fishermen, especially the 29 
charterboat. 30 
 31 
I was in the charterboat business back in 1980 and I can’t 32 
imagine a tourist coming down here and you can’t take them 33 
fishing.  That’s just terrible.  Something has to be done, but I 34 
don’t like the idea that everybody is throwing the blame on the 35 
longliners, because it’s not so. 36 
 37 
They claim this and they claim that and it’s fact, it’s fact, 38 
it’s fact.  I don’t see any fact.  They have no proof of 39 
anything.  All they’re doing is talking and making statements 40 
with no proof.  I would like to see some proof.  There’s none.  41 
I won’t -- We’ve been there so many times. 42 
 43 
5,500 pounds won’t work.  That’s been said quite a few times 44 
too.  7,500 pounds is not very desirable either, but it will 45 
work for us until we can work out something.  We have some other 46 
things that are in the fire right now let’s say, and I mean in 47 
the fire, that we’re working on to try to solve some of these 48 
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problems. 1 
 2 
Today is not the day to bring them up, but we can’t make it with 3 
fifty-foot -- I have boats that are fifty foot and sixty-three 4 
foot long.  They cannot make it.  It’s impossible.  Expenses are 5 
a minimum of $4,000 and up to $7,000 per trip.  You can’t make 6 
it, it’s impossible. 7 
 8 
Fuel, everybody knows about the fuel.  I haven’t got to tell you 9 
about that either, but we got to the point with 5,500 pounds of 10 
fish that I have to kick back, as owner, on the fuel because 11 
they cannot make it.  They burn anywhere from 700 to 1,000 12 
gallons of fuel per trip.  That’s profit gone.  They need 7,500 13 
pounds. 14 
 15 
7,500 pounds, you can put the numbers together, will work with 16 
the closure we’ve got February 15th to March 15th.  Bobby Spaeth 17 
proposed another closure of maybe May 15th to June 15th or the 18 
month of June, one or the other.  It will work if you put the 19 
numbers together and after 75 percent of the catch, or maybe 60 20 
percent, whatever is going to work, and I think Roy Crabtree and 21 
those guys can figure that one out, then we take a look at it 22 
and if it’s not working, then we drop it to 5,500. 23 
 24 
We have to stay open the whole year.  Christmas time, bingo, 25 
we’ve got to be open.  They’ve got to have -- This here is 26 
devastating this year.  We know it and everybody knows it, but 27 
we’ve created a fishing derby because of it and once we started 28 
trip limits, the same thing happened to the red snapper. 29 
 30 
You know it and everybody here knows it and now we’re right back 31 
where we started with.  We don’t need another red snapper.  32 
Believe me, we don’t need that. 33 
 34 
Anywhere, as owner, my insurance is $1,000 a month.  It’s 35 
$12,000 and I’m not insured what I should be insured for, or it 36 
would be way higher than that.  That’s $1,000.  They can’t make 37 
one trip a month.  They average twelve or thirteen trips.  38 
Somebody said twenty.  I don’t know where that came from, but 39 
that’s almost impossible. 40 
 41 
There’s a few that do it, very few, maybe two or three, 42 
longliners I’m talking about, that make it, smaller boats.  43 
Smaller boats in the longline, the forty footers, they can get 44 
by with 5,500 pounds. 45 
 46 
As the Magnuson-Stevens Act says, you’re supposed to be fair 47 
here and it’s not being fair to take all the highliners and the 48 
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people with big boats that have sunk a ton of money into these 1 
boats to put them out of business and that’s exactly what’s 2 
happening and that’s not fair. 3 
 4 
I do think that the council knows all about the Magnuson-Stevens 5 
Act and we don’t have to tell them about that.  They know what 6 
it’s all about and they know what’s going on and I can’t believe 7 
that some of the people on this council will continue to go on 8 
and on and on. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Jack, your time is up. 11 

 12 
MR. GOLDEN:  I think I’ve said enough anyway. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are there any questions or comments for Mr. 15 

Golden? 16 
 17 
MR. HENDRIX:  Mr. Golden, thank you for being here today and 18 

your contribution.  On your fishing boats, on the longlines, 19 
what percentage of the total catch would you estimate are 20 
targeted species, the fish that you’re looking to catch? 21 
 22 
MR. GOLDEN:  We target grouper.  When we go for grouper, we go 23 

for deepwater fish, but if we go to shallower water, 200 or 250 24 
or 300 foot, it’s grouper. 25 
 26 
MR. HENDRIX:  What percentage of the total catch would you 27 

estimate are grouper? 28 
 29 
MR. GOLDEN:  I would say 85 to 90.  Everywhere we target, that’s 30 

what we get.  That’s what we go for and the rest is bycatch. 31 
 32 
MS. BELL:  Jack, I just had a question.  If the council chose to 33 

go with the 7,500-pound limit and then at 50 percent it kicked 34 
back down to 5,500, what would your boats do at that point?  How 35 
would they deal with that? 36 
 37 
MR. GOLDEN:  Just like they’re dealing with it right now.  38 

They’re not going fishing.  They’re trying to go out and get 39 
deepwater fish and we don’t even know what we’re going to do for 40 
the next three months because of 5,500 pounds and I think 50 41 
percent is not the time to kick in 5,500.  I think more like 70 42 
or 75 percent. 43 
 44 
We don’t know -- I believe that it should be left up to National 45 
Marine Fisheries Service or Roy Crabtree or whoever is in charge 46 
of that should decide.  If we’re catching 7,500 pounds and here 47 
we are in September and we’ve only got 50 percent, why should we 48 
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kick it to 5,500 for the whole year if they can see it can make 1 
it at 7,500? 2 
 3 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you for being here.  I have two questions. 4 

The first one is how long does it take your vessels to land 5 
5,500 pounds of grouper? 6 
 7 
MR. GOLDEN:  It depends.  Like right now, they ain’t doing it, 8 

because of the weather and a lot of reasons.  The fish aren’t 9 
biting right now either, but this is just this last trip and so 10 
that’s not fair.  I would say it takes them eight days.  I would 11 
say eight days, average or maybe more. 12 
 13 
MS. WALKER:  How many crew members on each boat? 14 

 15 
MR. GOLDEN:  It depends.  We have three on the fifty-footers and 16 

four on the sixty-three-foot. 17 
 18 
MS. WALKER:  I was just doing some calculating, because you said 19 

that the expenses ran anywhere from $4,000 to $7,000 a trip and 20 
at 5,500 pounds at $2.50 a pound, the boat is taking in $13,750 21 
in this eight days. 22 
 23 
MR. GOLDEN:  We can’t really say if we get 5,500.  We can’t go 24 

over and so a lot of times they come in thinking they’ve got it 25 
and they’ve got 5,000.  It’s between $12,000 and $13,000 for 26 
within 5,000 pounds or so. 27 
 28 
MS. WALKER:  Then your profit margin would be $6,750 to $7,650 29 

and how would that be split up for that eight days? 30 
 31 
MR. GOLDEN:  Off the top, 40 percent usually goes to the owner, 32 

60 percent the captain and crew. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Walker, are you getting close to the 35 

answer you need?  Do you have any further questions?   36 
 37 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Jack, thanks for coming.  If a longliner can’t 38 

make it at 5,500 pounds, what would you think of a situation 39 
where we started with the 7,500 pounds and when we got to the 50 40 
percent and the 5,500-pound trip limit, to require everyone to 41 
fish vertical line at that point and to not have any longlining 42 
during the 5,500 pounds. 43 
 44 
MR. GOLDEN:  You can’t just stop fishing longline and go out and 45 

fish vertical.  First of all, most of them wouldn’t know how to 46 
fish vertical line.  It’s not the same thing.  47 
 48 
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MR. WILLIAMS:  If you can’t make any money and you can’t start 1 

with a 5,500, how can you finish with 5,500?  If you can’t make 2 
any money during the first half of the season at 5,500, how can 3 
you finish the season at 5,500? 4 
 5 
MR. GOLDEN:  Can you say that again? 6 

 7 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Here’s what I’m thinking.  If you start the 8 

season at 7,500 and then go to a 5,500-pound trip limit at 50 9 
percent of the total quota, you’re not going to be making any 10 
money at that point and so my presumption is you won’t go.  11 
Could we require vertical line fishing at the 5,500 break, at 12 
the 50 percent break and not allow any longlining after that? 13 
 14 
MR. GOLDEN:  No, because you’ve got a lot of longliners that 15 

only catch around 5,000 pounds or so and so you’re going to shut 16 
them off too?  No.  They go and make money because that’s what 17 
they make all year and that’s all they catch all year no matter 18 
what. 19 
 20 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What’s different about your boats? 21 

 22 
MR. GOLDEN:  Because of the size of the boat. 23 

 24 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What sizes are they? 25 

 26 
MR. GOLDEN:  I would say from fifty foot up, more than likely. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further questions or comments for Mr. Golden?  29 

Thank you, Mr. Golden.  The next speaker is Chris Grower and he 30 
will be followed by Thomas Keglery. 31 
 32 
MR. CHRIS GROWER:  My name is Chris Grower and I’m here to 33 

represent the Tampa Bay Spearfishing Club.  To sum it up, we 34 
support the FRA.  Secondly, I would like to talk to you about 35 
the captain and crew bag limit.  I work on a multi-day charter 36 
vessel.  It goes out and does two or three-day charters. 37 
 38 
I don’t get paid to do this.  I do it because I love it.  The 39 
compensation I get is tips from the customer and the ability to 40 
fish.  That fish, in turn, is what I live on.  I eat it.  I feed 41 
it to my family, I feed it to my mom.  If you take that away 42 
from me, it takes all the whole reason for me going out and 43 
fishing away.  It’s not something I’m willing to compromise on. 44 
 45 
I don’t make a lot of money doing it.  I got my captains license 46 
to use it and to work it and to become a charter fisherman, but 47 
at the same time I got my captains license, I got it after the 48 
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moratorium was passed and wasn’t able to get a permit and so now 1 
I have to work for somebody else’s permit.  That’s kind of what 2 
I wanted to say, please don’t take away my bag limit.  I need it 3 
and thank you very much. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Questions or comments for Mr. Grower anybody?  6 

Thank you very much.  Is Thomas Keglery here?  Good morning, 7 
Thomas. 8 
 9 
MR. THOMAS KEGLERY:  My name is Thomas Keglery and I’m a 10 

commercial fisherman out of Tarpon Springs.  I vertical fish.  I 11 
support the 5,500-pound trip limit.  However, that will not 12 
solve you all’s problems, since we’ve already tried this and 13 
tried the trickle-down effect more or less of reducing the 14 
poundages and we’re closed already. 15 
 16 
If we do it again next year, we’ll be in the same situation.  17 
The longliners, we’re going to have to do a restriction on the 18 
bottom gear inside the fifty-fathom curve.  In the last ten 19 
years, the longline fleet has increased and most important now 20 
is that you’re starting to get conflicts between the fishermen 21 
out there in the Gulf. 22 
 23 
This last trip, my anchor line was pulled up by a longline boat 24 
while I was off on the bow in rough seas and he cut me loose and 25 
sent me adrift.  That’s happened to other fishermen as well. 26 
 27 
Your problem is escalating and a trip limit is not going to 28 
solve it.  We’re going to have to revert back and look back at 29 
your figures.  I’ve been reading some of your paperwork and I 30 
haven’t read it all because there’s so much of it. 31 
 32 
If you look back ten years ago at what you all found and what 33 
was recommended, somewhere along the way this train got derailed 34 
and if you look at it, nobody was having a problem ten years 35 
ago.  None of the fisheries were really having a problem, the 36 
recreational fishermen, the charter fishermen, the commercial 37 
fishermen. 38 
 39 
As the longline fleet grew, then our problem grew.  The amount 40 
of small red grouper that are discarded by longline vessels is 41 
astronomical.  This vessel that cut my line, I watched him 42 
bringing small grouper above the boat, up onto the dock, and it 43 
immediately went to the top of the icebox and get whacked up as 44 
bait.  Those didn’t get a chance to survive for us to harvest.  45 
You’ve got to move them out.  Thank you. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Mr. Keglery or comments?  48 
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Thank you, Mr. Keglery.  The next speaker is Scott Childress and 1 
he will be followed by Martin Fisher.  Is Scott Childress in the 2 
audience?   3 
 4 
MR. SUAREZ:  He’s not here, but he supports the position of the 5 

FRA and the CCA. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Suarez.  The next speaker then 8 

is Martin Fisher and he will be followed by Eric Bachnile.   9 
 10 
MR. MARTIN FISHER:  Good morning, Madam Chair and council 11 

members.  My name is Martin Fisher.  I represent the Fishermen’s 12 
Advocacy Organization.  I also am heavily involved in the 13 
grouper fishery.  I own two commercial boats.  One is forty-two 14 
foot and one is thirty-six.  I have a retail market and a 15 
wholesale business. 16 
 17 
As of Monday, 90 percent of my personal income and my ability to 18 
support my family is going to be extinguished.  One of my 19 
vessels, I leased a Class A snapper permit for and so he will be 20 
able to go snapper fishing during open snapper fishing and he 21 
will also be able to b-liner fish, but the other vessel does not 22 
have that option. 23 
 24 
We thank you all for being here today and we would especially 25 
like to express our gratitude and commend the council members 26 
from the embattled hurricane disaster areas for your dedication 27 
to the council process, in spite of what must be intense 28 
personal disruption and distraction in your lives.  Thank you 29 
very much for coming. 30 
 31 
Regarding grouper trip limits, under 4.5, Action 1, the 32 
Fishermen’s Advocacy Organization supports the council’s 33 
Preferred Alternative Number 6 for the following reasons.  5,500 34 
is the option which gives us close to an eleven-month fishery 35 
and allows most of the larger vessels to produce economically-36 
viable trips. 37 
 38 
Many fifty-foot vessels and larger have, for minimal expense, 39 
partitioned off their ice holds for the express purpose of 40 
carrying less ice, burning less fuel, to adjust for the 5,500-41 
pound trip limit which has been in place since August 9th. 42 
 43 
Deepwater grouper, for the last two years, has either had no 44 
limit or, in the case of 2005, a 19,000 pound limit for the last 45 
three months of this shortened season, which in essence, equates 46 
to no trip limit. 47 
 48 
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A 5,500-pound limit will prolong the deepwater grouper season, 1 
thus delaying the effort shifting that occurs between deepwater 2 
and shallow-water grouper when the deepwater closes.  In Tab 5, 3 
Table B1, the document suggests that under a 5,500-pound trip 4 
limit, deepwater grouper might stay open as late as September.  5 
This year, it closed in June, I believe sometime in June. 6 
 7 
The argument that the big boats need more has driven us into a 8 
second year of severe closures in this fishery.  It is time for 9 
the bigger boats to retrofit, as many have already done, and to 10 
adjust for the good of the fleet and for the stability of one of 11 
Florida’s greatest assets, the grouper sandwich. 12 
 13 
This isn’t a joke.  It’s really not the boats.  It’s the 14 
captains.  A captain that catches 100,000 pounds of fish a year 15 
is going to be able to catch that amount of fish on a thirty-16 
two-foot boat or a fifty-foot boat.  It isn’t about the size of 17 
the boats that’s really at issue here.  It’s about who has the 18 
skill and the expertise to be a highliner. 19 
 20 
The highliners are going to suffer under any trip limit, because 21 
they’re being reduced by 50 or 75 percent of what their skill 22 
level enables them to catch and that is a shame, but it’s time 23 
that the whole community, including the tourists and the people 24 
that eat fish at restaurants, have the opportunity to have 25 
grouper all year-round. 26 
 27 
If you vote this preferred alternative up to become a final 28 
rule, it will not carry its intended effect if it’s 29 
implementation does not occur as close as possible to January 1, 30 
2006. 31 
 32 
On Monday, Dr. Hogarth, myself, and Will Ward of GFA gathered 33 
informally to discuss the timing of implementation of this rule.  34 
Dr. Hogarth indicated he would get with the regional RA and try 35 
to get it done by January.  Therefore, we ask the council to 36 
request of the National Marine Fisheries to put this rule on the 37 
fast track for implementation ASAP. 38 
 39 
Furthermore, I would just like to add that my bandit boat, my 40 
forty-two-foot vertical line vessel, if the trip limit had been 41 
in place last year at 5,500 pounds, it would have had to return 42 
from the fishing grounds early on two occasions.  This year, he 43 
had to return on one occasion because he was very close to the 44 
limit and he was afraid of going over. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Fisher.  Any questions or 47 

comments? 48 
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 1 
MS. WALKER:  Martin, how many longline vessels are members of 2 

your organization?  The second part of that question is do they 3 
support the 5,500 trip limit? 4 
 5 
MR. FISHER:  There are at least five permits that represent 6 

dedicated longline boats that are members of our organization 7 
and yes, they do support the 5,500. 8 
 9 
MR. WILLIAMS:  To follow up on that, do any of those vessels -- 10 

Are any of those larger vessels, over fifty feet? 11 
 12 
MR. FISHER:  No. 13 

 14 
MR. WILLIAMS:  They’re smaller longline vessels then.  Do they 15 

fish the deepwater grouper fishery as well as the shallow-water? 16 
 17 
MR. FISHER:  Some of them do. 18 

 19 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Will they be able to make it with 5,500 pounds 20 

fishing in deep water?  Do the deepwater grouper fishermen need 21 
a higher trip limit because they’re going further or are they 22 
going to be able to make it? 23 
 24 
MR. FISHER:  Certainly you have to expend a little bit more fuel 25 

to get to the deepwater fish, but the deepwater fish 26 
historically have a 20 to 30 percent higher return rate to the 27 
boat for the fish itself, because most of that fish goes to 28 
Canada.  The answer to your question is yes. 29 
 30 
MR. WILLIAMS:  You mean the deepwater grouper brings more money 31 

per pound? 32 
 33 
MR. FISHER:  Absolutely. 34 

 35 
MR. WILLIAMS:  They’re not consumed here, they’re consumed in 36 

Canada? 37 
 38 
MR. FISHER:  Most of them are consumed in Canada. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further questions or comments from Mr. Fisher?  41 

Thank you, Mr. Fisher.  The next speaker is Eric Bachnile.  Is 42 
he here?  Moving on then, Maxie Foster.  Is Maxie here?  Maxie 43 
will be followed by Bret Walley.  Good morning, Maxie. 44 
 45 
MR. MAXIE FOSTER:  My name is Maxie Foster and I’m from 46 

Clearwater, Florida.  I have three charter fishing boats and 47 
we’ve already had a closure two years in a row without your help 48 
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and closures is a bad thing.  Of course, we all know that.  It’s 1 
a bad thing for our business and especially November is one of 2 
our busier time and with this red grouper one fish for two 3 
people, that’s impossible for us. 4 
 5 
We charge $1,000 to take six people fishing at one grouper per 6 
person.  That’s six fish and they -- I’m afraid to even tell 7 
that when they book the charter, that they can only catch one 8 
fish.  They would say goodbye.   9 
 10 
When we get out there fishing, when we’re getting close to our 11 
limit, we’ve got to change areas and where we catch red grouper, 12 
it’s probably twenty miles to the next place I can catch black 13 
grouper.  That’s a lot of fuel to charge way out and try to 14 
catch six red groupers and then run back inshore to the north or 15 
whatever to catch black grouper. 16 
 17 
We don’t target red groupers in November and the wintertime.  We 18 
catch nothing but gag groupers in November all the way up to 19 
May.  We very rarely catch red grouper in the wintertime 20 
inshore.  They are a deepwater fish, a summer fish. 21 
 22 
Closing black groupers for us in November is just not going to -23 
- It’s just going to put us out of business, basically, because 24 
we need the gag groupers in the wintertime to support our 25 
business.  26 
 27 
That’s about all I have to say about it, that we are fighting 28 
for our lives out there for staying in business and staying 29 
open.  With closures -- I’ve had people call me already and 30 
cancel trips for November and they say we’re not paying you 31 
$1,000 to go nine miles out.  Most people, if they can see land, 32 
they don’t think they’ve been deep sea fishing. 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  Maxie, thanks for being here.  What about the 35 

captain and crew?  Would that have much impact on you, if the 36 
captain and the crew were not allowed to keep the bag limit on 37 
your for-hire trips? 38 
 39 
MR. FOSTER:  Yes, sir, it sure will.  Like even right now, I’ve 40 

lost crew because they can’t make any money with the weather 41 
situation and certainly if we have a closure, they’ve just got 42 
to go find a job.  They can’t support themselves and their 43 
families. 44 
 45 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m talking about the measure that would not 46 

allow the captain or the crew to keep bag limits for themselves 47 
and only the paying customers on the boat could keep bag limits.  48 
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Would that affect you? 1 
 2 
MR. FOSTER:  Yes, it does, because at least right now we can 3 

keep eight fish instead of six and eight is better than six, 4 
anyway you cut it. 5 
 6 
DR. CRABTREE:  The customers keep those fish or does the captain 7 

take them? 8 
 9 
MR. FOSTER:  I give to them.  I don’t have the heart to keep 10 

them.  When they pay that kind of money, I don’t have the heart 11 
to say this is my fish and you can’t have it. 12 
 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have two questions.  I’m hearing that you can 14 

go out and target red or you can go out and target black and 15 
gag.  We’re really not saying you can only go catch one fish.  16 
We’re talking about an aggregate. 17 
 18 
If we were to have a closed season for red only and we went with 19 
an aggregate limit, you could still go out there and catch your 20 
bag limit.  You just couldn’t catch the red grouper for one 21 
month.  How would that affect you?  We’re not just saying you 22 
can only go catch one fish.  We’re talking about an aggregate 23 
bag limit. 24 
 25 
MR. FOSTER:  You’re talking about me having to burn a lot of 26 

fuel running from one area to the other.  Where we catch red 27 
grouper, it’s normally in the summertime anywhere from twenty-28 
five to thirty-five miles offshore. 29 
 30 
We catch very few black groupers in those areas.  In November, 31 
December, and January we catch all gag groupers.  We fish 32 
inshore.  We can save fuel in the wintertime by fishing for 33 
gags, but we don’t target red groupers at all in the wintertime. 34 
 35 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Maxie, I have a follow up to Dr. Crabtree’s 36 

question.  If you had to choose between a closure, a week or 37 
month’s closure, and giving up the captain and crew bag limit, 38 
which would you choose? 39 
 40 
MR. FOSTER:  I had to choose a closure and there was going to be 41 

a closure, it would be January or February. 42 
 43 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The question though is if you were given the 44 

choice, you can either have a closure or you can forfeit that 45 
bag limit for the captain and crew and not have it. 46 
 47 
MR. FOSTER:  I would forfeit the bag limit for the crew, because 48 
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we don’t need a closure.  Closures just puts us out of business. 1 
 2 
MS. WALKER:  Maxie, considering the number of trips you run a 3 

year, what percentage of those trips do you catch the captain 4 
and crew bag limit for grouper to give to the customers? 5 
 6 
MR. FOSTER:  At one red grouper per person, I would say in May, 7 

June, and July there is times when we could catch six groupers 8 
on one stop.  I would say June, July, and August, along in there 9 
-- Like I say, in the wintertime, we don’t catch any red 10 
groupers and so it doesn’t matter. 11 
 12 
MS. WALKER:  In your trips made in June, July, and August, you 13 

catch -- In 100 percent of your trips, you catch the captain and 14 
crew bag limit for the customers, is that what I understand? 15 
 16 
MR. FOSTER:  Yes. 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Maxie, Captain Hood called and lobbied me and 19 

said that if there had to be a closed month, he would prefer 20 
that it be April because he has other things he can take his 21 
charters out to fish for and target in those months.  Could you 22 
comment on that suggestion of his? 23 
 24 
MR. FOSTER:  That’s his opinion, but in April, you could troll 25 

for mackerel.  I’ve been there for thirty-something years and 90 26 
percent of my customers, I couldn’t give them a kingfish or a 27 
mackerel.  They’re grouper fishermen and so I couldn’t agree 28 
with an April closure.  It wouldn’t help me too much because the 29 
majority of my people I can’t talk them into trolling on the way 30 
out to catch grouper. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further questions or comments for Mr. 33 

Foster?  Thank you very much.  The next speaker is Bret Walley 34 
and he will be followed by Jack Hester.  Good morning, Bret. 35 
 36 
MR. BRET WALLEY:  My name is Bret Walley.  I’m a recreational 37 

fisherman.  I live in Tampa.  I grew up here.  I’m an offshore 38 
boat owner and I enjoy fishing and diving.  I spend quite a bit 39 
of money doing both. 40 
 41 
I own a powerboat and last year, I spent over $30,000 re-42 
powering and that does not include the fuel, the insurance, dive 43 
gear, food, ice, beverages that we take on every trip.  Fishing 44 
and diving is not an inexpensive sport and it helps drive the 45 
economy. 46 
 47 
First of all, I want to say that I oppose the rule to reduce the 48 
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recreational bag limit.  It should not be reduced from the 1 
current five/two limit.  We already had the bag limit reduced on 2 
red grouper and I oppose any seasonal closure on recreational 3 
grouper fishing. 4 
 5 
To speak about the crew and captain taking fish, that’s such a 6 
small portion of the fish that they would take and I don’t see 7 
how that could really help it.  It doesn’t really affect me, 8 
because I’m a private fisherman, but I do go on charters on 9 
occasion and part of why the crew does go is they can take fish.  10 
That would probably put them out of the -- It would keep them 11 
from going on these trips. 12 
 13 
I don’t think this temporary rule should have ever been in 14 
place.  It’s obvious to anybody with an open mind that the data 15 
was flawed, saying that we had more grouper caught last year 16 
than was actually done.  Yet, you voted to put this rule in 17 
place and now to make matters worse, you’re contemplating making 18 
this very bad rule permanent. 19 
 20 
The board is supposed to be stewards of the resource, but yet 21 
your decision leans toward the commercial sector not protecting 22 
the resource.  The total economic impact should be used in 23 
setting the TAC for the recreational sector and commercial 24 
sector. 25 
 26 
There’s a far greater economic impact from the recreational 27 
sector than from the commercial sector.  Based on this, the TAC 28 
should be more evenly split.  It’s ridiculous that a group that 29 
has over $5 billion a year of economic impact is only allowed 19 30 
percent of the TAC.  Yet, the commercial sector, which may have 31 
an economic impact of only $800 million is allowed 81 percent. 32 
 33 
Now the entire commercial fishery, most of the fish are caught 34 
by a very few, twenty-five or so, of the large longline boats.  35 
Longliners are very wasteful and destructive to the fishery and 36 
should be eliminated. 37 
 38 
On the east coast of the United States, longliners cannot fish 39 
within 200 miles.  If they can’t fish within 200 miles over 40 
there, how about the same law over here? 41 
 42 
Why is a group that has a bycatch rate that wastes more fish 43 
than the recreational is allowed to keep allowed to even exist?  44 
If longline was outlawed, the fishery would be in a much better 45 
condition.  It would not be an end to commercial fishing, just 46 
an end to destructive and wasteful practices. 47 
 48 
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The commercial sector is getting ready to close down early again 1 
this year because their quota will be met early, yet if the 2 
longliners were eliminated, there would not be the problem of a 3 
few larger boats hogging the resources that belong to all of us. 4 
 5 
I truly feel bad for the small commercial fishermen that because 6 
of the greediness of a few, they will once again be out of work 7 
at the worst possible time, during the holidays.  I don’t think 8 
it is fair to make the small guy take the hit again and have to 9 
tell his kid that Santa won’t be coming to their house again 10 
this year. 11 
 12 
If there was reasonable trip limits of 5,500 pounds, the 13 
resource could be more fairly distributed between all of the 14 
commercial fishermen rather than a few greedy longline boats go 15 
out and pillage the sea for their own personal gain. 16 
 17 
Much like the net ban of ten years ago helped inshore fishing 18 
get better, eliminating the wasteful practice of the longlining 19 
will help the offshore fishing as well.  You cannot sustain a 20 
fishery that has a bycatch ratio that indiscriminately kills so 21 
many unattended species, some of them that are protected. 22 
 23 
According to the St. Pete Times today, one of Bob Spaeth’s 24 
companies, Madeira Marine Services, is providing observers for 25 
the longliners.  One of them is Michael Maccini, who was charged 26 
with possessing seventy-seven undersized grouper, a violation 27 
that cost him a $1,500 fine. 28 
 29 
Now he is an observer.  Can you really trust information from a 30 
guy that has in the past been caught poaching and was a 31 
longliner who works for a company owned by a longliner?  It is 32 
shocking to hear these things.  Michael Maccini even got off 33 
easy, with only a $1,500. 34 
 35 
In my opinion, for poaching seventy-seven grouper, that is a 36 
very minimal fine.  That is worse than having the fox watch the 37 
henhouse.  This guy is getting paid to watch the henhouse.  Bob 38 
Spaeth, a longliner and owner of Madeira Beach Seafood -- 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Bret, your time is up.  Are there any 41 

questions or comments for Bret?  Thank you for your comments.  42 
The next speaker is Jack Hexter and he will be followed by 43 
Robert Bryant. 44 
 45 
MR. JACK HEXTER:  Ladies and gentlemen, my name is Jack Hexter.  46 

I live in Port Richey and have been a recreational fisherman in 47 
Florida for over thirty years.  I’m the past president of the 48 
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Fish-On Fishing Club in Port Richey and I come here today 1 
representing its seventy-five members. 2 
 3 
I own a twenty-three-foot boat and I fish for gag grouper fifty 4 
to sixty miles out of the Cotee River.  To me, red grouper is an 5 
incidental catch, but I do catch a fair number of them.  My 6 
personal logs, I saw no increase in the catch of red grouper 7 
between 2003 and 2004. 8 
 9 
I know the members of my fishing club also saw no increase in 10 
their catching that species.  I do know my trips in 2004 were 11 
greatly reduced due to the hurricanes and personally, my boat 12 
hasn’t moved since July, because of the gas prices and red tide 13 
that’s currently off our area. 14 
 15 
I attended and spoke at the Madeira Beach meeting and I saw 16 
approximately 500 people there tell the directors that they 17 
experienced similar catches and not the greatly spiked numbers 18 
that MRFSS indicates that we caught.  I was also at the Fort 19 
Myers meeting and spoke there and the recent Tampa meeting and 20 
spoke there and everything was repeated, the MRFSS numbers were 21 
wrong. 22 
 23 
I didn’t attend, but I understand that similar groups told 24 
National Marine Fisheries the same thing at other meetings 25 
around the state.  The MRFSS numbers were wrong in 1990 when 26 
they said that recreational fishermen caught 125,000 kingfish 27 
from shore.  They were wrong then and they’re wrong now. 28 
 29 
It’s been stated in your own document that MRFSS numbers are 30 
highly susceptible to error and it’s not designated to be used 31 
for allocation monitoring and yet, that’s the data that was used 32 
to justify the interim rule. 33 
 34 
In reviewing your draft amendment, I noted that there was no 35 
recommended changes in commercial landings, just a variation on 36 
the many thousands of pounds that a commercial boat can bring in 37 
on each trip. 38 
 39 
There are, however, numerous drastic changes in the recreational 40 
catch limits.  I fail to see how limiting the mere 19 percent 41 
recreational allotment will help anything in the rebuilding of 42 
this fishery when 81 percent of the commercial allotment is not 43 
being changed. 44 
 45 
The longline boats in the Gulf of Mexico, and I’ve heard figures 46 
ranging from twenty-five to 140, kill more short red grouper, 47 
either using them for bait or letting them float away bloated, 48 
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then the entire recreational allotment. 1 
 2 
I’ve also noted that a regulatory amendment was implicated in 3 
the past to allow an increased grouper harvest because the 4 
commercial fishery did not get their allotted limit the previous 5 
year.  Nobody ever told me that I could go out and catch four 6 
fish because I only caught two the last time I was out. 7 
 8 
Basically, the recreational fisherman has taken a hit in the 9 
past and it’s time to stop.  Finally, I would urge you to 10 
separate the recreational and commercial regulations regarding 11 
the fishery.  I would urge you to take no action until a new 12 
stock assessment is complete. 13 
 14 
I would urge you to push the longline fishery out to fifty 15 
fathoms and do the re-allotment with a more realistic historical 16 
allotment and finally, this comment is directed particularly to 17 
Mr. Horn and Ms. Bell. 18 
 19 
I urge you to take a hint from the Honorable U.S. District Judge 20 
Susan Buckloo, who recused herself from hearing, in a lawsuit 21 
that was filed on this matter, because of a conflict of 22 
interest.  Her son is a charterboat captain.  Thank you. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions or comments from Mr. Hexter? 25 

 26 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Hexter, your recreational group -- I want to 27 

ask you two questions.  Can you tell me are they fishing less 28 
trips now due to the fuel and the second question is if we go to 29 
a one-fish bag limit on red grouper, will they fish less trips 30 
and can you estimate just for your group? 31 
 32 
MR. HEXTER:  For my group, they’re fishing less trips and it’s a 33 

combination right now of fuel and red tide.  Like I said, my 34 
last trip for grouper was in July.  When I got back to the ramp, 35 
I took the sardine that I started the day with and threw it 36 
over.  I couldn’t even get a grunt bite. 37 
 38 
MS. WALKER:  If we were to go to a one-fish bag limit on red 39 

grouper, do you think your group of recreational fishermen would 40 
decrease the number of times they go fishing? 41 
 42 
MR. HEXTER:  No, because we target gags up there.  Red grouper 43 

is an incidental catch.  I fish ledges and I fish wrecks up in 44 
my area.  If you’re not on a ledge or on a wreck, you’re in the 45 
desert.  There’s an occasional red that shows up, but we target 46 
gags. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further questions or comments for Mr. 1 

Hexter?  Thank you, Mr. Hexter.  The next speaker is Robert 2 
Bryant and he will be followed by Troy Sapp. 3 
 4 
MR. ROBERT BRYANT:  My name is Captain Bob Bryant.  I’m a 5 

recreational fisherman.  I’ve lived here in the state of Florida 6 
and fished around here my entire life.  As of Secretarial 7 
Amendment 1, there was no need for the proposed permanent rule 8 
or the interim rule. 9 
 10 
The only new purportedly best available data is the MRFSS data, 11 
which was never intended to be a quota management tool.  The 12 
real reason for the recreational regulations being proposed is 13 
payback, payback by Dr. Crabtree to the commercial sector -- 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I’m going to interrupt you right now and ask 16 

you not to mount any personal attacks against council members. 17 
 18 
MR. BRYANT:  These are actually facts on the record and it’s 19 

documented in his letter to Dr. Hogarth. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That’s fine, but in spoken testimony, please 22 

don’t -- 23 
 24 
MR. BRYANT:  Payback by the Director of the Southeast Regional 25 

Fisheries -- 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I’m sorry, that’s still a member of the 28 

council.  If you could just move on to other comments. 29 
 30 
MR. BRYANT:  We don’t want the facts on the record? 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Bryant, please continue. 33 

 34 
MR. BRYANT:  It’s payback for the commercial sector’s support or 35 

conceding to seasonal closures to reduce recreational catches 36 
and enabling the TAC to stay the same and to allow for a year-37 
long commercial fishery. 38 
 39 
The person whose name I can’t say stated in his memorandum to 40 
Dr. Hogarth in support of the current interim rule, which is 41 
currently the subject of legal challenge by the two large groups 42 
for recreational fishermen here, the FRA and the CCA. 43 
 44 
The permanent rule applies to spearfishing without any best 45 
available science to date provided to show that spearfishing 46 
would have similar bycatch and discard mortality as hook and 47 
line, that spearfishing would have an effort shift from red to 48 
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any of the other seventeen groupers in the complex. 1 
 2 
The permanent rule applies to all species in the grouper 3 
complex.  No scientific data was provided for effort shifting 4 
and actual increase in the catches for the shifts for the red 5 
grouper to the other grouper.  Thank you. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions or comments for Captain Bryant?  8 

The next speaker is Troy Sapp and he will be followed by Chris 9 
Dorsett. 10 
 11 
MR. TROY SAPP:  Good morning, council.  My name is Captain Troy 12 

Sapp.  I’m the Senior Vice President for the Florida Guides 13 
Association.  The Florida Guides Association supports the CCA, 14 
the FRA, and the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation 15 
Commission.  16 
 17 
We do not feel that there is need for any action at this time.  18 
MRFSS data, suspect as it is, should not be the reason that we 19 
move to permanent rule at this time.  I’m now going to speak on 20 
behalf of my charterboat business, Fins and Tails. 21 
 22 
The interim closure will have a dramatic effect on my business.  23 
I will lose between $20,000 and $30,000 this year, from November 24 
and December.  If you move to permanent rule and some of the 25 
considerations indicate closure, that could essentially mean 26 
another month or a month-and-a-half of closure and my business 27 
will be out of business for almost four months in a twelve-month 28 
period. 29 
 30 
In today’s economy, I don’t know of any business that can 31 
survive four months of zero income and that’s what we’re looking 32 
at here. 33 
 34 
I also heard mention made that the charterboat sector was 35 
handled differently as far as the catch data.  It’s handled 36 
somewhat differently, but there’s quite to be quite an 37 
extrapolation.  I get surveyed.  I have my permits.  I’ve only 38 
been surveyed probably four times in the past year.  39 
 40 
What kind of extrapolation or multiplier are they using based on 41 
the four times that they actually spoke to me on the phone?  The 42 
same multiplier they used for the phone survey for the 43 
recreational sector?  It sounds like it. 44 
 45 
As far as economic impact, I got to speak with a couple of 46 
members at the last meeting.  I did not bring the data with me, 47 
but I went out on my own and surveyed five small businesses, 48 
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three charterboat operations, a bait and tackle center, and a 1 
marina. 2 
 3 
Their hard numbers showed close to $1 million effect in loss 4 
from this two-month closure.  Where we come up with $12 million 5 
for the entire Gulf states, I’m very suspect of.  How can five 6 
businesses be affected to a loss of $1 million and we only have 7 
$12 million in loss, as is what is being said by your numbers, 8 
the impact? 9 
 10 
I also had a charter customer that is going to cancel for 11 
November.  He flies here from Chicago.  He freely disclosed to 12 
me that between the costs of my trip, his travel expense for the 13 
group that comes, is $2,200 and this is one trip.  That’s $2,200 14 
in economic impact. 15 
 16 
If the man caught ten fish on that trip, eighty pounds, maybe, 17 
at best, those fish are worth $2,200.  I don’t think they bring 18 
that at the fish house.  Thank you. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I’m sure there will be some questions for you. 21 

 22 
MS. WALKER:  Thanks for being here, Troy.  Of the Florida 23 

Guides, and you may not be able to give this estimate, but if 24 
you can, I would appreciate it.  Captain and crew bag limits, 25 
what percentage of the trips do you think are taken, of your 26 
organization, where captain and crew bag limits are taken? 27 
 28 
MR. SAPP:  I can’t really speak for other boats and we’ve got on 29 

this subject before.  I personally do not do it, but I don’t 30 
want to be in a situation where I can’t.  My mate works for tips 31 
and he likes to take a couple of fish home.  It supplements his 32 
income for the day.  He doesn’t make a lot of money. 33 
 34 
I also believe that -- What I explain to my customers on the 35 
boat is that if we’re not actively participating or harvesting 36 
those fish, I make them stick to their limits.  Based on the 37 
data that is being used to take away the captain and crew share, 38 
I don’t go for it, because I’m just suspect of this data. 39 
 40 
I spend a lot of time fishing out there and I watch the trends 41 
and I know that I did not catch a bunch of red grouper in 2004, 42 
not two or three times what I caught, and I didn’t see them 43 
landed in a very busy marina.  I would not consider accepting 44 
any change to the captain and crew limits based on the data that 45 
you’re using right now. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further questions or comments? 48 
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 1 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Troy, you’re on the water quite a few days a 2 

month. 3 
 4 
MR. SAPP:  Yes, sir. 5 

 6 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Do you see any change in fishing effort this year 7 

compared to last year?  You’re fishing out of where? 8 
 9 
MR. SAPP:  I fish out of Tarpon Springs, Anclote Village Marina.  10 

It’s a high and dry that harbors approximately 227 or 235 boats, 11 
when they’re full.  85 percent of those boats are grouper 12 
fishing boats.  It’s probably one of the more popular jump-off 13 
places to go grouper fishing on the west coast of Florida. 14 
 15 
They typically get fuel once a week and it is available to them, 16 
although they are limiting the captains to diesel fuel right now 17 
to 100 gallons, but they normally get a load of fuel about once 18 
a week.  They’re getting a load of fuel every three weeks now 19 
and sometimes four. 20 
 21 
People are not using their boats.  The change has been 22 
unbelievably.  The Anclote Village Park, which is right next to 23 
my marine, it’s one of the largest boat ramps in Pasco County, 24 
is essentially deserted on a weekday. 25 
 26 
This same park this time last year, if you weren’t there at the 27 
gate at six o’clock, you didn’t go.  It’s been a dramatic impact 28 
and it’s not just the fuel.  Red tide has a lot to do with it 29 
and a lot of people do not want to spend the money.  30 
 31 
Those that did go out and fish for red grouper, they don’t want 32 
to spend $400 or $500 to catch three or four fish.  Some people 33 
do target red grouper.  I don’t personally, but they are 34 
available.  Some people, maybe they’ve done it for years, 35 
they’re not going to go out there and fish for three or four 36 
fish and spend $500. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Captain Sapp, you, like Captain Foster, target 39 

either red or gag by going to a different area? 40 
 41 
MR. SAPP:  I find that red and gag grouper do not hang out in 42 

the same place.  Basically, if you’re going to target red 43 
grouper, you’re going to be fishing on low-profile structure, 44 
flat bottom, and that’s just not conducive to catching gags.  45 
Gags like structure, they like relief. 46 
 47 
Typically, these areas are a pretty long ways apart.  Sometimes 48 
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you can move off a ledge a little ways and get on hard bottom 1 
and catch grouper if you so desire, but I would say the large 2 
number of people that fish for red grouper are targeting those 3 
fish, the ones that are catching them, and those people that 4 
fish for gags are fishing in other areas and catching gag 5 
grouper. 6 
 7 
I seldom have -- My catch on the boat is probably less than 2 8 
percent red grouper, because I just don’t fish that type of 9 
bottom. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You stated that you are a grouper fisherman.  12 

Are there other things that you would target in April?  I’m just 13 
following up on Captain Hood’s suggestion again. 14 
 15 
MR. SAPP:  Yes, there are things I can target, but I think 16 

you’ve heard from both sides of the issue here that closure is a 17 
bad thing.  The economic impact of closure is something that is 18 
going to probably destroy both industries, recreational or 19 
commercial.  It really doesn’t matter. 20 
 21 
I think you’ve heard everybody here express concerns about 22 
closure.  It’s just something that I can’t imagine.  We’re all 23 
in business, with the exception of the recreational fishermen, 24 
and closure to them also means the bottom line, that maybe they 25 
only go once a month or maybe they can only go once every six 26 
weeks or whatever, due to weather or due to the cost of going. 27 
 28 
I just don’t understand the concept of closure.  Yes, it’s going 29 
to have everybody off the water for a month and then what are we 30 
going to do?  We’re all going to derby fish as soon as you open 31 
it back up.  We’re going to go every chance we get. 32 
 33 
You’re going to find the average recreational angler is only 34 
going to fish so many times a year.  He can only afford to fish 35 
so many times a year.  If he does it in ten months, he’ll do it 36 
in ten months or he’ll do it in twelve months.  That’s just what 37 
is affordable. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further questions or comments for Captain 40 

Sapp?  Thank you very much.  Chris Dorsett is next and after 41 
that, we’re going to take a break for lunch. 42 
 43 
MR. CHRIS DORSETT:  Madam Chair and council members, my name is 44 

Chris Dorsett with the Ocean Conservancy in Austin, Texas.  I 45 
already presented testimony on this issue in August, knowing the 46 
council’s legal obligations and our organization’s interest in 47 
ending overfishing and restoring fish populations nationwide. 48 
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 1 
Therefore, I’m going to keep my comments today to our one simple 2 
request, that the council adopt management measures that will 3 
keep catch levels within allowable catch levels.  Make the 4 
necessary reductions that you need to keep catches within 5 
allowable limits. 6 
 7 
Unfortunately, the council’s record on doing this in the grouper 8 
fishery over the past few years, if you look at it, has been 9 
poor.  The allowable catch levels for red grouper were exceeded 10 
in 2003 and 2004. 11 
 12 
Overfishing has been occurring.  In the report to Congress that 13 
NMFS issues each year since 1999, we heard that gag grouper has 14 
catch levels that since 2001 have been significantly higher than 15 
allowable catch levels.  If this is going to continue, we’re 16 
going to be in a situation where these species are not 17 
rebuilding and we’re driving others to lower levels that require 18 
management measures that are tougher for the industry. 19 
 20 
In addition, it robs us from economic benefits in the future.  21 
We will benefit from healthy fish populations.  A review of the 22 
time series in the regulatory amendment reveals that landings 23 
must be reduced within a range of 34.5 percent to 44.9 percent. 24 
 25 
If you look at the longest time series, 2000 to 2004, you have a 26 
36.4 percent reduction.  From the discussion in the Reef Fish 27 
Committee, it appears that some members are willing to gamble 28 
that if we get to 30 or 32 percent that that will be good 29 
enough. 30 
 31 
If you pursue that course of action, you will knowingly go into 32 
next year with management measures that aren’t going to meet 33 
your goals and you’re going to rely on other things, like fuel 34 
prices, et cetera. 35 
 36 
We’re asking that you do not pursue that course of action and 37 
get to at least the 36.4 percent reduction and hopefully prevent 38 
the need for the Fisheries Service and this council to have to 39 
take action in the season to keep catch levels within limits. 40 
 41 
If you do pursue that course of action and the Fisheries Service 42 
approves it, we will request that, and I think this is a good 43 
management practice to begin with, that you look at catch levels 44 
sometime within the season and take whatever steps are 45 
appropriate to get catches within line. 46 
 47 
If catches are running really low, great, but if they’re not, 48 



 78 

we’re going to get back into the same situation we’re in this 1 
year, looking at closures at the end of the season.  Therefore, 2 
we ask you to please adopt measures that at least get to the 3 
36.4 percent level and hopefully avoid the need for in-season 4 
management measures to close fisheries at the end of the year.  5 
Thank you. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions or comments for Mr. Dorsett?  8 

 9 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Chris, for being here.  I know you’ve 10 

heard testimony where people are telling us on the recreational 11 
side that they’re reducing their number of trips based on red 12 
tide, fuel cost, and some have even said when you get the bag 13 
limit down to three -- I think one gentleman told us it costs 14 
$500 for somebody to go out and there and so he would be paying 15 
over $40 a pound for his fish. 16 
 17 
Do you have a recommendation for the council on -- I think we’re 18 
going to have a reduction in harvest, based on that.  Of course, 19 
we don’t have the analysis that supports that.  Is there any 20 
percentage of reduction that you feel would be appropriate for 21 
the council to look at regarding those issues of the reduction 22 
in trips? 23 
 24 
MR. DORSETT:  What you should look at in terms of what reduction 25 

you think you’re going to get from those things?  I have no idea 26 
and I just know what I think the reduction level should be for 27 
next year.  What happens next year, we all would have to look 28 
into a crystal ball and see what that means and I’m not 29 
comfortable doing that. 30 
 31 
MS. WALKER:  Are you saying then that your organization would 32 

not support the council considering those issues as they make 33 
their reduction at 34 or 36 percent?  Are you saying that we 34 
shouldn’t consider, knowing that there are going to be less 35 
trips because of red tide and fuel and lower bag limits? 36 
 37 
MR. DORSETT:  I don’t have any problem with you considering that 38 

if you think that that’s going to happen.  What I’m saying is if 39 
you’re going to roll the dice like that, then expect us to come 40 
to the Fisheries Service and to you and ask for an analysis 41 
sometime within the season next year. 42 
 43 
If for some reason those factors don’t all play out, we’re going 44 
to be asking for reductions and that might mean closures, like 45 
it did this year.  I’m saying to you is it worth the gamble? 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Additional questions and comments?  Thank you, 48 
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Chris.  We are going to take a break for lunch and we will 1 
reconvene with additional public testimony at 1:30 here. 2 
 3 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 12:20 o’clock p.m., October 4 
5, 2005.) 5 
 6 

- - - 7 
 8 

October 5, 2005 9 
 10 

WEDNESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 11 
 12 

- - - 13 
 14 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the 15 
Grand Bay South Ballroom of the Hilton Bayfront, St. Petersburg, 16 
Florida, Wednesday afternoon, October 5, 2005, and was called to 17 
order at 1:30 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Julie Morris. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’re going to get started on the afternoon 20 

agenda.  The first speaker of the afternoon is Captain Fred 21 
Lifton.  Is Captain Lifton here?  The next speaker of the 22 
afternoon is Ellis Dosher, Jr. from Steinhatchee.  Is Ellis 23 
here?  Good afternoon, Mr. Dosher. 24 
 25 
MR. ELLIS DOSHER:  Good afternoon.  My name is Captain Ellis 26 

Dosher and I’m from Steinhatchee, Florida.  I’m representing my 27 
family business.  There’s two vessels, two permits.  We also own 28 
a charter and reef and pelagic permits and do some of that, not 29 
a lot of it. 30 
 31 
I’m here today for several reasons, but I will give the answers 32 
to some of the questions you asked.  I’m for the 5,500-pound 33 
trip limit.  I am for a status quo on the bag limits on the 34 
recreational part and I’m for the captains and the crew for 35 
charter vessels to be able to retain their bag limits. 36 
 37 
As I sat here today and I listened to some of the things that 38 
were said by some of the people, I know that I don’t agree with 39 
a lot of the things that were said by some on the longline side.  40 
I do, however, respect these gentlemen for the work that they 41 
do. 42 
 43 
I personally spend, with one other person on the vessel that I 44 
fish on commercially, somewhere around 120 to 140 days a year on 45 
the water.  I’m not a want-to-be.  I catch generally between 46 
35,000 and 40,000 pounds of grouper on hook and line, rod and 47 
reels, me and one other person, predominantly gag grouper.  48 
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About 65 to 70 percent of my catch is gag grouper. 1 
 2 
What I would like to speak to you now is the fact that recently 3 
-- I just want to put this information out there.  Recently, 4 
there was an attempt to have an industry-wide referendum by some 5 
members of the industry.  When it first came out, because I am a 6 
producer, I thought this is the thing for me, this is the way to 7 
go.  I’m not really in league with the longliners. 8 
 9 
In fact, I respect these gentlemen.  I have an utter contempt 10 
for their tactics and what they use for gear.  There’s no need 11 
for us to go into -- If you don’t know what longline does by 12 
now, you either have got your head in the sand or you’re denying 13 
things, one of the two.  You’re just not facing the facts and so 14 
I don’t have to go there. 15 
 16 
I thought this is what I’m going to have to do to stay in 17 
business because, like the gentleman said, I’m tired of telling 18 
my grandson for the second year in a row that Christmas ain’t 19 
going to be like it usually is, son, because they put me out of 20 
work again, because this is all I do.  I don’t crab and I don’t 21 
do anything else. 22 
 23 
I spent the money to try to get into the charter business and 24 
look where that went.  Number one, it’s two months out of the 25 
year and wow, I would have gained two weeks this year. 26 
 27 
The other thing I realized very quickly was I’m burning 110 to 28 
115 gallons a day to take people charter fishing and make 29 
anywhere from $995 to $1295, gross.  When I’m commercial fishing 30 
in my slow boat with a four-cylinder in it, I’m fishing five 31 
days and grossing $7,000 and I’m burning 130 gallons of fuel.  32 
That’s a real hard decision. 33 
 34 
Do I want to give my money to Texaco and Exxon or do I want to 35 
keep it in my household?  I stay commercial fishing.  I don’t do 36 
the charter because of these economic reasons. 37 
 38 
I have changed my vote and I actually changed my ballot and gave 39 
it to members of this committee who are doing this referendum 40 
today to let them know that I’m voting against this industry 41 
voluntary longline buyout. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ellis, we’re not doing public testimony on the 44 

grouper buyout now.  If you could loop the buyout comments back 45 
to comments on the regulatory amendment, that would be good. 46 
 47 
MR. DOSHER:  We need to get this type of fishery out.  It will 48 
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extend our season year-round.  That’s the main thing I’m looking 1 
for.  We’ll have healthier, better markets and that’s why I’m 2 
standing behind the 5,500-pound trip limit.  If we can’t do the 3 
other, we have to do that. 4 
 5 
I could make a good living and our resource will be protected.  6 
To me, that’s the main thing.  We have to protect the quality of 7 
our water and then the resource itself and then we can worry 8 
about how we’re going to divide up the harvest. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions or comments for Captain Dosher?  11 

Any questions or comments?  Thank you very much for making the 12 
trip down.  The next speaker is Captain Mark Hubbard and he will 13 
be followed by Shawn Black.  Good afternoon, Captain Hubbard. 14 
 15 
MR. MARK HUBBARD:  My name is Captain Mark Hubbard.  I represent 16 

the Central West Coast Party Boat Association.  My operation is 17 
located in Madeira Beach, Florida, here locally.  At this time, 18 
the association has sixteen companies.  We fish an average of 19 
200,000 anglers a year and employ about two-hundred-plus crew 20 
and have the privilege to be able to fish this fishery, a most 21 
productive fishery, year-round. 22 
 23 
We’re also blessed with nearly a year-round fishery for our 24 
recreational anglers to enjoy.  I see nearly because of the 25 
weather and the environment.  Last year, our industry suffered a 26 
tough rainy season, a 60 percent reduction in our allowable 27 
grouper catches, and all the bad publicity that went along with 28 
it. 29 
 30 
A six-week marine industry closure due to hurricanes and that 31 
was a total closure and in the whole last half of last year, the 32 
momentum was lost and we did not every recuperate. 33 
 34 
This year has even been tougher with a short spring, with bad 35 
weather, the largest outbreak of red tide in twenty years, the 36 
record-breaking destruction of this year’s hurricane season, and 37 
to top it all off, record-breaking fuel prices. 38 
 39 
We do not feel the Gulf region needs anymore stock reductions on 40 
the recreational side.  The environment has taken care of it for 41 
us, has taken care of your jobs for you.  Figure in probably a 42 
50 to 60 percent reduction in the 2005 recreational catches. 43 
 44 
There’s no one fishing in the Gulf.  Last week I went out on a 45 
Wednesday and it was late afternoon, about four o’clock, and 46 
traveled about eight miles of the coast on the intercoastal 47 
waterway, from Madeira Beach down to Bunces Pass, which is close 48 
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to Fort Desoto, and I saw one boat the whole way down there. 1 
 2 
I’ve never seen that before in my life.  I quite enjoyed it, 3 
being able to cruise down the intercoastal and not get waked and 4 
deal with that, but I started thinking about it and just today 5 
realized at some of the public testimony how impacting this fuel 6 
and red tide issue has occurred, as well as going offshore. 7 
 8 
I ran the overnight trip this last weekend and I just saw one 9 
other boat on the middle grounds and that was a commercial 10 
vertical line fishermen and even out there is a very popular 11 
place.  On a weekend, it’s always got a lot of boats out there.  12 
It was a little bumpy, but there’s usually still quite a few 13 
more boats. 14 
 15 
The Central West Coast Party Boat Association on the proposed 16 
permanent grouper regulations, the Central West Coast Party Boat 17 
Association supports the council’s Reef Fish Advisory Panel 18 
recommendation to remove longline gear from the allowable gear 19 
list of commercial use of reef fish fishery in the Gulf of 20 
Mexico. 21 
 22 
As far as 3.1, Commercial Trip Limits, we support Alternative 5.  23 
For the 3.2, Recreational Red Grouper Management Actions, Action 24 
Number 2, Recreational Red Grouper Harvest Limits, we support 25 
Alternative 1, status quo. 26 
 27 
This would be hopefully with the thought that -- That would 28 
increase the percentage by 9 percent and hopefully we could move 29 
back to five red grouper in the future as new stock assessments 30 
come out. 31 
 32 
3.2.2, Action 3, Recreational For-Hire Captains and Crew, we 33 
support the Alternative 1, status quo.  About 25 percent of the 34 
time, we will get our limit of red grouper and to be honest with 35 
you, we pass that along to the customers at the cleaning tables 36 
because they are spending a lot of money to go deep sea fishing 37 
and this is on the private charter sector, the private charters 38 
of Hubbard’s Marinas, the six-pack and the ten-pack boat. 39 
 40 
As far as 3.2.3, Action 4, Recreational Aggregate Grouper Bag 41 
Limit -- 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Captain Hubbard, your time is up.  Do any 44 

council members have questions? 45 
 46 
MR. HUBBARD:  I gave you a written comment as far as what I’m 47 

speaking about today and hopefully your secretary will get you 48 
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copies of that.  It also has a copy of all the different party 1 
boats.  You asked me that last year and I spent a little time 2 
and actually typed it up this year.  It’s a little bit more 3 
legible. 4 
 5 
MR. PERRET:  Captain Hubbard, did I understand you to say you 6 

represent fifteen party boats? 7 
 8 
MR. HUBBARD:  Actually, sixteen is what I have spoken to and 9 

that goes from Fort Myers to Brooksville. 10 
 11 
MR. PERRET:  Sixteen and your group takes out 200,000 anglers 12 

per year? 13 
 14 
MR. HUBBARD:  That is an average. 15 

 16 
MR. PERRET:  What was your average last year? 17 

 18 
MR. HUBBARD:  I have not put it together per year.  That is just 19 

figuring how many tickets we had purchased.  That’s a rough 20 
average and that was as of two years ago.  Just to give you an 21 
idea of the recreational anglers that our industry does take out 22 
fishing, that number would not be utilized for any kind of 23 
statistics or anything like that.  I just times it roughly by 24 
how many boats there were in it and roughly what those boats 25 
would take annually. 26 
 27 
MR. PERRET:  That averages about 12,500 anglers per boat per 28 

month.  Does that sound right?  200,000 divided by sixteen boats 29 
-- 30 
 31 
MR. HUBBARD:  That’s sixteen boats.  A lot of the companies own 32 

two and three boats. 33 
 34 
MR. PERRET:  I thought you said you represented sixteen party 35 

boats. 36 
 37 
MR. HUBBARD:  Sixteen party boat operations.  A lot of those 38 

different operations have two or three boats. 39 
 40 
MR. PERRET:  Would you care to guess how many trips those 41 

sixteen operators, companies, made thus far this year? 42 
 43 
MR. HUBBARD:  Compared to previous years, I would say this year, 44 

if it was compared to my own, we’re down about 40 percent. 45 
 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  Thank you, Captain Hubbard.  What right now -- Is 47 

it red tide that’s keeping people from going out? 48 
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 1 
MR. HUBBARD:  It’s a combination.  We have the red tide issue, 2 

which started in June, which the publicity of red tide was a 3 
huge impact on our recreational fishery.   4 
 5 
Now we have a unique company where we also have an offshore 6 
fishery for recreational anglers and that hasn’t been affected 7 
so much by red tide, but the inshore fishery, the half-day 8 
trips, we can’t even run half-day trips.  We had to discontinue 9 
them and we’re doing three-quarter-day trips, just to get out 10 
beyond the dead zone, as they call it.  You just can’t honestly 11 
take people fishing knowing you’re not going to catch fish. 12 
 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  Have you raised your rates because of the fuel 14 

increases at all? 15 
 16 
MR. HUBBARD:  We did do a fuel surcharge and we did discontinue 17 

the shorter trips to be able to get out to where the fish are.  18 
We are expending probably 30 to 40 percent more expenses to 19 
catch the same amount of fish we caught two years ago. 20 
 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  When you do that? 22 

 23 
MR. HUBBARD:  We reacted to that -- When the fuel hit $2.00 a 24 

gallon, we added the fuel surcharge and then we discontinued the 25 
trips after probably about four trips of catching zero fish.  We 26 
immediately started running farther offshore. 27 
 28 
For our trip, we would do five to fifteen miles to catch gray 29 
snapper or grunts and we then had to run twenty miles to just 30 
start getting into them.  At that point -- We did that for about 31 
two weeks or three weeks, hoping that this red tide wasn’t going 32 
to stick around, but it seemed to really get worse and worse and 33 
so we had to make executive decisions and changed our schedule. 34 
 35 
We made a commitment that we’re going to catch fish and so we 36 
started running daily twenty to twenty-five miles out.  For a 37 
while there, we were running two hours for free, just so we 38 
could get out there. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any additional questions or comments?  Thank 41 

you, Captain Hubbard.  The next speaker is Shawn Black.  Is he 42 
here?  The next speaker is Lance Brooks.  Is he here?  The next 43 
speaker is Gary Anderson.  The next speaker is Judith Anderson.  44 
The next speaker is Marianne Cufone. 45 
 46 
MS. CUFONE:  Good afternoon, everybody.  For the record, my name 47 

is Marianne Cufone and I’m here on behalf of the Gulf 48 
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Restoration Network.  GRN is a coalition of over fifty groups 1 
and individuals dedicated to protecting and restoring the 2 
valuable resources of the Gulf of Mexico and they have members 3 
in all five Gulf states. 4 
 5 
All of you know that the council and NMFS have an obligation to 6 
stop overfishing and reduce bycatch.  We’re all here again to 7 
finalize more regulations for red grouper.  We keep returning to 8 
difficult topics like this, due to past failures to make hard 9 
management choices. 10 
 11 
Not everything the council and NMFS can do and will do can be 12 
popular and while that’s really difficult and it’s unfortunate, 13 
you’re charged with conservation and management of important 14 
fish resources for the benefit of the nation.  Please think 15 
about that. 16 
 17 
Learn from the past to create a better future with fewer 18 
emergency interim actions and pursuit of defined, long-term 19 
strategies.  The action that this council should have and maybe 20 
could have considered for better red grouper and other reef fish 21 
management, but didn’t, likely in the interest of time. 22 
 23 
We recognize that there’s a very short timeline on this 24 
particular amendment, due to the expiration of the emergency 25 
commercial trip limit rule, but to avoid revisiting these issues 26 
again and again and taking time and energy away from other 27 
issues, I recommend that the council consider a full plan 28 
amendment soon after this amendment for red grouper and other 29 
reef fish species, to deal with the matters that aren’t in this 30 
document. 31 
 32 
I think there are a lot of things that we still need to look at, 33 
like better recreational fishing data collection, perhaps 34 
federal recreational permits, subtracting quota overages from 35 
one year to another, and importantly, reducing bycatch.  I know 36 
we’ll address some of these through 18B, but you might also 37 
think about another means to do that. 38 
 39 
To this particular amendment, GRN supports continuing ecosystem-40 
based management.  Secretarial Amendment 1 was a very good 41 
beginning.  We managed grouper as complexes there and I guess my 42 
message to you is if you’re going to use closed seasons for 43 
management, they should be consistent with recreational and 44 
commercial sectors. 45 
 46 
Under Action 2, Preferred Alternative 5, this exists, along with 47 
creating a one red grouper aggregate bag limit, a one red 48 
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grouper bag limit in the aggregate. 1 
 2 
GRN can support this, but only if the council also approves 3 
under Action 4 Alternative 3, to go to a three aggregate total 4 
bag limit.  We need to be mindful of impacts on other species 5 
when we’re doing regulations designed to help another species 6 
and with gag constantly teetering on an overfished designation, 7 
a reduction in total bag limit could help prevent a problem for 8 
gag in the future in trying to help red grouper now. 9 
 10 
Where both of these measures can help reduce some mortality, 11 
together they still don’t meet the total reduction necessary and 12 
so obviously there are some other things that you need to 13 
consider and GRN encourages the council to take the necessary 14 
measures to help red grouper now, but also not harm other 15 
related species. 16 
 17 
Finally, one thing I wanted to address is that we all should 18 
take from the controversy over red grouper a message that the 19 
Marine Recreational Fisheries Statistics Survey needs 20 
improvement.  I think we’ve all known that for a while and I 21 
think we all agree on that. 22 
 23 
We’ve met a lot of recreational people through this process and 24 
so I would ask that you would work with them, scientists, and 25 
others to develop a more accepted and reliable system for 26 
recreational data collections.  We need to be creating and 27 
cooperative and I look forward to working with you all on this. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Questions or comments for Marianne?  Thank 30 

you, Marianne.  The next speaker is Bob Zales, II.  He will be 31 
followed by William Ward.  32 
 33 
MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II, President of the Panama City Boatmen 34 

Association and also Chairman of the Reef Fish Advisory Panel.  35 
In that report, later on, when you all get to discussing it, 36 
Julie, if you need some clarification on things on what they 37 
did, I would be glad to offer it to you. 38 
 39 
First off, we would recommend splitting this amendment, as per 40 
the letter or email that I sent you all.  The reason is kind of 41 
amplified a little bit, because initially when I sent that, I 42 
wasn’t totally aware of the entire problem that the state was 43 
experiencing with fuel, lack of fuel and prices.  Undoubtedly, 44 
it’s all the way down to the Keys. 45 
 46 
In my mind, that’s even more of a reason to hold off on making a 47 
decision on the recreational portion of this, to try to get some 48 



 87 

kind of reasonable idea on what that impact is going to have.   1 
 2 
By waiting until January, you would have the benefit of looking 3 
at Wave 5, which is going to give you information on September 4 
and October, where we are now, which would give you an 5 
indication of where that effort is as compared to where it’s 6 
been, which could possibly help give you an idea on where it 7 
could go in the future, which most of us who are experiencing 8 
this right now, don’t see it changing anytime soon to a positive 9 
way. 10 
 11 
If you don’t do that, we would recommend that you take up what 12 
the FWC recommended here a couple of weeks ago with the five and 13 
one with no closure and the reason for that is simply so that 14 
you have compatible regulations which are enforceable and which 15 
will actually do something for the fishery, rather than a paper 16 
situation just assuming that it may happen. 17 
 18 
The issue has come up about captain and crew.  The organization 19 
that I represent would like to keep captain and crew.  We’ve 20 
been down this road from way back in the king mackerel days.  We 21 
went back and forth, back and forth, and ended up leaving 22 
captain and crew. 23 
 24 
With red snapper, they left captain and crew, but they took six 25 
days away.  If you’re going to remove that ability to some of 26 
these people to keep captain and crew, I think they need to know 27 
what the impact is going to be. 28 
 29 
We’ve asked for that impact over and over again and we’ve been 30 
consistently told that it’s hard to do and I know that it is, 31 
because I’ve dealt with the system a long time, but some number 32 
can be generated as to what the impact may or may not be by 33 
removing that in this fishery. 34 
 35 
In my area, a few boats keep captain and crew at certain times.  36 
Headboats don’t keep any captain and crew limits at all.  Me 37 
personally, I don’t keep any grouper captain and crew limits.  I 38 
keep some with king mackerel and I vary that in certain 39 
circumstances and I don’t do it all the time.  It’s probably 40 
very little of my business. 41 
 42 
For people in many situations in for-hire, you have deckhands 43 
that fish, you have captains that fish.  They actually fish and 44 
sometimes they give those fish to the people and sometimes they 45 
keep them and take them home.  They need to be able to maintain 46 
that ability, unless you can -- Like I say, if you’re going to 47 
play with this, at least give us what the impact is going to be. 48 
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 1 
The fuel prices and the fuel situation that we’re in in the Pan 2 
Handle -- You heard Buster this morning talk about rationed fuel 3 
and we’ve been rationed since a day or two after Katrina.  Fuel 4 
sometimes you can’t get.  Most of the time, it’s rationed and 5 
right now, at my marina, I’m paying $3.50 a gallon for it. 6 
 7 
That severely impacts and I have not raised my prices to 8 
accommodate it.  I’ve tried and in a few cases I’ve been able to 9 
do it, but in most of them I can’t.  Most of the people are not 10 
doing it. 11 
 12 
The future impact on this is going to be with all the goods and 13 
chairs that you’re sitting in.  The lighting and everything in 14 
here is going to be impacted by those fuel prices at some point 15 
real soon, because these companies that deal with that can’t 16 
continue to absorb that.  That’s going to further, we think, 17 
limit the people coming to fish. 18 
 19 
The allocation, the FWC I think indicated that they would like 20 
to see this council address allocation and allocation as soon as 21 
possible.  I think this council, somebody needs to get the ball 22 
rolling on allocation issues.  e trip limit on the commercial 23 
side, the people that I represent would like to see a 4,000-24 
pound trip limit and my time is up. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Zales, your time is up, as you commented.  27 

Are there any questions for Mr. Zales? 28 
 29 
MR. PERRET:  Bob, Captain Hubbard indicated that insofar as his 30 

company, his trips were down some 40 percent or so.  In your 31 
part of the world, if you had to guesstimate or estimate, what 32 
percent are the trips down in your area? 33 
 34 
MR. ZALES:  Since the hurricane activity? 35 

 36 
MR. PERRET:  This year, say. 37 

 38 
MR. ZALES:  This year in general, they were probably down about 39 

20 percent or so, 25.  Since the hurricanes, my personal 40 
business has been down about 70 or 80 percent.  Most of the 41 
people in that area it has been about the same. 42 
 43 
It’s for a variety of reasons and a lot of it has to do with the 44 
fact that number one, people don’t know that when they get there 45 
from wherever they come from that they’re going to be able to 46 
get gas to get home. 47 
 48 
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Number two, a lot of the facilities, hotels and condos, FEMA has 1 
put displaced families in and so the rooms are not available for 2 
people to come to and it’s a variety of reasons.  They’re 3 
hearing all the press about all the bad water and stuff like 4 
this, which so far indications are it’s not as bad as people 5 
thought it may be. 6 
 7 
Business is down.  Essentially this season is done.  You’ve got 8 
Orange Beach, Alabama and Destin, they both have October rodeos.  9 
From talking to Bobbi, I think their rodeo participation is 10 
down.  I know in Destin their participation is down.  Scott 11 
Robson wouldn’t have been here if his participation had been up. 12 
 13 
That’s all been affected and in the past, it’s been pretty good.  14 
Last year is not a good example, because we had Ivan and some 15 
other storms that did it.  In prior years when you checked, you 16 
see that compared to this year, it’s not a pretty sight.  17 
There’s a lot of people that are not going to remain in this 18 
business, in my opinion, after what’s happened. 19 
 20 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Bob.  With the comments of gas being 21 

rationed and with the high increase in the fuel prices, why 22 
would the people that you represent want to limit the commercial 23 
trip limits to 4,000 pounds instead of the 5,500 preferred that 24 
came out of committee? 25 
 26 
MR. ZALES:  The reason is because in Fort Myers, and I believe 27 

it came from the Fisheries Service -- Somebody asked, and I 28 
can’t remember who it was that made the statement, but they said 29 
when they played with 5,500 pounds that they couldn’t last year-30 
round. 31 
 32 
Somebody asked what trip limit would do that and that figure 33 
came out to be about 4,000 pounds.  The reason is simply that, 34 
so that they could have a year-round season.  What you’re 35 
getting into right now with the situation that just happened, 36 
obviously it didn’t work and part of that, I suspect, is because 37 
of the increased effort by vessels that landed more than 4,500 38 
pounds in the first four months of this year. 39 
 40 
If you go to some of the suggestions that are out there of 7,000 41 
or 6,000 pounds, you’ll see this fishery, in my estimation, 42 
probably close sometime in September of next year. 43 
 44 
MS. WILLIAMS:  To that point, if I may, Madam Chair, I 45 

understand all of that, but with the situation with the 46 
gasoline, I’m hearing you say we’re probably not going to take 47 
as many trips due to the cost of fuel and the other things that 48 
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are going on and couldn’t that also apply to the commercial 1 
industry, since a lot of the infrastructure or fish houses or 2 
just everything that’s going on right now with these disasters, 3 
that could also be true for the commercial industry, couldn’t 4 
it? 5 
 6 
MR. ZALES:  It’s most definitely going to be true with it.  From 7 

what I’ve heard and have checked into, between essentially 8 
Galveston, Texas, and Mobile Bay, you’ve got one place to land 9 
and operate out of and that’s Leesville, Louisiana.   10 
 11 
The rest of it -- I don’t see that changing anytime in the next 12 
year or two.  It’s just not practical.  Obviously if Philip 13 
could get a truck to someplace to unload somebody, he could 14 
probably carry them back to somewhere other than where he used 15 
to be, but where that would be, I don’t know.  That’s going to 16 
be difficult to do. 17 
 18 
Yes, it’s going to affect them all and the trip limits that are 19 
there and the fuel prices and especially in our area where fuel 20 
is, in many cases, not even available and what little bit of 21 
fuel you’ve got, in some cases, you can’t get enough fuel to 22 
make an extremely long trip.  You’ve got to go and come and hope 23 
that you can get fuel when you get back. 24 
 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  Bob, in your view with the captain and crew bag 26 

limit, would there be an economic impact to you?  Would you 27 
actually have customers who would say I’m not going to take the 28 
trip because I can’t keep the extra fish that you and the mate 29 
bag limits would have provided for me?  Do you really think you 30 
would lose any customers because of that? 31 
 32 
MR. ZALES:  No, and I didn’t indicate that we would lose 33 

business because of it.  What I said was if you’re going to do 34 
it -- In other words, if you’re in the system and you’re playing 35 
with law and everything that you’re doing and you’re going to 36 
make a regulation and you’re going to do something and you’re 37 
going to say we’re going to change this, then it’s my 38 
understanding in all these documents you’re supposed to have 39 
what kind of impact it’s going to do to the people, to the 40 
economy, to everything that’s there. 41 
 42 
Right now, that information is not there and all I’m saying is 43 
if you’re going to do it, at least tell us what the impact is 44 
going to be or what you think it may be.  I understand that it’s 45 
extremely hard to figure out, but you can figure out something, 46 
because it’s been done in the past, and I just want to see that 47 
in writing. 48 
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 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  I understand that.  The problem here that’s 2 

different from I think in the past is that the bag limits have 3 
been lowered quite a bit and that changes what the impact of 4 
them might be.   What I was getting at from you is do you think 5 
it would have an economic impact. 6 
 7 
MS. WALKER:  Bob, do you know how we tried to estimate the 8 

number of fish that are harvested from captain and crew? 9 
 10 
MR. ZALES:  In the king mackerel days, it was done, and somebody 11 

can correct me if I’m wrong, but I believe it was done -- They 12 
based it on the sale of king mackerel in the Keys off of charter 13 
boats and they figured out the difference in what that sale was 14 
and what it could have been at the time and they calculated what 15 
the difference in king mackerel would have been. 16 
 17 
Back then, it was a very small difference.  You didn’t gain a 18 
whole lot of fishing days and this was the times when king 19 
mackerel were closed and proposed to be continued to close. 20 
 21 
When they went into the red snapper fishery -- We went back and 22 
forth on that.  There were several meetings to where you took 23 
them, you gave them back, you took them and you gave them back.  24 
Finally, they gave them back and so we’re not going there 25 
anymore. 26 
 27 
With red snapper, they came in and they didn’t say that, but 28 
when they established the season of initially April 15th to 29 
October 31st, the state of Florida came in and adopted that and 30 
then Dr. Kimmer and his staff came back in and they calculated 31 
six days as an impact of captain and crew and they reduced the 32 
federal season from April 15th to April 21. 33 
 34 
That six days was the impact and that’s all I’m looking for with 35 
grouper.  If I gain a day, if I gain fifty, I just want to know 36 
what it is. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any additional questions or comments for Mr. 39 

Zales?  Thank you.  The next speaker is William Ward and he will 40 
be followed by John Schmidt. 41 
 42 
MR. WARD:  Thank you, Madam Chairman.  Good afternoon, council 43 

members.  I guess first let’s start with some good news.  My 44 
name is William Ward and I’m here on behalf of the Gulf 45 
Fishermen’s Association. 46 
 47 
I wanted to thank NMFS staff and the council staff and 48 
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particularly Stu Kennedy was the one that I worked with mostly 1 
on providing me the data for our trip limit analysis and I want 2 
to let you know that Stu worked very hard to give us and our 3 
association a lot of information and a lot of data so that when 4 
I come before you today to let you know that he provided us an 5 
awful lot of information for us before we made our decision on 6 
that.  I want to personally thank Stu and whoever else at the 7 
council staff who helped Stu with that. 8 
 9 
The second item, GFA supports that you would defer action on the 10 
recreational fishery before a litigation issue is addressed 11 
possibly at the end of this month and maybe even action at your 12 
next November meeting. 13 
 14 
It’s caused quite a bit of contention in the recreational 15 
fishery and our position is, as has been stated before, is that 16 
we feel like everyone should be treated fairly and I think 17 
there’s a number of people in the recreational industry that we 18 
share interests with them as people that work on the water also 19 
and we would like them to be treated fairly also. 20 
 21 
I know people try to do that and I know MRFSS attempts to do 22 
that, but I just question the MRFSS data itself.  Furthermore, 23 
regarding our position on the regulatory amendment on trip 24 
limits, our board of directors voted twice, once for a 5,500-25 
pound trip limit and one other time additionally for a 6,000-26 
pound trip limit. 27 
 28 
The 6,000-pound trip limit, there was a caveat to that in that 29 
we were concerned that there may be some additional fuel 30 
expenses that we want to give captains the ability, and crews 31 
and owners, to be able to defer the cost of that. 32 
 33 
To offset that, that was only if, and if and only, we could 34 
consider what that would do and what affect that would have on 35 
prolonging the season.  As I can best determine, it may be a 36 
week or so.  We’re willing to possibly make that accommodation, 37 
but we’re more than willing to support either the 5,500 or the 38 
6,000-pound trip limit. 39 
 40 
There’s a myriad of reasons of why stability and price, the ex-41 
vessel prices, would be benefited from that and also maintaining 42 
of market share and also planning purposes.  It gives captains 43 
and crews and owners the ability to plan for a year instead of 44 
this issue where we have a trip limit and then it hits 50 or 25 45 
percent and it allows an annual basis of planning. 46 
 47 
That’s good business planning for our members and we thought it 48 
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would make a lot of sense to do that.  We’ve seen the failure of 1 
this year’s trip limit, having 10,000, 7,500, and 5,000.  I 2 
believe and our heartfelt belief that we’re willing to make the 3 
commitment -- 4 
 5 
I say this and the majority of our members are longliners too 6 
and they’re not just small boat longliners.  They’re forty to 7 
sixty-foot vessels.  They’re large vessels, some of them, and 8 
they’re willing to make that commitment and I honor that 9 
commitment and I share their commitment to do that.  I think 10 
it’s honorable of them to do that and it’s the right thing to 11 
do. 12 
 13 
Finally, and probably just as important as the last comments 14 
that I made, was that Martin Fisher alluded earlier that I did 15 
have a conversation with Dr. Hogarth regarding the imperative 16 
nature of this and the timing nature of this, being that 17 
February, I believe, this current trip limit expires. 18 
 19 
I believe Dr. Hogarth and Dr. Crabtree have committed that they 20 
would make every effort to try to make sure this is in place by 21 
January 1 so that we don’t have to face what I’m going to be 22 
faced with here, folks, over the next two months, which is no 23 
job. 24 
 25 
All of our members are going to be sitting at the dock wondering 26 
what is Thanksgiving going to look like and what is Christmas 27 
going to look like and it’s a pretty bad place to be in.  I 28 
wouldn’t wish it on any of you, on any of you.  That’s it and I 29 
would welcome any of your comments. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Questions or comments? 32 

 33 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Will, did you say that the majority of your 34 

members are longliners? 35 
 36 
MR. WARD:  The majority of the members on our board represent 37 

longline, yes. 38 
 39 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The majority of the board members represent 40 

longline and they’re still willing to do the 5,500 or 6,000-41 
pound trip limit? 42 
 43 
MR. WARD:  Yes, they are and the vessels range -- Again, these 44 

are not just small longline vessels.  They range from forty to 45 
sixty-feet in length. 46 
 47 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I guess they believe they’re going to be able to 48 



 94 

make money on those trips? 1 
 2 
MR. WARD:  Roy, they have mentioned to me -- Again, these guys 3 

know their business.  My background particularly is as a hook 4 
and line fisherman and as a wholesale dealer.  Most of you might 5 
already know that, but I sat down with every one of the members 6 
of our board and, again, they have a lot of experience in hook 7 
and line, but the majority of them are longline interests. 8 
 9 
They can make a go of it.  They understand that the market will 10 
benefit.  They understand that ex-vessel prices probably will 11 
benefit.  The seafood consumer, let’s not forget them.  What 12 
about them in this picture?  Who has to look out for the seafood 13 
consumer?  Who is going to take care of them and are there fish 14 
in the market when they come down from Wisconsin, from Georgia, 15 
from New York, or from Florida, for that matter. 16 
 17 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Tallahassee, yes. 18 

 19 
MR. WARD:  In their interest and in their eyes, they thought it 20 

behooved them to go down this road.  They thought it was a 21 
viable opportunity for them.  It’s economically viable for them 22 
to still operate their businesses. 23 
 24 
I’m not going to speak for the entire fleet, but I’ve got to 25 
speak for them and they think they can do it and they’re good, 26 
honorable men and honest people and if they say they can do it, 27 
I believe them.  It’s that simple. 28 
 29 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Will, for coming.  I need you to help me 30 

understand expenses on these larger boats.  They’ve told us it’s 31 
anywhere from 4,000 to 7,000 I think is what they said on 32 
expenses for a trip. 33 
 34 
I’m assuming that that was based on 7,500 or 10,000-pound trip 35 
limits.  If we went to a 5,500-pound trip limit, would those 36 
expenses decrease because of less bait and ice and apparently 37 
they wouldn’t be out there as long and so it would probably be 38 
less fuel and do you have any ideas you can share with us? 39 
 40 
MR. WARD:  Our board had extensive discussions about that and 41 

their feelings, unanimously this is too, they felt like the 42 
variable costs of production, fuel, bait, ice, and tackle, would 43 
go down as the trip limits went down.  Not every expense is 44 
variable, but for the most part, there’s a sizable amount of 45 
your means of production that are variable. 46 
 47 
With that, as you have lower trip limits, you scale your 48 
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economic opportunities based on your expenditures and you can 1 
scale back and still be economically viable.  Yes, they feel 2 
like they can do a good job and cut back their expenses and 3 
still remain a viable operator. 4 
 5 
MS. WALKER:  I have one more question.  I know we’ve owned 6 

several different types of charterboats and they’ve all had 7 
different engines and I don’t understand all of them.  Some of 8 
them are a little more economical to run than others. 9 
 10 
Do all of these large boats -- Are they two engines, the more 11 
inefficient engines?  Is that why they’re burning more fuel or 12 
do we have small boats that have inefficient engines? 13 
 14 
MR. WARD:  I can’t speak for every vessel.  Again, the guys in 15 

our fleet that talked to me about it, their feeling was -- This 16 
is not a consensus, this is unanimous too.  Their feeling was 17 
that the vessels, most of them are geared similarly, in essence, 18 
that the ice holds may have some variation to them, but you can 19 
carry less ice. 20 
 21 
Fuel, you may have a larger fuel capacity, but you can carry 22 
less fuel.  Tackle, instead of carrying the tackle for a 10,000-23 
pound trip, you use less hooks and less gear, less mainline.  I 24 
can go right down the list of expenditures.  A majority of that 25 
list is variable cost and as you have decreased your trip limit, 26 
you decrease your expenditures also, commensurate, thus, 27 
enabling you to still be economically viable.   28 
 29 
That’s the bottom line.  We don’t want to do this to lose money 30 
and that’s not the goal.  The goal is to find a way to maintain 31 
the market and we’ve all discussed about the importance of a 32 
year-round fishery.  If we really mean it, let’s do something 33 
about it.  If we really mean it, let’s not talk the talk, let’s 34 
walk the walk. 35 
 36 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Will, somebody testified earlier and he said he 37 

has commercial fished and he has charter fished, but he 38 
preferred to commercial fish.  His fuel consumption was less, 39 
for one thing, and he ended up making more money.  He said he 40 
burned about 140 gallons on a commercial trip and I don’t 41 
remember if he said it was five days or seven days or what. 42 
 43 
What’s the multiple for these larger longline vessels?  Do you 44 
have idea?  Maybe you don’t know how much more fuel they’re 45 
burning, but what’s their average consumption?  Is it 300 46 
gallons, 500 gallons? 47 
 48 
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MR. WARD:  I have a board member, Roy, that’s here.  Randy Baker 1 

will be here, hopefully, to testify about what the actual 2 
expenditures are.  Karen is also here and she has a fleet of 3 
longline vessels and I think it’s upwards of 500 gallons per 4 
trip or somewhere in that range for a longline vessel, where a 5 
vertical line operator like myself or someone else might have 6 
300 gallons for an extended trip.  It varies, but, again, 7 
keeping in mind what I told Bobbi earlier. 8 
 9 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The vessels that you have that are longline 10 

vessels that are forty to sixty feet, can you give me the number 11 
of vessels that you have in your organization that you’re 12 
speaking of that are longline, a vessel number? 13 
 14 
MR. WARD:  Kay, I can’t give you the exact number, but I can 15 

give you an idea in terms of a petition we circulated.  GFA 16 
circulated a petition and you’re probably well aware -- I hope 17 
you are well aware of a petition we circulated.   18 
 19 
Dean Pruitt, one of our founding members, and Martin Fisher, who 20 
was a member of our association at one time, they solicited and 21 
got a petition of a vote of eighty-six longline vessels, eighty-22 
six.   23 
 24 
That’s well over a majority in SOFA, in GFA, et cetera, across 25 
all gamuts and they all supported the 5,500-pound trip limit.  I 26 
don’t know how many are in the association.  I could get with 27 
Ken Daniels, who is the president of our association, and ask 28 
him exactly how many there are, but I know that they received 29 
eighty-six signatures supporting this. 30 
 31 
MS. WILLIAMS:  It wasn’t the signatures.  I’m trying to get at 32 

the size of the vessels.  Are there thirty that are forty feet?  33 
Are there forty that are eighty?  Give me a number of the size 34 
of the vessels we’re talking about. 35 
 36 
MR. WARD:  They run from forty to sixty feet.  I can tell you 37 

that.  I can’t tell you the number and the breakdown, but a fair 38 
number of them are fifty and larger.  I would say half and half.  39 
I’m kind of giving very general here, Kay.  Maybe Randy and if 40 
Ken Daniels does show up, Ken can give you a little more 41 
elaborate information about that. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any additional questions or comments, council 44 

members?  Thank you, Mr. Ward.  The next speaker is John Schmidt 45 
and he will be followed by Captain Craig Lahr. 46 
 47 
MR. JOHN SCHMIDT:  My name is John Schmidt and I’m the President 48 
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of the Florida Skin Diver’s Association.  I appreciate this 1 
opportunity to address the Gulf Council about these critical 2 
issues, particularly the regulations that you’re considering, 3 
further regulations, for recreational grouper.  4 
 5 
The FSDA feels that the regulations that are to be considered 6 
are founded or based on very, very bad data.  There is no other 7 
correlation in the fishing records that would support that data.  8 
No other catch has doubled during that period and we think, 9 
honestly, that nobody in this room would want to be governed on 10 
the basis of bad data, especially that bad. 11 
 12 
Not a congressman, none of these environmental organizations 13 
would want to have these kind of restrictions imposed on the 14 
basis of bad data.  We feel that not only was this a spike of 15 
bad data, but it undermines the basis that all of these numbers 16 
or divisions or percentages of catch are based on. 17 
 18 
We think before we make more regulations, you’ve got to get more 19 
reliable information, more reliable data.  We’re opposed to any 20 
changes. 21 
 22 
I tried to put myself in this position and I tried to make sense 23 
of this situation.  For us, it’s kind of a crisis and having 24 
thirty years of management experience, not fisheries management, 25 
but management, I tried to use my reference point about these 26 
circumstances and I asked myself, if I can find my list here, 27 
what would my boss think if the majority of my customers were so 28 
mad at me and at odds with each other. 29 
 30 
What would my bosses think if so many of my customers don’t seem 31 
to trust what I was doing?  What would my bosses say if less 32 
than 1 percent of my customers set the policy for all the rest 33 
of the customers?  What would my bosses expect me to do if my 34 
largest production processes by far the greatest waste? 35 
 36 
What would my bosses think if I sold all of my inventory at 37 
bargain prices early in the year and had to shut down the 38 
business for several months?  What would my bosses do if I 39 
didn’t find a way to conduct a critical study that’s critical to 40 
the future management of the circumstance in such a way that had 41 
the appearance of credibility? 42 
 43 
What would my bosses do if I had constructed a system that 44 
rewards and gives influence to those that consume the most 45 
resources and penalized those that consume the least? 46 
 47 
What would my bosses think if I held meetings for my customers, 48 
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but virtually never showed any signs that I had listened to 1 
them?  What would my bosses think if I contemplated taking a few 2 
products and -- 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Schmidt, your time is up.  Are there any 5 

questions or comments for Mr. Schmidt?   6 
 7 
MR. PERRET:  You indicated you’re against any new regulations.  8 

Is that in total, no new regulations for any user group in this 9 
fishery? 10 
 11 
MR. SCHMIDT:  No, I’m talking about the recreational grouper 12 

fishery. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any additional questions or comments?  Thank 15 

you, Mr. Schmidt.  The next speaker is Captain Craig Lahr.  He 16 
will be followed by Edward J. Maccini and after Mr. Maccini will 17 
be Pam Baker. 18 
 19 
MR. EDWARD MACCINI:  My name is Ed Maccini.  I’m a commercial 20 

longliner.  First of all, I would like to endorse GFA’s 6,000 or 21 
the council’s 5,500.  The reasoning behind that, I do believe 22 
that it would be able to extend the season, hopefully until 23 
Christmas. 24 
 25 
I also believe that by having these shortened seasons, all we’re 26 
doing is outsourcing.  What we’re accomplishing is what most of 27 
the country seems to be against.  General Motors is outsourcing 28 
here and we’re outsourcing our product by closing three months 29 
right now, one month earlier. 30 
 31 
What are we doing?  All we’re doing is giving foreign countries 32 
an opportunity to send their product to us and we’re losing the 33 
market.  The other thing, earlier when Willy was up here and 34 
people were talking about the amount of expense, that varies. 35 
 36 
If you take a very good captain, he’s going to accomplish the 37 
5,500 pounds in a shorter time than the average of a slower 38 
captain.  The expenses will vary with the quality of the captain 39 
and most of the boats, and I can only think of two in the whole 40 
fleet that have a large engine -- 41 
 42 
Almost everyone has the same engine, 671.  Everybody burns about 43 
the same per hour.  The fuel, again, is going to be dependent on 44 
the captain that’s running the boat.  The bait, again, if the 45 
guy does it in four days, he is not going to use as much bait as 46 
the guy that takes ten days. 47 
 48 
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If you look in your records, how many boats actually catch over 1 
5,500 pounds?  There are boats that do, but how many are there?  2 
That’s the main reason why I’m in favor of that.  I just got in 3 
from fishing and so I don’t have a lot -- 4 
 5 
I’m for the trip limit.  The recreational quota, I hope for the 6 
recreational fellows that the science doesn’t get any better.  7 
Five years ago or whenever it was down in the Keys I had 8 
mentioned where do you get your data for the recreational 9 
landings and they told me that they got it from random phone 10 
calls and random boardings. 11 
 12 
I’ll tell you, I used to teach science and if my kids ever 13 
brought in that was the data, they would all flunk.  My feeling 14 
with that, the numbers are totally wrong.  I agree with them.  15 
Back then, I said your data is wrong and the recreational 16 
fellows were sitting there and no one said anything and why was 17 
that?  Because it wasn’t affecting them. 18 
 19 
Now all of a sudden, using the same ridiculous science, which I 20 
agree with them, the science is wrong, but now everybody is up 21 
in arms that the science is wrong.  Why wasn’t it wrong five 22 
years ago? 23 
 24 
I’m sorry, but we were shut down last year before we even 25 
reached our quota.  They doubled their quota and so 26 
theoretically, they shouldn’t have been able to fish this year.  27 
I think they were pretty damned lucky to get this year in.  What 28 
happens when we go over our quota?  We haven’t.  We’re not even 29 
allowed to catch it.  We don’t even know if we caught it this 30 
year. 31 
 32 
Just do the math.  If there’s 900,000 licenses, supposedly, in 33 
the state of Florida and only 1 percent of those licenses, 34 
9,000, catch a mere twenty-one fish, it will only take ten days 35 
for those licenses to catch 1.125 or whatever it is million 36 
pounds.  That’s totally wrong.  Any questions? 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Questions or comments? 39 

 40 
MS. WALKER:  Can you tell me how long it would take to catch 41 

5,500 pounds on a longline vessel with a good captain and a 42 
mediocre captain? 43 
 44 
MR. MACCINI:  Good meaning great or good meaning the best?  45 

Three days.  That’s the best and average, eight days.  It might 46 
even be a little lower.  It might take a little bit longer than 47 
that.  I would say average, ten days would be the average to 48 
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catch 5,500 pounds. 1 
 2 
MS. WALKER:  Tell me about the expenses and how much do you 3 

think they would be reduced if you were going out there on a 4 
5,500-pound trip limit as opposed to a 10,000? 5 
 6 
MR. MACCINI:  First of all, you have to deal with which boats 7 

are going to catch 10,000.  You’re dealing with a very small 8 
percentage.  You have all the data.  I don’t know the exact 9 
numbers, but the amount of boats that actually catch 10,000 -- 10 
You’re dealing with probably 1 percent of the vessels that are 11 
capable of catching 10,000 pounds or do catch 10,000 pounds. 12 
 13 
On 10,000 pounds, that boat would probably -- Their expenses 14 
would be $5,000 to catch that 10,000 pounds.  For them to catch 15 
5,500 pounds -- This is the situation. 16 
 17 
If a boat normally catches 10,000 to 12,000 pounds, and there’s 18 
only a handful that do, if you go out and catch your 5,500 and 19 
come in and unload and go back out and catch 5,500, you have 20 
accomplished your 10,000 or 11,000 that you normally catch. 21 
 22 
The only added expense is going to be the fuel to go to and fro 23 
and also the time frame, because you’re wasting two days.  24 
You’re wasting the travel time twice.  If you’re looking at say 25 
fourteen hours each way, twenty-eight hours, 150 gallons of fuel 26 
extra to get that same gross. 27 
 28 
Hopefully, with a 5,500-pound trip limit, that will be 29 
compensated by getting a higher price on your fish, because you 30 
wouldn’t be ever flooding the market.  There would never be a 31 
time when there’s 10,000 from this boat and 12,000 from that.  32 
You would know that it’s only going to be 5,500, 5,500. 33 
 34 
The other thing is 5,500 is a number that you’re not going to 35 
come in with 5,500, because you’re going to be too afraid of 36 
going over and so you’re going to be coming in with 5,200 or 37 
5,300.  It’s not going to be exact. 38 
 39 
Hopefully that would extend the season.  Now it’s not that I 40 
want 5,500 to hurt anybody that is going to catch 10,000 or 41 
12,000, but I’m looking at being able to preserve the fishery, 42 
to prevent the outsourcing during these three and four-month 43 
closures that we’re going to lose the market. 44 
 45 
If it was a 2,000-pound trip limit or if it was a 20,000, the 46 
numbers are non-sequential to me.  I don’t care what the 47 
numbers.  I’m looking at being able to fish for the most amount 48 
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of days during the year.  1 
 2 
If 5,500 happens to be the number that works, then so be it.  If 3 
it’s 4,500, if 8,500, it makes no difference to me.  I just 4 
would like to be able to fish close to Christmas so that I can 5 
wear a Christmas outfit rather than an Ebenezer Scrooge outfit, 6 
which I’ve been wearing for the past three years, compliments of 7 
-- We don’t have to go there, but -- 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does anybody else have any questions or 10 

comments for Mr. Maccini?  Thank you very much.  The next 11 
speaker is Pam Baker and she will be followed by Glen Kavalich. 12 
 13 
MS. PAM BAKER:  I’m Pam Baker with Environmental Defense.  I 14 

think we can all understand the frustration that’s been 15 
expressed here today.  Everyone wants year-round fishing and I 16 
think we all, including you and me, want to be able to work 17 
year-round.  That’s what works best. 18 
 19 
Derbies, in both commercial and recreational fisheries, create a 20 
lot of problems and you’ve heard about all those today and 21 
they’re both ecological and economic. 22 
 23 
On the issue of commercial trip limits, from experience in other 24 
fisheries, I think we know that the limits won’t effectively 25 
control catches over the long term and because of that, I 26 
encourage you to get the grouper IFQ planning underway as 27 
quickly as possible. 28 
 29 
That means in part getting the grouper IFQ committee up and 30 
running soon and getting the red snapper IFQ done and 31 
implemented as soon as possible so that it can serve as your 32 
model and set up the infrastructure for the program. 33 
 34 
On recreational fishing, the grouper fishery seems to be going 35 
down the same road that you’ve seen in the red snapper fishery 36 
and the proposals on the board I’m not sure will solve this 37 
problem over the long term.  Because of that, I recommend that 38 
you set up some kind of an ad hoc recreational fishery advisory 39 
panel to put together a long-term plan that will resolve these 40 
problems and the closures and make sure that you don’t have to 41 
use high size limits and increased discards and these other 42 
sorts of problems. 43 
 44 
Since I have a minute or two left, I have a very short letter 45 
that I just received from some fishermen related to this issue 46 
and can I read that?  It’s signed by six snapper fishermen or 47 
reef fish fishermen and it came from Leesville today and the 48 
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fishermen, I think, are from different areas.  It’s signed by 1 
Donald Waters, David Walker, Mathias Combs, Stephen Combs, Wayne 2 
Werner, and another name, but it didn’t come through very 3 
clearly. 4 
 5 
It’s addressed to the Gulf Council.  Due to the date and 6 
location of this rescheduled council meeting, we cannot be in 7 
attendance and so we request that this letter be read into the 8 
record: 9 
 10 
As we speak, the Norman B, Captain Russell Underwood’s vessel, 11 
is offshore taking on water and awaiting assistance from the 12 
U.S. Coast Guard, in the hope that they can drop pumps to him to 13 
prevent the boat from sinking.  He, like many red snapper 14 
fishermen, was attempting to fish in inclement weather due to 15 
the derby fishing regulations in place today. 16 
 17 
The fishermen of the central Gulf coast, including Louisiana, 18 
are depending on the council to keep the IFQ program on schedule 19 
for implementation in 2006.  We would not be in this position 20 
with an IFQ in place, which would have allowed flexibility in 21 
the event of hurricanes and other events that hamper fishing and 22 
interfere with the narrow window of the current dates that we 23 
are allowed to fish. 24 
 25 
With an IFQ, we can ensure that we do not face a similar 26 
situation in the future.  Finally, we are not interested in a 27 
buyout program, as it would not be beneficial to our fishery at 28 
this time.  Please focus your efforts on moving the IFQ forward. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Baker, what does this have to do with the 31 

regulatory amendment? 32 
 33 
MS. BAKER:  This is an effect of derby fishing and I think it 34 

points out that trip limits and things like that and closed 35 
seasons will take you toward this sort of path. 36 
 37 
MS. MORRIS:  It’s not actually comments on our regulatory 38 

amendment from them.  They weren’t intending that to be comment 39 
on our regulatory amendment? 40 
 41 
MS. BAKER:  No, just to be read into the record for you. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions or comments for Ms. Baker?  44 

Thank you, Ms. Baker.  The next speaker is Glen Kavalich and he 45 
will be followed by Ed Small. 46 
 47 
MR. GLEN KAVALICH:  Thank you, Chairman and council members.  We 48 
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have a charter fishing vessel in the St. Petersburg area.  My 1 
name is Glen Kavalich.  As far as closure and the limits, I 2 
think you need to consider three things. 3 
 4 
The gentleman that spoke before lunch saying that you’re rolling 5 
the dice when you consider this, I just can’t believe it.  First 6 
of all, as far as weather, do you realize in the last two years 7 
we had to have canceled close to 60 percent of our charter 8 
trips, 60.  Captain Hubbard mentioned it was 40 and ours is -- 9 
We don’t operate a very big boat and ours was 60 percent.  I 10 
really didn’t want to get our customers seasick in order to get 11 
a paycheck. 12 
 13 
Also, within this last year, we’ve had the red tide, as you 14 
know.  Customers not only do not want to fish in it, but they 15 
will not bring their families here to stay on the beach while 16 
they’re out fishing, our customers.  We take them extreme 17 
fishing about 120 miles out.  Our average trip is between 18 
fifteen and eighteen hours out. 19 
 20 
Our fuel costs, obviously, we heard it’s just through the roof.  21 
Including the bait costs and we do get cancellations and people 22 
up in Chicago have inclement weather and they have this and that 23 
and so forth and then with closure, what is the percentage of 24 
time our charterboats are actually fishing? 25 
 26 
Think about it.  What impact are we making on your data?  As far 27 
as the recreational fishermen, I do a consulting trip for 28 
recreational fisherman out of Anna Maria.  They buy these big 29 
high-end and so forth and they don’t know how to use a chart 30 
plotter, they don’t know how to anchor their boat and they don’t 31 
even have any numbers. 32 
 33 
The majority of the recreational fishermen I take out fishing, 34 
they hire me for $1,500 per trip because they don’t even know 35 
how to catch a grouper.  How the recreational fishermen are 36 
depleting the fish stocks is up and beyond me. 37 
 38 
You might get a phone call and somebody wants to brag that I 39 
caught my limit, but I think that’s from somebody who is tooting 40 
their own horn versus your average recreational fisherman that 41 
goes out once every two months because of affordability. 42 
 43 
As far as closure, it’s going to put us close to out of 44 
business.  I’m very lucky that my family is in aquaculture in 45 
other countries where we do grow fish and it brings the question 46 
of why can’t we re-supply the Gulf of Mexico?  47 
 48 
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Take the U.S. limits and put a hatchery on it and grow thousands 1 
and thousands of red grouper and this and that and so forth, 2 
which on my boat my customers throw back.  They call them rats 3 
or something because they’re full of worms.  We don’t want them.  4 
We want the gags. 5 
 6 
I think it’s your job that you’ve got to address in the future 7 
to re-stocking the Gulf of Mexico and five years from now or ten 8 
years from now, what is this industry going to be?  That lies in 9 
your hands. 10 
 11 
I heard where we might have to wait five years before we get an 12 
aquacultural plan in place for the Gulf of Mexico.  That is 13 
wrong.  Money was put up years ago to have aquaculture up and 14 
running in the Gulf of Mexico and that’s about what I have to 15 
say. 16 
 17 
Another thing, I was wondering how many council members on this 18 
council are actually from the state of Florida?  Are we 19 
represented fairly as far as what’s happening here to our state? 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  There are four council members who reside in 22 

Florida.   23 
 24 
MR. KAVALICH:  Out of how many? 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Seventeen voting members.  There’s actually 27 

five council members who reside in Florida, but only four of us 28 
are here today. 29 
 30 
MR. KAVALICH:  I hope we have your support and I hope you all 31 

are very supportive of everything that we’re doing here. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions or comments for Glen? 34 

 35 
MS. WALKER:  Glen, do you fish twelve months out of the year?  36 

Do you book trips and fish twelve months out of the year? 37 
 38 
MR. KAVALICH:  We are full time.  The reality is you cannot -- 39 

If you get in 40 percent out of those trips, you are very lucky.  40 
Are we fishing today?  No.  Are we fishing next weekend?  No.  41 
Did we fish last weekend?  No.  Are we fishing the weekend 42 
after?  We don’t know. 43 
 44 
This time of the year we’ve got tropical storms and right after 45 
a tropical storm, son of a gun, here comes a cold front and 46 
we’re not fishing. 47 
 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  I thought I understood you to say that your 1 

customers do not want red grouper because they refer to them as 2 
rats.  Is that correct? 3 
 4 
 5 
MR. KAVALICH:  Yes, ma’am. 6 

  7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  You can make a living without catching red 8 

grouper for your customers? 9 
 10 
MR. KAVALICH:  Every once in while, a crew member might get a 11 

red grouper to take home to his mom and that’s about all we do.  12 
Mom is eighty-six years old and wants a fresh piece of fish. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The next speaker is Ed Small and he will be 15 

followed by Randy Baker and I only have cards left from Ed 16 
Small, Randy Baker, and Ken Daniels and I have a handwritten 17 
note from Captain Jim Zurbrick and those are all the cards I 18 
have for people who want to speak on this issue. 19 
 20 
If you haven’t spoken already and you thought you had a card in 21 
to speak, you need to get me a substitute card or something like 22 
that and I will recognize you. 23 
 24 
MR. ED SMALL:  Good afternoon, council members.  My name is Ed 25 

Small.  I own and operate a longline boat and I’m also on the 26 
board of directors of a fishermen’s advocacy organization.   27 
 28 
You’ve got to excuse me.  I’m kind of slow today.  We’ve been 29 
offshore working these last five days in weather that I would 30 
never consider working in, but because we were under the 31 
deadline of closure, we did work. 32 
 33 
That’s one thing that a trip limit might help, is to keep us out 34 
of the bad fishing days and home.  The reason I’m here today 35 
really is to explain that I have an average amount of longline 36 
landings, about 50,000 pounds a year.  This year, I hit right at 37 
50,000 pounds and I only made one trip where I caught more than 38 
5,500 pounds. 39 
 40 
Most of my trips were between 4,000 and 5,000 pounds.  I only go 41 
fishing for seven days.  The only difference in expenses that a 42 
trip limit makes on a boat is the amount of fuel and time that 43 
it costs to come in and bring the fish to the dock and go back 44 
out to the fishing grounds.  That is the only real difference. 45 
 46 
Your expenses per day are going to be the same.  You’re going to 47 
burn just the same amount of fuel, the same amount of ice, and 48 
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the same amount of bait.  The only difference is that you have 1 
to come to the dock more often. 2 
 3 
What we’re trying to do here is preserve the market by keeping 4 
the fishery open year-round.  We’ve already seen in the shark 5 
fishery when we put limitations on sharks, the bottom fell out 6 
of the shark market. 7 
 8 
Amberjacks, when amberjacks were open year-round, they were 9 
almost twice the price of what they are now.  The market was 10 
lost.  We can’t afford to lose the grouper market.  That’s all I 11 
have to say, if anybody has any questions. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Mr. Small? 14 

 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  Mr. Small, thanks for being here.  What size boat 16 

do you fish out of? 17 
 18 
MR. SMALL:  I have a thirty-seven-foot Lindsay. 19 

 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  What’s your capacity?  How many fish could you 21 

put in it? 22 
 23 
MR. SMALL:  8,800 pounds. 24 

 25 
MR. PERRET:  Did I understand you to say your catches are off 26 

this year?  Is that because the fish are not there or because of 27 
weather?   28 
 29 
MR. SMALL:  No, sir.  Actually, our catches were right in there 30 

with the last two years.  I’ve been hitting right at 50,000 for 31 
the last three years, even though the season has gotten shorter 32 
and shorter. 33 
 34 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Do you have a feeling that you’re going to get 35 

more for your fish under a 5,500-pound trip limit to offset the 36 
increase in your fuel cost? 37 
 38 
MR. SMALL:  I would hope so, because it would keep the large 39 

loads from hitting the dock and dropping the price.  One of the 40 
reasons that I make short trips now -- I make seven-day trips 41 
and only come in with 4,000 or 5,000 pounds, but when I come to 42 
the dock, a lot of times I get an extra dime for my fish, 43 
because they can put on a truck and shipped to New York and 44 
still have good shelf life.  I actually see a difference in the 45 
price already the way I fish. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Additional questions or comments?  Thank you, 48 
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Captain Small.  The next speaker is Randy Baker. 1 
 2 
MR. RANDY BAKER:  My name is Randy Baker and I’ve been a 3 

commercial fisherman for twenty-five years.  I own four vessels, 4 
three longline and one vertical line.  They range from thirty-5 
two-foot to fifty-foot and I’m also on the board of directors 6 
with GFA and I support the 5,500-pound trip limit as an 7 
association and personally.  I believe it will give us more 8 
money for our fish, but a longer fishery throughout the year.  9 
That’s the main goal. 10 
 11 
MR. WILLIAMS:  When Will Ward was up here, he said you would 12 

tell us about fuel consumption on a longline vessel.  Your boats 13 
are how big? 14 
 15 
MR. BAKER:  They range from thirty-two-foot to fifty-foot.  The 16 

bigger boats use a little more fuel.  17 
 18 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What’s an average trip for those three vessels?  19 

What does it take you in fuel? 20 
 21 
MR. BAKER:  An average?  Around 600 gallons for all of my boats.  22 

The larger vessel uses 800 gallons per trip and that’s basically 23 
a fourteen-day or two-week trip. 24 
 25 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Is most of your fuel consumption going out and 26 

coming in?  Is that where most of it is burned or is it the 27 
steaming between? 28 
 29 
MR. BAKER:  The steaming uses a little more, but basically the 30 

boats run eighteen to twenty hours a day for two weeks.  It 31 
would be hard for me to say if they use it coming or going or 32 
when they’re out there. 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  The last gentleman who spoke said he got a little 35 

bit more for his fish because he did shorter trips and so they 36 
had more shelf life when they came in and do you think that the 37 
lower trip limit would have the effect of shortening trips and 38 
improving the quality of fish and might that be a benefit 39 
overall to the industry? 40 
 41 
MR. BAKER:  It’s more the large glut of fish that come in at one 42 

time.  When we had the no trip limit, we had four or five boats 43 
come in with 20,000 pounds and that just whacks the market in a 44 
day or two, where the smaller boats that come in with less fish 45 
are really hurt by that price falling. 46 
 47 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Just for clarification, you said your trips last 48 
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for twelve days, 800 gallons of fuel, and how many pounds do you 1 
produce in these twelve days using that amount of fuel? 2 
 3 
MR. BAKER:  My trips on my larger boats average from 5,000 to 4 

maybe 7,000 pounds.  I’ve had some 8,000s and 10,000s, but I bet 5 
our average is around 6,500 pounds on my larger boats and I have 6 
smaller boats that only do 4,000 pounds.  They do that in ten to 7 
fourteen days and it just depends on how good the captain is. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any additional questions for Captain Baker?  10 

Thank you, Captain Baker.  Is Ken Daniels here?  I have Brian 11 
Lewis.  Brian, while you’re coming up, let me apologize to you.  12 
You said you wanted to speak about the grouper buyout plan 13 
earlier, and that’s why I hadn’t called on you, because we’re 14 
not really taking testimony on that today.  Now you want to talk 15 
about trip limits and quotas?  Great. 16 
 17 
MR. BRIAN LEWIS:  My name is Brian Lewis.  I own a thirty-two-18 

foot commercial fishing vessel.  I basically fish primarily for 19 
grouper here in the Gulf of Mexico.  Our fish primarily support 20 
a restaurant industry. 21 
 22 
Our primary catch is gag grouper.  Basically the type of bottom 23 
that I fish is catching gag grouper.  As far as the red grouper 24 
affecting me, it’s probably 10 percent of my catch.  Obviously, 25 
I do get paid the same for gag grouper or red grouper.  Maybe in 26 
effect it wouldn’t really affect me, but here’s what I have to 27 
say. 28 
 29 
The trip limits, as far as the trip limits, I support the trip 30 
limits.  My boat holds 2,000 pounds of fish.  In my boat, I burn 31 
127 gallons of diesel on an average trip and I’m out for two 32 
days.  I average anywhere between 800 to 1,200 pounds of grouper 33 
a trip. 34 
 35 
Therefore, my boat operates economically and as far as I’m 36 
concerned, if somebody has a larger boat and they have a 37 
different engine, they can obviously convert to maybe a more 38 
efficient engine.  They can obviously carry less ice, which 39 
burns less fuel, during these trip limits. 40 
 41 
I’m supporting also the fish, because I want the fish to be here 42 
for me, for them, the grandkids, and anyone else down the road 43 
and obviously the trip limits have been in place and the 44 
stepped-down effect that we’ve had hasn’t obviously worked and 45 
something has got to give somewhere.  Therefore, that’s mostly 46 
what I wanted to talk about.  I’m open to any questions. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Questions or comments for Captain Lewis?  1 

Thank you, Captain Lewis.  I’m going to try Ken Daniels one more 2 
time.  Not here?  I’ve got Captain Jim Zurbrick.   3 
 4 
MR. JIM ZURBRICK:  My name is Jim Zurbrick and I’m here 5 

representing seven of the Steinhatchee charter associations.  6 
We’re not a chartered-type organization, but they’ve asked me to 7 
speak and you’ve heard from one of the gentlemen, Bob Benton. 8 
 9 
Because we feel the data is wrong, in our hearts we have to go 10 
with the status quo, of course, on the captain and crew and I’ll 11 
explain my position on that.  We want a five/two bag limit, but 12 
the state of Florida, if five/one is what they’ll settle with, 13 
obviously we’re going to go along with that. 14 
 15 
We don’t want a boat limit.  If you do get down to one grouper, 16 
that’s a total of eight red grouper if the captain and crew can 17 
have their fish for a day out.  On my boat, I do catch some red 18 
groupers. 19 
 20 
A lot of the folks here say how they don’t want them and 21 
everything, but I have a different kind of trip than a lot of 22 
people do.  I do the three-day trip.  My crew members, they work 23 
for tips and they get to take home their bag limit and I’ll give 24 
you a scenario of how expensive my trips are. 25 
 26 
Less than a year ago, my trips were $2,200 for basically a 27 
forty-eight-hour trip.  Now I’m at $3,000, because fuel is 28 
approaching $3.50 a gallon, if we can get it in Steinhatchee.  29 
I’ve only done one trip in three weeks now, because of weather. 30 
 31 
If I had to pay a mate -- This is the way I’ve worked this boat 32 
for a long time, a good number of years, the last four years 33 
that I got into the charter end of it, it would hurt me.  I know 34 
a lot of other charter guys let their mates have their fish and 35 
they count on tips.  Sometimes tips are so good that they end up 36 
with more money than the owner of the boat and that does happen. 37 
 38 
This past month -- November and December, when I took bookings 39 
for November and December, I already knew that there was 40 
possibly going to be a closure and the people that are going to 41 
charter with me -- I do a lot of dive trips and they had already 42 
sent me their deposits and I’m not canceling the trips because 43 
of bad weather. 44 
 45 
I’m canceling those trips because we know probably, in my heart 46 
-- I haven’t sent the money back yet, but they’re going to 47 
cancel because they can’t have a grouper limit.  It affects me 48 
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tremendously. 1 
 2 
That affects me on five trips.  I usually do about thirty-five 3 
trips a year.  It’s not a lot of trips, but that equates to 4 
about a hundred days offshore and I’m probably in the middle 5 
grounds as much or more than anybody there is in this Gulf. 6 
 7 
For next month, for those two months, that’s five trips and 8 
that’s $15,000.  It costs me $7,000 to do those five trips in 9 
expenses.  My boat uses over 400 gallons of fuel on a trip to 10 
take these people out.  It uses to be within the realm of it 11 
when it was a dollar and some change a gallon. 12 
 13 
Just sixteen months ago, I was paying a dollar a gallon for fuel 14 
and now we’re at $3.50 and so you can see what’s happening in my 15 
situation. 16 
 17 
We do obviously 5,500 pounds.  I have a commercial permit too 18 
that I wish now, with everything that’s going on, that I would 19 
have fished it more, but that’s the effort I’m sure you folks 20 
don’t want to see. 21 
 22 
Right now, if the commercial season was open and we’re going to 23 
shut the charter business down, I could make up for that income 24 
that I’m losing and so that’s my upside as far as the trip 25 
limit, because I know that it would have been open, because next 26 
year we could possibly be facing another recreational closure.  27 
I’m a firm believer. 28 
 29 
Either way, three years ago I pulled out a newspaper -- I pulled 30 
out a newspaper from three years ago and it was almost three 31 
years ago to the date that you guys voted to ban the longline 32 
gear.  Of course, the stock assessments -- We’ve had two bad 33 
episodes with data. 34 
 35 
The last one, the stock assessment changed the outcome.  I would 36 
like to see the outcome wait until the next stock assessment and 37 
then, by God, everyone is going to have to -- Those stock 38 
assessments are pretty accurate and a lot of folks feel that 39 
that’s where the real truth lies.  That’s really all I’ve got to 40 
say.  Any questions? 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Captain Zurbrick? 43 

 44 
MS. WILLIAMS:  You burn 400 gallons of fuel in three days, is 45 

that correct? 46 
 47 
MR. ZURBRICK:  Yes, I run eighty to a hundred miles on my 48 
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charter trips. 1 
 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Your crew members are not paid, they work for 3 

tips? 4 
 5 
MR. ZURBRICK:  This is on charter now.  This is the charter 6 

trip. 7 
 8 
MS. WILLIAMS:  They work for tips and the fish they get to keep.   9 

 10 
MR. ZURBRICK:  Right. 11 

 12 
MS. WILLIAMS:  What do they do with the fish that they get to 13 

keep?   14 
 15 
MR. ZURBRICK:  You’ve got to figure I only do thirty and this 16 

year I’ve only done twenty-one trips and I have four different 17 
guys that I rotate.  Really, that fish is put in the freezer and 18 
it goes to mom and dads.  Obviously when you go and have a good 19 
day catching, everybody in the neighborhood eats fish. 20 
 21 
All of a sudden if you want to run for public office and you’ve 22 
given fish away, it’s a big deal, especially with the price of 23 
fish.  The bottom line is that this year I’ve only done twenty-24 
one trips, because of weather already. 25 
 26 
Last year, it was a lousy year also because of weather.  We had 27 
a bad winter on top of it.  We just got done with a bad winter.  28 
We had a nice little stretch here and now I haven’t worked but 29 
one week in three weeks and now we’re going to get shut down 30 
here in another couple. 31 
 32 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have one more question.  If this council were 33 

to go with a five aggregate and one red grouper and allow you to 34 
keep the captain and crew bag limit, you would offset this one 35 
fish by using your captain and crew limit? 36 
 37 
MR. ZURBRICK:  Unless somebody is really a bad fisherman, on my 38 

trips we usually catch everything we’re entitled to.  I don’t 39 
give up anything and I don’t want them, I don’t give it up.  I 40 
personally feel that those folks are -- They’re paying me good, 41 
but right now they’re not paying me good enough to have my bag 42 
limit or my mate’s bag limit, in my particular case.  I have a 43 
very unique type of charter end of it.  There’s not many of us 44 
that do this in the Gulf. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Additional questions and comments for Captain 47 

Zurbrick?  I don’t have any other speaker cards on this issue.  48 
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I have someone who spoke earlier who wants to speak again.  My 1 
inclination would be to say no, but I would ask the council if 2 
they want two additional minutes of testimony from someone who 3 
spoke earlier.  No objection?  Okay.  Jim Clements, two minutes. 4 
 5 
MR. CLEMENTS:  My name is still Jim Clements and I’m still a 6 

commercial fisherman from Carrabelle, Florida.  I’m not a real 7 
smart guy and I don’t understand most of your formulas about 8 
biomass and all this stuff and I don’t have a doctorate degree 9 
like Dr. Crabtree.  I admire him for that, but I do have a four-10 
year degree from the University of Georgia in Business 11 
Administration. 12 
 13 
I’m a businessman as well as a commercial fisherman and I know 14 
if you’ve got a problem anywhere, you address the problem where 15 
it lies and you all have told me that 25 percent of the red 16 
grouper catch -- The recreational catch 25 percent of the red 17 
grouper and the commercial catch 75 percent of red grouper. 18 
 19 
Out of that 75 percent, 58 percent are caught by the longliners 20 
and so who is catching the fish and where is the problem?  You 21 
can’t please everybody in here.  Everybody has got something 22 
different to say and so why don’t you just try to help the fish? 23 
 24 
I don’t want to say anything that will put anybody out of 25 
business.  The 5,500-pound trip limit won’t put anybody out of 26 
business.  The longliners can still fish for other species 27 
during the commercial closure, including deepwater grouper, 28 
sharks, tuna, amberjack. 29 
 30 
Everybody needs to bite the bullet to protect the red grouper, 31 
except the recreational guys.  You’ve already made them bite the 32 
bullet.  In fact, you made them swallow it.  As a commercial 33 
fisherman, I catch about 25,000 pounds a year and I would be 34 
willing to give some of my quota to the recreational fishermen 35 
so that they could return to a five fish limit.  That’s what 36 
Florida’s economy is all about. 37 
 38 
I’ve seen advertisements by the FWC that says that Florida is 39 
the fishing capital of the world.  They’re advertising for 40 
people to come fish in the state of Florida and then you’re 41 
going to tell them when they get here they can only catch three 42 
fish?  Thank you. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Clements.  Questions or 45 

comments? 46 
 47 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I have just one comment.  That’s not really an 48 
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advertisement, that’s just a statement of fact. 1 
 2 
MR. ADAMS:  I think the statement of fact is they can’t catch 3 

three in the next two months, but they can catch zero. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That concludes public testimony.  We are going 6 

to take a break.  When we come back, we’re going to take up the 7 
Reef Fish Committee report.  It will be a fifteen-minute break. 8 
 9 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  If you return to the table, we’re going to get 12 

started.  If you find your copy of the Reef Fish Management 13 
Committee report, we’ll start in on that.  14 
 15 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The agenda was adopted with the addition of the 16 

Reef Fish AP Panel report to the Red Grouper Regulatory 17 
Amendment.  The minutes of the August 10th committee meeting were 18 
adopted with one minor change. 19 
 20 
Regarding the final Reef Fish Final Amendment 18A, which is at 21 
Tab B, Number 3, Mr. Atran reviewed the preferred alternative 22 
for each section.  The preferred alternative in Section 4.1.2 23 
was changed slightly to reflect the original intent to allow, 24 
but exceed, the minimum manning requirements of the vessel’s COI 25 
license. 26 
 27 
Under Section 4.3.1, Bycatch, Preferred Alternative 6 was 28 
expended for clarification and Alternative 5 was miss-marked as 29 
preferred.  No substantive changes were made to the document. 30 
 31 
By a unanimous vote, the committee recommends, and I so move, 32 
that the Reef Fish Amendment 18A be sent to the Secretary of 33 
Commerce for implementation. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s a committee motion.  Is there any 36 

discussion of the committee motion?  This is will be a roll call 37 
vote.  If there is no discussion, we’ll commence with the roll 38 
call. 39 
 40 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Bell. 41 

 42 
MS. BELL:  Yes. 43 

 44 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 45 

 46 
MR. ADAMS:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix. 1 

 2 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 3 

 4 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Riechers. 5 

 6 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 7 

 8 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Williams. 9 

 10 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 11 

 12 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 13 

 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 15 

 16 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 17 

 18 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 19 

 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 21 

 22 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 23 

 24 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 25 

 26 
MR. PERRET:  Yes. 27 

 28 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Williams. 29 

 30 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 31 
 32 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yes. 35 

 36 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Eleven yeas and six absences.  37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, council.  I think we should feel 39 

proud and relieved that we’ve finished 18A.  At least a portion 40 
of 18 is behind us.  The motion carried. 41 
 42 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Regarding the public hearing draft of Amendment 43 

26, which is the red snapper IFQ, and that’s at Tab B, Number 4, 44 
Mr. Swingle reviewed changes and additions to the document.  45 
Under Section 4.3, there were questions about whether ownership 46 
caps should be fixed rather than set at the time of initial 47 
apportionment.  However, no changes were made to Preferred 48 



 115 

Alternative 3. 1 
 2 
Under Section 4.7, there was discussion of who should be allowed 3 
to purchase shares.  A motion was made to make Alternative 1, no 4 
limit on transferability, the preferred, but it failed on a 5 
voice vote.  A second motion was made to confirm the original 6 
Alternative 6 as preferred.  By voice vote, the committee 7 
recommends, and I so move, that the preferred alternative in 8 
Section 4.7 be Alternative 6: IFQ shares/allocations can be 9 
transferred only to individuals or vessels with a valid 10 
commercial reef fish permit during the first five years of the 11 
IFQ program and U.S. citizens and permanent resident aliens 12 
thereafter.  Eligible individuals must be persons who are U.S. 13 
citizens or permanent resident aliens. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 16 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 17 
the committee motion?  The committee motion passes. 18 
 19 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Under Section 4.10, there was discussion of 20 

whether it was necessary to have alternatives for VMS when 21 
Amendment 18A has a requirement for all reef fish vessels.   22 
 23 
It was noted that Section 4.10 would be unnecessary if the VMS 24 
requirements in Amendment 18A are approved by the Secretary.  A 25 
motion was made to move Section 4.10 to Considered but Rejected, 26 
but after further discussion, the motion was withdrawn. 27 
 28 
There was discussion of the difficulty of finding public hearing 29 
locations in Louisiana.  It was agreed that the final decision 30 
on public hearing locations would be made at full council to 31 
give staff a chance to solve the problem.  I guess I’m ready for 32 
this committee motion or maybe we need to have some discussion 33 
of these public hearing locations. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Swingle is willing to report on that. 36 

 37 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  On the public hearings, we were 38 

about to schedule one in Mississippi.  It will be in Pascagoula 39 
on the 19th and we scheduled one in Baton Rouge, Louisiana on the 40 
20th.  We’ve got it in all the states now. 41 
 42 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Do you have to go to Alexandria to get a room 43 

that night? 44 
 45 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  No, we got Walter Keithly to 46 

perform the staff function and he and Karen are going to do the 47 
hearings so the staff doesn’t have to have a place to sleep. 48 
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 1 
MR. WILLIAMS:  By a unanimous vote, the committee recommends, 2 
and I so move, to send Amendment 26 to the full council to be 3 
considered for public hearing. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 6 

discussion of the committee motion?  Just let me clarify, the 7 
committee motion is to send it to us and if we pass this motion, 8 
then we’re approving the document for public hearing, is that 9 
right? 10 
 11 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes, that’s the intention of the motion. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there discussion of the motion? 14 

 15 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Swingle, you said that we were going to use 16 

Karen and Walter Keithly as public speakers, but will there be 17 
any rooms available for fishermen trying to travel to those 18 
areas to attend these public hearings? 19 
 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I really don’t know.  The hotel may 21 

be then have a room available, but I really don’t know.  That 22 
was all we could do in Louisiana.  We started off at Larose and 23 
then because of Katrina, they use that as a place to house 24 
persons fleeing the disaster and then we went to Lake Charles 25 
and then we had Rita and that zapped out that place and we went 26 
back to New Orleans and tried to get New Orleans, but we 27 
couldn’t even find a hotel there and then we went to Baton Rouge 28 
and were able to find a hotel, but it couldn’t accommodate the 29 
staff.  I think that’s basically all we can do, really.  30 
 31 
MR. RIECHERS:  I certainly appreciate staff’s every attempt to 32 

try to get this nailed down and it sounds like we do have 33 
something scheduled that will work.  I did hear from a couple of 34 
fishermen last night, actually, Donnie Waters and Wayne Werner 35 
both, as did I think some other council members here. 36 
 37 
They were indicating that at Larose there were accommodations 38 
now.  It may not have been when you all were originally trying.  39 
It may be that you could stay in Baton Rouge and travel down 40 
there and then come back, since there may not be accommodations 41 
for fishermen who travel up there. 42 
 43 
What we may want to do is just let this one float a little bit 44 
and let us do our best to get good accommodations or good 45 
hearing sites in Louisiana, whichever works best, Wayne.  If we 46 
would probably leave that up to Wayne and staff to kind of 47 
continue to look into that, because those conditions over there 48 
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may be changing daily a little bit and we want to make sure we 1 
give everybody an opportunity over there to participate as much 2 
as we can. 3 
 4 
MR. PERRET:  Having driven through Baton Rouge probably two or 5 

three or four times a week for the last four or five weeks, I 6 
don’t think you’re going to find any hotel to speak of to stay, 7 
because the FEMA people are -- I’m an evacuee, not a refugee.  8 
The traffic is horrendous.  It’s absolutely unbelievable, but 9 
the dates are the 19th and the 20th? 10 
 11 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  The 19th would be the one in 12 

Pascagoula, Mississippi, and the 20th would be in Baton Rouge. 13 
 14 
MR. PERRET:  I’m more concerned -- That’s competing with Larry’s 15 

meeting and I know some of us -- We’ve got meetings with some of 16 
the NMFS people on economic surveys of damages and all.  We 17 
couldn’t do it the following week? 18 
 19 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We haven’t tried really to book 20 

those.  We just had difficulty booking those at all, really.  We 21 
shot for that week and the 20th was when Dr. Keithly -- It was 22 
his best date for doing it and we agreed to do it on the 20th 23 
because of his preference in Baton Rouge, because he’s going to 24 
give the staff presentation. 25 
 26 
MR. PERRET:  I agree with Robin.  The 19th and 20th is bad dates, 27 

because of the conflict with the Gulf States Marine Fisheries 28 
meeting.  I know there’s some special meetings that are being 29 
set up to discuss various issues and directions and I don’t know 30 
how many people would be at that that would also like to be at 31 
the public hearing. 32 
 33 
I’m for having the hearing.  I got a call from some of these 34 
fishermen last night also and they’re supportive of the hearing, 35 
but I’m telling you that you all can’t realize how bad it is.  36 
When a government office gets washed away and I get reports 37 
handwritten with pencil on paper, that’s how bad it is.  You all 38 
are talking about going to a hotel in Baton Rouge and good luck, 39 
but there are no rooms. 40 
 41 
MR. GRIMES:  Mine was more of a question.  This also means you 42 

send the DEIS to EPA as well as go to public hearings, correct? 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is that the intention of the committee motion?  45 

We’re clarifying that the DEIS goes to EPA. 46 
 47 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I don’t know all the procedures.  Is that the 48 
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normal procedure, Wayne? 1 
 2 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Which EIS are you talking about? 3 

 4 
MS. MORRIS:  We’re talking about 26. 5 

 6 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Yes, we can go ahead and send it to 7 

the region.  Is that the regional offices of EPA for review, is 8 
that what you’re talking about? 9 
 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  The Fisheries Service sends the DEIS to the EPA. 11 

 12 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I thought so.  We hadn’t done it in 13 

a long time. 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  We will do that. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you for that clarification. 18 

 19 
MR. ADAMS:  A suggestion to help Mississippi and Louisiana on 20 

these public hearings, the sites that are set in other cities, 21 
or even Baton Rouge and Pascagoula, can we have a call-in number 22 
where fishermen can call in to a conference line and participate 23 
by teleconference? 24 
 25 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We can certainly, I would think, 26 

arrange for that at the hotel. 27 
 28 
MR. PERRET:  That’s no problem?  At the hotel, there’s no 29 

landlines in south Louisiana and south Mississippi.  You all 30 
still don’t seem to understand. 31 
 32 
MR. ADAMS:  I don’t think you understand how telephone systems 33 

work.  If we’re set up in Galveston, Texas, with a speaker phone 34 
on a landline, you can call into that speakerphone on a cell 35 
phone. 36 
 37 
MR. PERRET:  There’s no phone service in south Louisiana and 38 

south Mississippi.  They’re getting it back.  What it’s going to 39 
be like in two or three weeks, I don’t know, but it’s not there. 40 
 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I think by doing this, we’re trying to give them 42 

a place to come to attend the public hearings.  Most of these 43 
guys would not be at the Gulf States meeting and if they miss 44 
this shot, they will have full council.  At least we’ve 45 
attempted. 46 
 47 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Yes, they can come to Fort Walton 48 
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Beach and testify, but what we’re doing is sending a letter to 1 
each one of the persons that hold the reef fish licenses in 2 
Mississippi and Louisiana, indicating where the public hearing 3 
would be and so forth. 4 
 5 
MS. WALKER:  I believe that Mr. Perret told us there were post 6 

offices that are no longer there and that mail is being held.  I 7 
am concerned with us pushing forward on a public hearing after 8 
these areas have been devastated.  9 
 10 
All of you, I’m sure, have lived through hurricanes.  I know I 11 
did last year with Ivan and I can tell you that people are not 12 
thinking about things like this right now.  They’re thinking 13 
about surviving, where am I going to live, what am I going to 14 
do, is my boat destroyed, the insurance adjusters aren’t coming. 15 
 16 
I don’t think that it would be bad for us to just postpone this 17 
until our next meeting in three weeks and then we’ll have a 18 
better idea of the facilities that are open.  Hopefully more 19 
phone lines will be available and Corky and Phil and Kay could 20 
report to us and hopefully the Louisiana delegation will be here 21 
at our meeting in three weeks.  If I’m the only one concerned 22 
about it, we’ll go ahead and vote, but I do want to express my 23 
concern on the record.  24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have had written and faxed communication 26 

from at least a handful of the red snapper Class 1 permit 27 
holders, urging us to go ahead with public hearings and urging 28 
us to go ahead with the schedule and not delay, move forward 29 
with it.   30 
 31 
That has been persuasive to me.  Is there any additional 32 
discussion of the motion to approve 26 as a public hearing draft 33 
and go forward with public hearings, as we have discussed?  Any 34 
further discussion of that?  Are you ready to vote? 35 
 36 
MS. WALKER:  I would like to ask a question.  You said you’ve 37 

heard from commercial red -- There’s 134 permits and how many 38 
have you heard from? 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We had a fax from David Walker from Alabama, 41 

we had the comment that Ms. Baker read into the record today, 42 
which seemed like it was signed by five or six and so that’s a 43 
total of six or seven. 44 
 45 
MS. WALKER:  David Walker was on her signature and I recall her 46 

reading four or five names and that’s not a high percentage out 47 
of 134 permit holders. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are we ready to vote on this? 2 

 3 
MR. HENDRIX:  Ms. Walker, how many commercial fishermen do you 4 

know are opposed to the IFQ amendment? 5 
 6 
MS. WALKER:  I don’t know who is opposed or who supports.  I 7 

know in the last referendum it passed. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are we ready to vote on this committee motion? 10 

 11 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I’m just sort of thinking out loud.  I’m going to 12 

argue that if we get poor attendance at these and we get 13 
objections from fishermen for having held them at those times 14 
and places that we probably ought to go back the following month 15 
and do it again. 16 
 17 
I think we do it and see what happens and if we get those 18 
objections and if they’re unable to make it, then we’ll do it 19 
again when they can get there. 20 
 21 
MR. PERRET:  It’s kind of scary, but Roy and I are thinking 22 

exactly alike.  From a mental standpoint, people need something 23 
to pick them up, people that have been impacted.  While I’ve got 24 
real concerns about having these public hearings on the 19th and 25 
20th and so on, maybe it will give some an opportunity to come 26 
and express themselves. 27 
 28 
I am concerned about locations, dates, and so on and so forth.  29 
Like Roy, if indeed attendance is poor and if indeed we get 30 
criticized that a bunch of bureaucrats having meetings after 31 
these terrible storms, I would certainly hope we would entertain 32 
the idea to have additional hearings. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are we ready to vote on the committee motion 35 

then with all the clarifications that have been made through 36 
discussion about public hearing places and draft EISs being 37 
submitted by NOAA Fisheries to EPA?  All those in favor of the 38 
committee motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 39 
motion passes with one in opposition. 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  There was a question in the committee meeting and 42 

I had mentioned that we had mailed certified letters out and we 43 
did in fact mail out 161 certified letters to all of those who 44 
would be eligible to vote in the referendum and those were sent 45 
out on September 30th.  I will report back to you at the November 46 
meeting as to how many of those folks we have heard from. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’re back to the Reef Fish Committee report. 1 

 2 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I would just like to note for the record on that 3 

that we’ve done that at the state level for other reasons, the 4 
stone crab effort management programs and so on, and when we 5 
send out those letters, so many of those fishermen move around 6 
and they notify some people, but they don’t notify us and it’s 7 
not uncommon to get 15 to 25 percent of those back.  Some people 8 
just as a matter of policy don’t pick up certified mail I think 9 
is another problem. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Williams, could we go back to the 12 

committee report, please? 13 
 14 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Regarding final review of the Red Grouper 15 

Regulatory Amendment, Tab B-5, Mr. Kennedy reviewed the changes 16 
to Action 1, Commercial Trip Limits, since the August council 17 
meeting. 18 
 19 
Two alternatives were added, a 4,000-pound trip limited adjusted 20 
between July and September to extend the season and the 21 
Preferred Alternative 6, a 5,500-pound trip limit.  Two industry 22 
proposals were included in the discussion. 23 
 24 
The SOFA would set a 7,500/5,500-pound trip limit, switching at 25 
75 percent of the quota and closing May 15th through June 15th.  26 
The Gulf Fishermen’s Association recommended a 6,000-pound trip 27 
limit. 28 
 29 
Mr. Kennedy also reviewed public hearing and Reef Fish AP 30 
comments pertaining to commercial trip limits.  There was 31 
discussion of the effect the hurricanes, fuel prices, and red 32 
tide are having on commercial reef fish fishing. 33 
 34 
NMFS has run an economic analysis of the effects of the fuel 35 
price increases on fishing under various trip limits.  Losses 36 
occurred from fuel price increases, but were no different 37 
between trips under the proposed alternatives and under the 38 
status quo, quota only.   39 
 40 
There was discussion that red tide has had less impact on 41 
fishing outside of twenty-five miles on the west coast of 42 
Florida and that the commercial quota is expected to be met by 43 
October 10.  However, bait supply to the reef fish fishery has 44 
not been caught in the Cortez area for the last two months. 45 
 46 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, I would like to make a motion to 47 
split the amendment and take final action on the commercial 48 
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regulations today and at our next meeting take final action on 1 
the recreational portion of the amendment. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to that motion? 4 

 5 
MR. ADAMS:  Second. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Seconded by Mr. Adams.  Can you help Lela with 8 

the motion, Ms. Walker? 9 
 10 
MS. WALKER:  Split the amendment and take final action on the 11 
commercial regulations today and our next meeting take final 12 
action on the recreational portion of the amendment. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Discussion of the motion? 15 

 16 
MR. RIECHERS:  We’re always concerned about staff time and the 17 

ability of people to get the documents done.  Obviously this 18 
would require a splitting of the document.  Can I get some 19 
response from both National Marine Fisheries Service -- I guess 20 
that’s really who I need to -- 21 
 22 
MR. KENNEDY:  Since this came up at the August meeting, we have 23 

discussed it internally and believe that it can be done, if 24 
that’s what you choose to do and by the middle of next week 25 
probably have the commercial portion done and then have the 26 
recreational side ready for the November meeting. 27 
 28 
MR. RIECHERS:  This will in no way jeopardize the finalization 29 

of the commercial side of this and do you all believe you all 30 
can still have that implemented by January 1? 31 
 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  That depends on a number of things, when we 33 

actually get it from the council, what OMB decides to do and so 34 
I can’t make any promises to you, other than to say we will 35 
attempt to get it implemented and reviewed as quickly as we can. 36 
 37 
I would ask a little bit about the rationale for this.  Why 38 
would we take action today on the commercial side of it and why 39 
are we delaying on the recreational side?  I think we need to 40 
have a good record if we’re going to go down this path of why 41 
are we going to do that. 42 
 43 
I am very sensitive to the fact that we’re missing six council 44 
members and this has been, no doubt about it, a very 45 
controversial and divisive issue and we have had a number of 46 
votes on this council that have been decided by one or two votes 47 
and I am uncomfortable with potentially having a vote decided 48 
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just because of who is here and who is not here. 1 
 2 
I’m aware of the fact that the recreational regulations can be 3 
extended I think until the summertime some time and so there is 4 
more immediacy on the commercial side of this, but I think we 5 
need to be very careful and build a good record as to why we’re 6 
splitting these. 7 
 8 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I think you developed a lot of the record right 9 

there, Dr. Crabtree.  The recreational portion of this is going 10 
to be a close vote.  It’s going to be within one or two votes 11 
and we are missing six members and I think those six members 12 
could well make a difference on this. 13 
 14 
On the commercial side, I’m not sure how divisive it’s going to 15 
be.  There’s certainly been a lot of -- The committee, I think 16 
with minor objection, approved a 5,500-pound trip limit and 17 
that’s mostly what I heard from the commercial side today. 18 
 19 
If we don’t approve a trip limit and we wait until November, 20 
then I believe we’re unlikely to have any kind of trip limit in 21 
place prior to the March 16th reopening of the commercial 22 
fishery, after the February 15th through March 15th closure. 23 
 24 
They’re going to reopen with no trip limits whatsoever and they 25 
won’t even have the 10,000-pound trip limit and I believe on 26 
January 1 they’re going to be, assuming that the trip limit 27 
portion has not been approved by then, and that what I think 28 
will happen, that it won’t be approved, they’re going to fish 29 
under a 10,000-pound trip limit. 30 
 31 
They’ll fish 10,000 through February 15th and then there’s going 32 
to be closure.  Hopefully there will be some kind of trip limit, 33 
whether it’s finally decided at 5,500 or 6,000 or 7,500/5,500, 34 
whatever it’s decided at, hopefully there would be one. 35 
 36 
If there isn’t, and I think we’re all aware that the fishery, 37 
under these derby situations, they close earlier and earlier and 38 
earlier every year.  Last year it closed November 15th with no 39 
trip limits and this year with trip limits, even though they 40 
were implemented late, it’s closing October 10th and it’s almost 41 
certain that next year it’s going to close in September some 42 
time.  I don’t know when it’s going to be. 43 
 44 
The idea here is to try to take final action on the commercial 45 
trip limit so that it can go in place and benefit the fishermen, 46 
the consumers, the market, the people that eat grouper 47 
sandwiches.  There is not a clear consensus on the recreational 48 
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side of this.  It’s a divisive action and I really think we need 1 
to wait on it. 2 
 3 
MR. HORN:  The fact that there are council members not here, 4 

they’re not all not here because of storm-related damage and 5 
there are those of us that are here that had no business coming 6 
to start with. 7 
 8 
We made a concerted effort to attend this meeting.  I felt I had 9 
an obligation to a lot of fishermen, whether they agree with 10 
what I do or not.  Again, some of these council members that are 11 
not in attendance, the storm damage had nothing to do with them.  12 
They’re not here for other reasons. 13 
 14 
You take this job and like it or not, right or wrong, you pick 15 
and choose if you’re going to do it or you’re not.  We came and 16 
I didn’t want to be here and the longer I sit here, the more I 17 
realize this was the dumbest thing I’ve done in a long time, 18 
coming to this meeting. 19 
 20 
Still, I’m here and let’s do it.  If you want to wait until you 21 
get all the votes at another meeting to make sure you’re going 22 
to get what you want, then let’s just turn it over to you and 23 
let you have what you want anyway.   24 
 25 
The odds are you’re going to win anyhow.  It’s always been that 26 
way.  I served nine years before and that’s the way it was and I 27 
kept up with it for six years after that and that’s the way it 28 
was and I’ve been back a year and it’s still that way. 29 
 30 
Worrying about a close vote and all that kind of thing, about 31 
whether it’s divisive or not, they’re all divisive.  They’re 32 
divisive among the user groups and among their own industries 33 
and you’re never going to make everybody happy.  I say let’s do 34 
it and get through with it. 35 
 36 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I also speak in opposition to the motion.  I too 37 

feel like the ones of us that are here, we’re here.  I think our 38 
chair did the best that she could do with what she had to work 39 
with. 40 
 41 
I don’t see anything in this document that’s going to change my 42 
mind between this meeting and the next meeting.  I don’t think 43 
anything in public testimony is going to make me change my mind 44 
between this meeting or that meeting.   45 
 46 
Grouper is primarily a Florida fishery and I think all but one 47 
of your Florida delegation is here.  I would rather go ahead and 48 
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just bite the bullet and take care of it here today.  Thank you. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion on the motion to split the 3 

document? 4 
 5 
MR. PERRET:  I drove over 300 miles to get on an airplane to 6 

come here and I’m sure that the other members that are not here 7 
wanted to make the effort that they could be here and one way or 8 
the other, parliamentary, what happens if this motion fails and 9 
one of the members that are not here at the next meeting votes 10 
to bring it back up?  They’re going to have the votes, I’m sure.  11 
Can they do that?  Do you have to be on the prevailing side to 12 
bring something back up? 13 
 14 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Not at the next meeting.  You can 15 

just reintroduce the motion. 16 
 17 
MR. PERRET:  They’re going to bring it back up if they don’t get 18 

what they want here. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion on the motion?  I just want 21 

to say we do have a quorum for conducting business under our 22 
SOPPs at this point. 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just to Corky’s point though, if this motion 25 

fails, then presumably the council would make the decision and 26 
submit the thing.  There wouldn’t be any bringing it back up at 27 
the meeting. 28 
 29 
MR. PERRET:  That was my question.  You’re going to have a whole 30 

different makeup at the next meeting.  Can they then vote to 31 
change something then or is it too late? 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think the only vote they could make would be to 34 

withdraw the amendment and then resubmit it.  You could always 35 
do that, I suppose. 36 
 37 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Robert’s Rules allows you to 38 

rescind an action that’s been previously taken and under 39 
Roberts’s Rules, it’s a two-thirds vote majority, but under the 40 
Magnuson Act it’s a majority vote. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion on the motion on the board, 43 

which would be to split the document into two pieces and vote on 44 
the commercial part at this meeting and delay the vote on the 45 
recreational part?  Does everybody understand the motion?  Has 46 
everybody said what they need to say before deciding how to 47 
vote?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; all those 48 
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opposed like sign.  Raise your hands if you favor the motion; 1 
those opposed raise your hand.  The chair votes in favor of the 2 
motion.  The motion passes six to five.  We’re back to the Reef 3 

Fish Committee. 4 
 5 
MR. WILLIAMS:  There was discussion of what trip limits the 6 

industry was willing to accept.  Consensus seemed to be that 7 
between 6,000 and 5,500 pounds as a single annual trip limit.  8 
There was also apparent consensus that trip limits would 9 
increase the likelihood that the season would be extended, but 10 
can not assure that the season would remain open into December. 11 
 12 
It was stated that trip limits should be considered only a 13 
temporary fix to extend the season and that IFQs are the only 14 
permanent way to allow fishermen to extend fishing over the full 15 
year.   16 
 17 
After further discussion, there were no motions to change the 18 
current Preferred Alternative 6, a 5,500-pound trip limit.  I 19 
guess I would say at this point on behalf of the committee I 20 
move the Alternative 6, the 5,500-pound trip limit.   21 

 22 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 23 

 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion and it’s seconded 25 

by Ms. Williams.  Discussion on the committee motion? 26 
 27 
MR. PERRET:  Roy, did you say on behalf of the committee or did 28 

the committee take -- 29 
 30 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I did say on behalf of the committee.  What the 31 

committee did was they just simply did not change the preferred 32 
action, which had been 5,500 pounds.  We didn’t have a motion to 33 
do that.  Given that this was the final action, as the chair I 34 
probably should have gotten that out of the committee and I 35 
didn’t. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Nevertheless, we have a motion and a second, 38 

which we wouldn’t need with a committee motion, and so this is 39 
the motion that’s under discussion at this point.  Other 40 
discussion on the motion on the board? 41 
 42 
MR. HORN:  I would like to make a substitute motion that under 43 
Alternative 6 you would change 5,500 to 6,000 pounds. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for the substitute motion?  46 

Second by Ms. Bell.  Discussion on the substitute motion? 47 
 48 
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MR. HORN:  After listening to everyone and we understand that 1 

5,500 or 6,000 -- Whatever you come, you’re not going to get 2 
that number.  We do our calculations with a fixed number.  Under 3 
this, that extra 500 pounds that can be harvested by a larger 4 
vessel or a more efficient fishermen, then at just $2.00, that’s 5 
$1,000 more dollars of potentially net profit. 6 
 7 
On paper, you’re talking about five or six day’s difference.  If 8 
you have a closure, it may happen four or five or six days 9 
sooner than later and I think that little bit, the way fuel is 10 
today -- Again, it’s going up and up and up and you hear them 11 
say they’re paying $3.50 and that’s unbelievable.  12 
 13 
That’s a major expense and again, Mr. Spaeth commented that they 14 
would not be able to finance vessel for a while at this price, 15 
because it’s a big investment, particularly if a guy gets a 16 
broker and all he does is walk off and leave it and you’re stuck 17 
with it. 18 
 19 
I think it’s kind of a compromise, to a point.  Again, it’s four 20 
or five days difference on the harvest level, potentially, and 21 
it still may turn out to be the same. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, just let me direction your 24 

attention to the Table 3.1 on page 9, which lays out what a 25 
6,000-pound trip limit would do and you can compare that with a 26 
5,500-pound one. 27 
 28 
MR. ADAMS:  That table on page 9 is what I was going to ask 29 

about, but maybe you’re having a hard time figuring out how to 30 
read this thing.  Roy Crabtree or Mr. Kennedy, the whole purpose 31 
of a trip limit is to keep the season open as long as possible, 32 
or for the whole year preferably. 33 
 34 
Could you tell us on that table on page 9, will 5,500 keep it 35 
open throughout the year and what effect does 6,000 pounds have 36 
on it? 37 
 38 
MR. KENNEDY:  A 6,000-pound trip limit in place of the 5,500 39 

would shorten the season by two to five days.  That’s what the 40 
economic analysis said.  In any of this alternatives, and this 41 
discussion has gone on a number of times in this document and 42 
elsewhere in the public hearings and so forth, there are no 43 
guarantees that any trip limit will extend the season to a 44 
particular date in time, like the middle of December. 45 
 46 
When you look at 2002, 2003, and 2004, you can see the estimates 47 
of what date the season might close or the particular trip 48 
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limits might close, but 2005 is going to be different than that 1 
and I’m assuming that at this point every year thereafter is 2 
still going to be different. 3 
 4 
All we can actually give you is how many days the season might 5 
change, based on a trip limit, more or less than it would 6 
otherwise in that particular year and that’s the only thing we 7 
can really give you. 8 
 9 
MR. RIECHERS:  Philip, I don’t disagree and it doesn’t seem like 10 

500 pounds may be a real large difference here.  However, what 11 
we have experienced in these fisheries is that as we go into 12 
these trip limit situations, we seem to accelerate them each and 13 
every time and the closures happen a little bit quicker each and 14 
every time. 15 
 16 
I don’t know whether that will be the case this year or not.  I 17 
think one of the testimonies we heard earlier today also 18 
reiterated I think what Stu or someone else had indicated to us 19 
at the last meeting, that it might even take more like a 4,000-20 
pound quota, or somewhere between 4,000 and 5,000 to actually 21 
get us into that year-round fishery. 22 
 23 
My preference is that we stick with our preferred in this case 24 
or around that 5,500 figure closer.  There is always going to be 25 
a little bit of a difference there, because as one of the 26 
testimonies indicated, they’ll bring in 5,200 or 5,100. 27 
 28 
The longer we can extend the season, I think that does appease 29 
the majority of the people we heard from today to make sure that 30 
season stays open just as long as possible.  The more we can 31 
restrict that limit right now down to what is a reasonable limit 32 
for those fishermen, which many people spoke to 5,500, I think 33 
the better off we are in trying to extend that season and really 34 
meet the goal of what they’re trying to do. 35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  It worries me when I hear the goal of the trip 37 

limits is to have a year-round fishery.  It’s not realistic and 38 
not going to happen.  At best, the trip limits can extend the 39 
fishery somewhat, but they also address market gluts, and we 40 
heard about that today. 41 
 42 
One gentleman raised the issue of product quality and he gets a 43 
little more for his fish and maybe this will help in that.  44 
There’s no question that fuel prices have risen dramatically in 45 
the last six months or so and that affects the decision we make 46 
on these trip limits, because these guy’s fixed costs now to run 47 
a trip have gone up. 48 
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 1 
Their profit margins are affected by this and I think I tend to 2 
agree with Phil.  This seems to be a reasonable compromise and I 3 
don’t think it’s going to have any predictable or necessarily 4 
any major difference in how long the fishery is going to stay 5 
open with 5,500 or 6,000.  On paper, it’s just a few days. 6 
 7 
I think it does recognize the shift that has been made by the 8 
increase in fuel prices and some of the concerns we heard today.  9 
I believe this was the recommendation of the Gulf Fishermen’s 10 
Association.  I think Phil is probably right and this does seem 11 
to me to be a reasonable compromise. 12 
 13 
MS. BELL:  I speak in favor of the motion also.  I still have a 14 

lot of trouble with the larger boats, even after listening to 15 
testimony today.  I really feel for them and I’m hoping they’re 16 
able to somehow cut their expenses down, but I think this is a 17 
little bit extra from the 5,500 to just maybe help them out a 18 
little bit.  I support the motion. 19 
 20 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I too will support the motion.  I think we are 21 

trying to do the best that we can on this.  I can remember in 22 
the past the numbers that were given to us ranged anywhere from 23 
5,000 to 7,000.  To me, 6,000 is a compromise on both sides and 24 
so I’ll support it for that reason. 25 
 26 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I’m going to support it too, Madam Chairman.  I’m 27 

pleased that we’re at least getting something a lot lower than 28 
the 10,000 and the 7,500 that we had last year and that we’ll 29 
probably start the year under. 30 
 31 
The fishermen that talked about how they’ve lost their amberjack 32 
market because they have to give up amberjack for three months, 33 
I’m convinced that the market does need continuity of supply and 34 
so the longer we can extend the season, hopefully to replace it 35 
with IFQs one day, and hopefully within a couple of years.  I 36 
think this is a fair compromise and I’m going to support the 37 
6,000. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there any more discussion of the motion, 40 

which is to have the preferred alternative be a 6,000-pound trip 41 
limit?  Any further discussion?  All those in favor say aye; all 42 
those opposed like sign.  The motion passes without opposition.  43 

Back to you, Mr. Williams.  Do we need a motion to adopt the 44 
commercial portion of this framework amendment?  Are you going 45 
to make that motion? 46 
 47 
MR. WILLIAMS:  There’s no sense going through the recreational 48 
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portion of it.  Well, I probably should read one portion of the 1 
recreational, because -- 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  At this point, I think we need a motion to 4 

submit the commercial portion and then we’ll go on to discuss 5 
the recreational part. 6 
 7 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I would move that we send the commercial portion 8 
of the red grouper regulatory amendment to the Secretary of 9 
Commerce for implementation.   10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  This will be a roll call vote.  We have a 12 

second to that motion from Mr. Horn. 13 
 14 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 15 

 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 17 
 18 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Williams. 19 

 20 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 21 
 22 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Bell. 23 

 24 
MS. BELL:  Yes. 25 
 26 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 27 

 28 
MR. ADAMS:  Yes. 29 
 30 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 31 

 32 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 33 
 34 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 35 

 36 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 37 
 38 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Riechers. 39 

 40 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 41 
 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Williams. 43 

 44 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 45 
 46 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix. 47 

 48 
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MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 1 
 2 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 3 
 4 
MR. PERRET:  Yes. 5 

 6 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yes. 9 

 10 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Eleven and six absent. 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The motion carried.  Mr. Williams, I think we 13 

owe it to the public who testified to us today to discuss the 14 
recreational red grouper landings, even if we’re not going to do 15 
final action on this.  I think we need to hear the committee 16 
report on that and have some committee discussion. 17 
 18 
MR. WILLIAMS:  We do have one motion that we should consider.  19 

Mr. Kennedy reviewed the recreational management actions and the 20 
public hearing and Reef Fish AP comments.  Then under Section 21 
3.2.1, Recreational Red Grouper Landings Limits, there was 22 
clarification on how the target reductions and the projected 23 
reductions for the alternatives were calculated. 24 
 25 
The effect of the two-fish bag limit was not removed from either 26 
the targets or the projected reductions.  Reducing each by 9.1 27 
percent would accomplish that.  There was discussion about 28 
Preferred Alternative 5 not meeting the minimum target reduction 29 
and that a record must be built if Alternative 5 remains the 30 
preferred.  Discussion continued, but no motions were made to 31 
change the preferred alternative. 32 
 33 
Under Section 3.3.2, Captain and Crew Daily Bag Limits, 34 
questions were raised about why an estimated reduction from 35 
removing captain and crew bag limits while under charter could 36 
not be calculated. 37 
 38 
Mr. Kennedy stated that the analysis was done and showed that 39 
reductions would be about 3 percent from the charter fishery, 40 
but for the entire recreational fishery, the reduction would be 41 
about eight-tenths of a percent.  However, there are no data 42 
from which to estimate the effect under a one fish limit, except 43 
that the reduction would likely be greater than eight-tenths of 44 
a percent. 45 
 46 
Discussion continued on building the record for why this 47 
reduction, along with others, could likely meet the minimum 48 
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target reductions.  A motion was made to defer action on the 1 
entire amendment until November, but there was no second. 2 
 3 
After more discussion, a motion on Section 3.2.2 was made.  With 4 
no objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 5 
Alternative 2 in Section 3.2.2, Action 3 be the preferred 6 
alternative: The captain and crew of a for-hire vessel may not 7 
retain any grouper when under charter. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 10 

discussion of the committee motion? 11 
 12 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Just for the record, I went back and calculated 13 

on red snapper.  On red snapper, when we went to final hearing 14 
probably five or six years on the recreational season, we went 15 
with an April 15th through October 31st proposed season. 16 
 17 
When we went to final hearing, we were not going to allow a 18 
captain and crew bag limit.  At the final hearing, we changed 19 
our mind and allowed a captain and crew bag limit and the NMFS 20 
analysis on red snapper indicated we had to move the season back 21 
six days. 22 
 23 
By my calculation, the season would have been 201 days long and 24 
we reduced it by six days to 195 days, which is right at a 3 25 
percent reduction.  In the case of red snapper, by removing the 26 
captain and crew, we reduced -- The projected reduction was 3 27 
percent and I just wanted that for the record. 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just would point out -- I’m not sure that that 30 

really means anything with respect to where we are now, because 31 
it’s a different fishery and what really determines this is the 32 
frequency with which people limit out on these boats. 33 
 34 
At that time with red snapper, we were at a four fish bag limit, 35 
but I don’t have any reason to think the frequency of people 36 
limiting out in red snapper has much to do with the frequency at 37 
which people will catch their limit on red grouper. 38 
 39 
The reason that I don’t think there is any productive analysis 40 
that can tell us what it is is because we’ve really never been 41 
at a one fish bag limit on red grouper until the interim rule 42 
went in place and so there is no database at one fish with which 43 
to analyze that. 44 
 45 
It’s certainly clear that at a very low bag limit like this it’s 46 
going to have more impact than it would at higher bag limits, 47 
but it doesn’t really trouble me that we can’t put a 48 
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quantitative number on it, because we know we’ve got a range of 1 
reductions here that start at 34 percent and go up to over 40 2 
percent. 3 
 4 
Our preferred alternative that we have had up to now gets to the 5 
bottom of that range and I think there’s considerable reason 6 
that we would want to get above the bottom of that range and we 7 
know which direction this is going to move us. 8 
 9 
I think it’s a precautionary thing and I support it.  I also 10 
think -- This is my experience.  I was a fishing guide many 11 
years ago and I took people out and I kept my bag limit on some 12 
of those trips too and if my customers wanted it at the end of 13 
the day, they got it and they took it home with them. 14 
 15 
I think a lot of what we heard in the testimony today is if the 16 
customers want it, not always, but most of the time, they take 17 
it and there’s a bit of a fairness issue here.  Does someone who 18 
goes out on a charterboat deserve to have a somewhat higher bag 19 
limit than someone who goes out on a private boat? 20 
 21 
The final thing I’ll bring up is a consistency issue, because I 22 
think we are going to be looking at some painful reductions in 23 
TAC on red snapper and I think we need to start thinking towards 24 
consistency and I suspect this issue will come again in the red 25 
snapper debate down the way we need to go.  I’ll support this 26 
motion.  I think it is getting us closer to where we need to be 27 
in this fishery. 28 
 29 
MR. ADAMS:  You’re saying all the other alternatives we have get 30 

us to the bottom range of the reductions that we need, but 31 
throwing in this alternative would just be insurance, although 32 
you don’t have any data on it.  It would be a nebulous amount of 33 
further reduction in catch that we would be affording the 34 
fishery.  Let’s start throwing in some other things we don’t 35 
have any data on, like higher fuel prices and red tide. 36 
 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m comfortable with taking into the fact that 38 

higher fuel prices are going to reduce the number of 39 
recreational trips out there and I have no doubt that some 40 
people who would have otherwise run thirty or forty miles 41 
offshore are going to go fishing for spotted sea trout inshore. 42 
I believe that. 43 
 44 
I believe we still need to achieve minimally the 34 percent 45 
reduction in this and to the extent that fuel prices bring 46 
effort down a little bit, that helps us get further into the 47 
range and gives me more comfort that we have in fact addressed 48 
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the problem. 1 
 2 
Red tide has historically been a one-year phenomenon and I’m not 3 
sure where in the past when we’ve had severe red tide outbreaks 4 
that they’ve persisted over large numbers of years.  I don’t 5 
think they have, historically. 6 
 7 
While I agree that red tide may be having an effect on the 8 
fishery right now, I don’t think in our long-term planning into 9 
the future -- I’m not so sure we want to take this year’s red 10 
tide into effect, but fuel prices are definitely an issue. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion of the motion? 13 

 14 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I too support the motion.  If you will remember 15 

earlier, we took the captain and crew of a recreational-caught 16 
fish away from the commercial industry and not allowing them to 17 
take that home for their personal consumption.  I think that is 18 
showing some consistency there also. 19 
 20 
I too feel like even though we can’t put a number on it, this 21 
perhaps will help us in the long run from maybe having to take 22 
even more measures against the recreational industry. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Additional discussion on the motion?  Are you 25 
ready to vote on the motion?  All those in favor of the motion 26 
say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes with 27 
one in opposition. 28 
 29 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Moving on to Section 3.2.3, Recreational 30 

Aggregate Grouper Daily Bag Limit, there was discussion of 31 
purpose and target reductions.  It is expected that if the red 32 
grouper bag limit is reduced to one that some additional effort 33 
will be shifted to gag.  However, that amount of effort is 34 
unknown. 35 
 36 
The last gag assessment in 2001 determined that the stock is not 37 
overfished or undergoing overfishing, but was fully utilized.  38 
However, landings have exceeded the recommended ABC by an 39 
average of 25 percent since 2000. 40 
 41 
There was further discussion of whether there would be a 42 
decrease in overall effort between now and the new assessment, 43 
due to all the disruptions in the Gulf.  No motions were offered 44 
and so Alternative 3, an aggregate bag limit of three fish, 45 
remains the preferred alternative.  That ended the discussion of 46 
the red grouper regulatory amendment and that completes my 47 
report, Madam Chair. 48 



 135 

 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  I looked into the gag situation a little more 2 

thoroughly and while Roy’s statement that gag, based on the last 3 
assessment, was not undergoing overfishing is technically 4 
correct, but I think it is worth pointing out that in that 5 
assessment 59 percent of the estimates showed that we were not 6 
undergoing overfishing. 7 
 8 
This is the bootstrapping that’s done to categorize the 9 
uncertainty, but I would think it’s important for us to 10 
recognize 41 percent probability that we were undergoing 11 
overfishing in gag in the last assessment. 12 
 13 
Yes, most likely the stock wasn’t undergoing overfishing, but 14 
there’s still a heck of a real possibility that it was 15 
undergoing overfishing and at that time, there was a 16 
recommendation made that the catches be capped at I think five 17 
million pounds gutted weight and we’ve been over that since 18 
there. 19 
 20 
There is ample reason for us to be very concerned about anything 21 
that shifts effort from red grouper to gag and so that’s why I 22 
think it is very important that we continue to move down the 23 
path where we bring that aggregate bag limit down to three and 24 
that if we are going to have a closed season from February 15th 25 
to March 15th, we need to stick with closing it down to gag, 26 
reds, and black grouper. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there any discussion from the council 29 

regarding the document as it now stands on the recreational 30 
portion with preferred alternatives?  We’ve decided by our 31 
earlier motion to not attempt to take final action on this at 32 
this meeting and so it will come up in November and we’ll 33 
probably have another public hearing at that time. 34 
 35 
Based on today’s testimony, does anyone want to shift any of our 36 
current preferred alternatives in this document?  Okay.  Then we 37 
have one additional amendment that people have spoken to me 38 
about regarding reef fish.  It has to do with beginning an 39 
allocation amendment.  Somebody spoke to me about making a 40 
motion to begin a red grouper allocation amendment or something 41 
like that.  Is somebody going to make that motion? 42 
 43 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Madam Chairman, thanks for recognizing me.  44 

You’re received a letter from the Chairman of the Florida Fish 45 
and Wildlife Conservation Commission, Herky Huffman, and it 46 
tells that the commission has continued to consider the issue of 47 
red grouper. 48 
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 1 
They are planning to go forward with the one fish bag limit with 2 
a final hearing at their next meeting, which I think is November 3 
30th and December 1st.  They’re also concerned, however, that the 4 
original 19 percent allocation that the recreational fishery was 5 
given, based on the 1999 to 2001 share that they had at that 6 
time, was not an appropriate allocation. 7 
 8 
If you go back in time, you will see much higher recreational 9 
shares.  In fact, the secretarial amendment gave them a share 10 
based on a fairly low point in what is a fairly cyclical 11 
distribution of commercial/recreational shares. 12 
 13 
There were times when their share was over 30 percent.  I think 14 
it was up around 34 or 35 or 38 or somewhere in there.  The 15 
commission is concerned that they might not have been treated 16 
equitably and they have asked the commission to reconsider the 17 
allocation that we gave to the recreational fishery and they’ve 18 
asked us to expedite that. 19 
 20 
If you would allow me to make a motion, I would like to request 21 
that our next amendment reconsider the recreational allocation 22 
of grouper and to expedite that amendment. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second for Mr. Williams’s motion?   25 

 26 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Seconded by Ms. Walker.  Discussion of the 29 

motion? 30 
 31 
MR. PERRET:  Roy, technically I guess you want to consider the 32 

whole allocation issue.  You’re not just considering 33 
recreational and so the wording might need to be changed a 34 
little. 35 
 36 
MR. WILLIAMS:  To reconsider the allocation of grouper.  Just 37 

take out the word “recreational.” 38 
 39 
MR. PERRET:  Something like that, because it’s going to be on 40 

the total. 41 
 42 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to make a substitute motion that 43 
this request be taken up at the next council meeting when we 44 
have all of our members there, since we decided to split.  45 
Motion to table until the next meeting. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to the motion to table? 48 
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 1 
MR. HORN:  Second. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Second by Mr. Horn.  There’s no debate.   On 4 
the motion to table until the next meeting, all those in favor 5 
of the motion to table say aye; all those opposed like sign.  6 
The motion to table passes.  Anything else on Reef Fish?  We’re 7 

going to move on to the next committee report, which is the 8 
Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp Management Committee.  First, we’re going 9 
to take a ten-minute break. 10 
 11 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, if you could return to your 14 

seats and microphones, we’ll get started on the Joint Reef 15 
Fish/Shrimp Management Committee report, Tab F. 16 
 17 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The agenda for the Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp 18 

Management Committee was adopted as written, with the addition 19 
of a review of the priority of future amendments.  The minutes 20 
of the May 11, 1999 meeting in Austin were approved as written. 21 
 22 
Regarding review of the red snapper analyses, Dr. Steve Turner 23 
presented the results of additional analyses that had been 24 
requested of the Southeast Science Center by a letter from the 25 
council dated August 17th. 26 
 27 
He reviewed benchmarks that maximize yield to the directed 28 
fishery for a fixed bycatch, yield by year for constant Fs, 29 
stock status under constant TACs, and size limit effects.  He 30 
also reported on the assessment workshop’s recommendation for 31 
excluding age zero red snapper and the review workshop’s 32 
thinking that it was inappropriate to conclude that age zero 33 
mortality is insignificant. 34 
 35 
Dr. Turner showed yield streams under constant Fs with various 36 
bycatch reduction percentages up to 100 percent.  He then showed 37 
isopleths relating the percent of current F to the percent 38 
reduction in bycatch mortality. 39 
 40 
He also showed isopleths of TAC reductions relative to percent 41 
reductions in bycatch.  He noted that to get a 9.0 million pound 42 
TAC at 26 percent SPR in 2032, there would need to be a 60 43 
percent reduction in bycatch mortality.  He also reviewed F to 44 
spawning stock size relative to various benchmarks. 45 
 46 
The committee discussed and asked questions regarding all 47 
aspects of these analyses.  Following discussion, no motions 48 
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were made. 1 
 2 
Regarding the options paper for a regulatory amendment to change 3 
the BRD certification criterion, Dr. Leard reviewed the four 4 
alternatives in the options paper.  Following discussion, the 5 
committee recommends, and I so move, that Alternative 2 be 6 
removed from the options paper. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 9 

discussion of the committee motion?  This is the options paper 10 
at Tab F, Number 4, page 1.  Is there any opposition to the 11 
committee motion?  The motion passes without opposition. 12 
 13 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Following additional discussion, the committee 14 
recommends, and I so move, that options for 20 percent, 30 15 
percent, and 40 percent be incorporated into Alternative 4. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 18 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 19 
the committee motion?  The motion passes without opposition. 20 
 21 
MR. WILLIAMS:  With regard to Alternative 3, the committee 22 
recommends, and I so move, to revise Alternative 3 from a 23 
percentage of the level of fishing mortality to CPUE reduction 24 
expectations on red snapper age zero and age one with staff 25 
developing suboptions. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 28 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 29 
the committee motion?  The motion passes without opposition. 30 
 31 
MR. WILLIAMS:  In regard to the scoping document for a Joint 32 

Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp Amendment 14, Dr. Leard initiated 33 
a review of the scoping document for Amendment 14 to the Shrimp 34 
FMP and Amendment 27 to the Reef Fish FMP. 35 
 36 
In reviewing Action 2, the committee noted that the alternatives 37 
represented a broad range of actions that were not necessarily 38 
alternatives to one another.  Following discussion, the 39 
committee recommends, and I so move, that the alternatives in 40 
Appendix A, called Considered but Rejected, be put back into the 41 
scoping document. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 44 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 45 
the committee motion?  The committee motion passes without 46 
opposition. 47 
 48 
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MR. WILLIAMS:  Following additional discussion, the committee 1 
recommends, and I so move, to add alternatives to amend the red 2 
snapper rebuilding plan based on the new assessment and the 3 
rebuilding projections reviewed at this meeting. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  There’s a committee motion, but I don’t really 6 

understand the committee motion.  Could you explain it to me? 7 
 8 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Stu, you did this portion of it, didn’t you? 9 

 10 
MR. RIECHERS:  I believe this was in concerns to how the 11 

document is prepared now.  It is specifically focusing on 12 
bycatch and the idea was that what we really needed to do when 13 
we created this joint committee was that we’re focusing on the 14 
new red snapper stock assessment and how we’re going to have to 15 
basically handle both the bycatch mortality in the shrimp 16 
fishery as well as possibly issues in the directed snapper 17 
fishery as well, within the reef fish management plan. 18 
 19 
The idea was to go ahead and set up the purpose and need by 20 
talking about the new assessment and the rebuilding projections 21 
and the reductions in fishing mortality that we’re going to need 22 
to achieve to meet our goals and basically to couch the whole 23 
document in that perspective. 24 
 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  My recommendation to the council is going to be 26 

that we revise the rebuilding plan, abandon our constant catch 27 
rebuilding strategy that was adopted in Amendment 22, and adopt 28 
a stepped constant fishing mortality approach. 29 
 30 
That would require a plan amendment to replace that.  We can 31 
come in and do a simultaneous regulatory amendment if we want to 32 
to address the size limits and adjust the quotas and those kinds 33 
of things, but I think the overall rebuilding plan rebuilding 34 
strategy would need to be changed through a plan amendment and 35 
that needs to be part of this amendment and done here. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does everybody understand the motion?  38 

 39 
MR. HORN:  Under this document, does that go along with reducing 40 

bycatch in the directed fishery and the shrimp trawl fishery?  41 
Does that go together? 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think the original motion was more than that.  44 

I think the original motion at the last meeting was to do a 45 
joint EIS to one, revise the red snapper rebuilding plan, and to 46 
address shrimp trawl bycatch and bycatch in the directed fishery 47 
and I’m just not sure that carried through.  48 
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 1 
The main thrust of what we’ve got to do now, because we’ve got 2 
litigation and we’ve had petitions and we know we’ve got a new 3 
assessment and problems, is we’ve got to modify this red snapper 4 
rebuilding plan.  We can’t get to where we need to get to 5 
without addressing bycatch in the shrimp fishery and bycatch in 6 
the directed fishery.  It’s all one in the same and it’s all 7 
bundled together. 8 
 9 
MS. WILLIAMS:  As I remember the discussion, Dr. Crabtree is 10 

right.  It did have to do with red snapper, shrimp, the 11 
intertwining of those two, the bycatch in the directed fishery, 12 
the bycatch in the shrimp fishery, and what staff did is they 13 
went and put a document together that wasn’t exactly what the 14 
motion told them that we wanted.  By these motions, we just 15 
clarified what our intent was at the last meeting. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  This clarification means that everything gets 18 

bundled together in one amendment or rebuilding plan or action 19 
or whatever.  We’re going to bundle it altogether into one 20 
package, is that what it says? 21 
 22 
MS. WILLIAMS:  It was my understanding for the red snapper and 23 

the shrimp. 24 
 25 
MR. RIECHERS:  This motion itself I think just speaks to how 26 

we’re going to kind of build the front end of the document now.  27 
It may help clarify what the previous motion said as well, but I 28 
believe the intent of that previous motion was in fact that we 29 
were bundling those, yes. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think I understand now and I hope everybody 32 

else does.  Is there any further discussion of the motion?  33 
 34 
DR. LEARD:  Just one point.  A lot of the rebuilding projections 35 

are going to be I think tied to whatever decisions you might 36 
make about TAC for red snapper.  It’s not really just a bycatch 37 
issue with the red snapper.  It’s also looking at whatever you 38 
do with TAC.  That’s going to have an effect on the rebuilding 39 
plan. 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  The rebuilding plan choices here are going to 42 

determine what the TAC is, because these are going to set the 43 
allowable catch levels, which will then determine what the TAC 44 
is. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion on the motion?  All those 47 
in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  48 
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The motion passes without opposition. 1 
 2 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The committee discussed whether the reef fish 3 

portion of the scoping document should apply to all reef fish, 4 
some reef fish, or only red snapper.  Following discussion, the 5 
committee recommends, and I so move, that the Reef Fish 6 
Amendment 27 portions of the scoping document apply only to red 7 
snapper. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 10 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 11 
the committee motion?  The motion passes without opposition. 12 
 13 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Based on the relatively significant modifications 14 
to the scoping document recommended by the committee, the 15 
committee recommends, and I so move, that scoping meetings be 16 
deferred until after the November council meeting. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 19 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 20 
the committee motion?  The committee motion passes. 21 
 22 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Finally, the committee recommends, and I so move, 23 
to allow staff to add items, delete other species options, clean 24 
up the document, and bring it back to the committee and council 25 
at the November meeting. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any opposition to the committee motion?  Any 28 
discussion?  The committee motion passes without opposition.   29 
 30 
MR. WILLIAMS:  That completes my report, Madam Chair. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Anything else on shrimp and reef fish? 33 

 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  We had a presentation by the Science Center and I 35 

really appreciate their efforts and their putting that together 36 
and I know it was difficult for them, because we rescheduled the 37 
meeting and Gerry Scott and others were at ICCAT. 38 
 39 
I’m concerned because my impression was at the time of that 40 
presentation that many on the council were confused and we may 41 
not have clearly addressed all of the issues people were 42 
interested in and the questions people had.   43 
 44 
I would like to get some sense of does the council feel like you 45 
have a good grasp of the projections and the interworkings of 46 
the various things or do we need to come back in, maybe at the 47 
next meeting, and perhaps try to come up with a more 48 
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straightforward and easier to follow presentation of some of the 1 
key points in the recovery scenarios? 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Just speaking for myself, the session on 4 

Monday afternoon helped me tremendously in terms of 5 
understanding what the stock assessment was laying out for us.  6 
I think I understand how to use the brightly colored graphs with 7 
sloping lines and shadings in order to understand how we relate 8 
bycatch reduction and directed fishery reduction to reach 9 
particular SPRs. 10 
 11 
I think it would be good to have a resource person at the next 12 
meeting to answer questions as they come up, but for my 13 
purposes, I don’t think we have to go over the whole 14 
presentation again.  Do other people care to comment? 15 
 16 
MR. ADAMS:  I think one of the points of confusion is that the 17 

baseline figures that they’re using now includes bycatch 18 
reduction from the current fisheye BRD.  Then we’re being asked 19 
to reach a certain further level of bycatch reduction through 20 
BRDs or any other means that we can decide on.   21 
 22 
They need to make it clearer that whatever measures we do decide 23 
on, you need to subtract the 12 percent that the fisheyes are 24 
currently establishing or somehow clear up the question I’m 25 
trying to describe. 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  Do you feel like, given for example, that the 28 

committee chair wasn’t here -- Corky, I don’t believe you were 29 
here.  We had a lot of council members who weren’t here either 30 
and I wonder how we might want to handle that in this respect. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Can other people respond to Dr. Crabtree’s 33 

question? 34 
 35 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Roy, it’s a complex subject, this red snapper and 36 

shrimp trawl bycatch reduction, and the targets for red snapper 37 
are very complex and they’re difficult to understand and you 38 
have at least seven council members that haven’t had the 39 
presentation.  I think that we should do it again. 40 
 41 
You tell them, tell them, and you tell them again or tell them 42 
what you’re going to tell them and tell them what you told them.  43 
I think more is better and so I would recommend we do it again 44 
or do some version of it again. 45 
 46 
MR. HENDRIX:  I would agree.  At least a summary presentation 47 

would be beneficial for all of us to see again. 48 
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 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  It wouldn’t be my recommendation that we see the 2 

same presentation again.  I think people get confused by too 3 
many isopleths and I think that I would like to talk to the 4 
Center and see if we can’t come up with something that really 5 
cuts to the heart of the matter and presents it in a more 6 
straightforward kind of way and then let some questions come 7 
from that. 8 
 9 
I think it is wise.  I feel sure that Vernon and others are 10 
going to have questions and we’re going to need to address those 11 
at some point. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We had the explanation about including age 14 

zero and age one snapper and Walter Thomassie in particular 15 
wanted to hear that.  We were promised that we would get the 16 
print version of that PowerPoint presentation and so that would 17 
be a good thing to do, but I guess you have your answer.   18 
 19 
Any further discussion on the Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp Management 20 
Committee report or those issues?  We’re going to move on to 21 
Migratory Species Management.  Until we can all get that in 22 
hand, we’re going to skip to Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum. 23 
 24 
MR. ADAMS:  This is the handout of the minutes from the Reef 25 

Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum Joint Committee, Tab G.  A presentation 26 
of advances in science and technology were presented by the New 27 
Hampshire Offshore Aquaculture Program and a presentation on the 28 
President’s administration aquaculture bill. 29 
 30 
The committee recommended preferred alternatives for actions in 31 
Section 4.4, Management Alternatives.  The committee took that 32 
action through Action 5 and then Dr. Crabtree pointed out there 33 
is no impact discussion in the amendment to use in selection of 34 
preferred alternatives. 35 
 36 
The impact review and the regulatory flexibility analysis, 37 
environmental consequences section, and socioeconomic impact 38 
sections have not been completed.  In addition, Mr. Grimes 39 
indicated that the alternatives section was different than the 40 
section he had recently received. 41 
 42 
Therefore, the committees recommended without objection, and I 43 
so move, to table the discussion of the aquaculture amendment 44 
until the next meeting. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 47 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 48 
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the committee motion?  The motion passes without opposition. 1 
 2 
MR. ADAMS:  The committee had Mr. Dave McKinney review his 3 

recommended changes to the Action 9 section as set forth in Tab 4 
G, Number 5(a).  The committees recommend, and I so move, we 5 
substitute Mr. McKinney’s changes in Tab G, Number 5(a) for the 6 
language for Action 9 in the options paper. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The actual order of this in the committee was 9 

that we did that first and then we moved to table and so it’s a 10 
little weird that we just moved to table and now we’re taking 11 
this up, but does anybody object to the reverse order that we’re 12 
doing this?  We just moved to table and now we’re going to add 13 
something in.  Without any objection to the committee motion, 14 
the committee motion passes without objection.  Anything else on 15 

aquaculture? 16 
 17 
I would just like to say that I hope that we can take -- I can’t 18 
remember his name, but the gentleman from NOAA Aquaculture that 19 
was here, Mike Rubino, but it seemed to me like he was offering 20 
to dedicate some of his staff time to making progress on the 21 
aquaculture amendment. 22 
 23 
I hope that those in powers of position to make that happen 24 
would encourage that and try to get that assistance for us so we 25 
can begin to make more progress on this document.  I think we do 26 
now have the Migratory Species Management Report.  27 
 28 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chris Rilling of NOAA Fisheries presented the 29 

Consolidated Atlantic Highly Migratory Species Fishery 30 
Management Plan to the committee.  The following additions to 31 
our previous comments will be added if the council concurs. 32 
 33 
The committee highlighted the importance of selecting 34 
appropriate time periods for closures.  Following discussion, 35 
the committee recommends without objection, and I so move, that 36 
the Gulf Council support Action Item 2.12 Alternative B(2)(c) 37 
that suggests closure be the months of June, July, and August 38 
rather than April, May, and June. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 41 

discussion of the committee motion? 42 
 43 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Could you give me briefly what the rationale was 44 

for changing those months? 45 
 46 
MS. WALKER:  I believe Mr. Adams, if you will give her your 47 

rationale. 48 
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 1 
MR. ADAMS:  That is the prime months in the Gulf that billfish 2 

bycatch on the longlines occurs more frequently than the months 3 
that they suggested. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further discussion of the motion?  Is 6 
there any opposition to the motion?  The motion passes without 7 
opposition. 8 
 9 
MS. WALKER:  After additional discussion, the committee 10 
recommends with no objection, and I so move, that under the HMS 11 
plan Section 2.3.4.2, regulatory housekeeping, the current 12 
preferred alternative is 11.B.  The Gulf Council requests the 13 
preferred alternative to be changed to 11.E, which does not 14 
differentiate between pelagic and bottom longline gear in 15 
established HMS longline closed zones. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 18 

discussion? 19 
 20 
MR. HORN:  I question why we wouldn’t differentiate between 21 

pelagic and bottom longlines with longline closures, because the 22 
shark fishery that’s being prosecuted off of Mississippi and 23 
Alabama is totally different than that pelagic longline fishery. 24 
 25 
It’s not even close and I just question the wisdom of that not 26 
differentiating between those two gear types, because they’re 27 
totally different fisheries.  Does anybody else have any 28 
question about that besides me? 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does anybody else have a question? 31 

 32 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes, for the same reason.  I questioned and voted 33 

against it originally, because they’re two different fisheries 34 
and I’m not sure that the bottom longline fishery has any impact 35 
on the billfish. 36 
 37 
MR. ADAMS:  I think it’s an enforcement measure where if there 38 

are closed zones for longlining in general, it’s an enforcement 39 
problem trying to determine if a boat is out there pelagic 40 
longlining or bottom longlining.  It’s an enforcement problem 41 
from a distance. 42 
 43 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I thought they had VMS on their vessels or the 44 

pelagics do.  I don’t see how it’s an enforcement problem. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further discussion? 47 

 48 
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LCDR ROGERS:  There is VMS on the boats, but there is not VMS on 1 

the gear.  When you go drive a Coast Guard cutter out to a 2 
particular patch of ocean and you see a buoy floating out there, 3 
you can’t tell, until somebody pulls up gear, what kind of gear 4 
that is on the bottom at this point. 5 
 6 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Doesn’t he have to have his VMS on if he’s a 7 

pelagic and you could tell by that. 8 
 9 
LCDR ROGERS:  Many of the pelagic boats don’t stay anywhere near 10 

to their gear.  They go running around and they’ll string out a 11 
set of gear and move on and string out more gear and move on, 12 
string out more gear and come back and then start picking up a 13 
day or day-and-a-half or ten or twelve hours later. 14 
 15 
It’s not like a bandit rig gear boat where the boat has a piece 16 
of gear hanging in the water and you can see what type of gear 17 
he’s using to fish.  The only way you can tell what type of gear 18 
a longliner is using is to actually watch them haul back and see 19 
what comes up. 20 
 21 
Even then, you can’t be guaranteed what type of gear they’re 22 
using until you can see if there are anchors and where the 23 
anchor is in relation to where the longline connects the float 24 
that’s holding the whole thing in the water column. 25 
 26 
MS. WILLIAMS:  What you’re telling me is that you cannot tell 27 

between pelagic and bottom longlining. 28 
 29 
LCDR ROGERS:  Not from the surface. 30 

 31 
MR. HORN:  Again, these guys that are doing this up in our part 32 

of the country, those folks are just like everybody else.  33 
They’re struggling to make a living.  They’re working out of 34 
Bayou La Batre, a lot of them.  They’re working out of Bon 35 
Secour area in Alabama. 36 
 37 
They’re fishing off of Mississippi and Alabama primarily and I 38 
just hate to see us just screw somebody because it’s easy to do 39 
for everybody else, but I understand that even if a guy has got 40 
a pelagic longline, you still have to wait and see what it is to 41 
see if it’s pelagic to enforce anything on him anyway.  I would 42 
speak in opposition to this.  I would make a substitute motion 43 
that we go back to Alternative B. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Couldn’t we accomplish the same thing just by 46 

voting against this motion?  Is it okay if we take that route, 47 
Mr. Horn?  Okay.  Further discussion on the motion?  We’ve had 48 
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some statements in support and some statements in opposition. 1 
 2 
MR. ADAMS:  Just as a reminder, this isn’t our document that’s 3 

going to set any regulations.  This is merely a letter of 4 
comments back to the HMS NMFS committee. 5 
 6 
MS. WALKER:  One other note for clarification, this is only the 7 

HMS longline closed zones that are in the Gulf of Mexico, Desoto 8 
Canyon. 9 
 10 
MR. HORN:  I think that our comments, I would hope they’re 11 

looked at and if we have a concern for something like this -- 12 
It’s easy to assume everything is the way it is until you -- 13 
We’ve made regulations many times and folks came back and said 14 
hey, wait a minute, you forgot about me and it’s legitimate 15 
excuses sometimes.  I just hate to see these folks get caught up 16 
in anything like that. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion of the motion?  All those 19 
in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  20 
Please show your hands if you favor this motion; all those 21 
opposed.  I vote in favor of the motion.  The motion passes.  22 

Anything else on migratory? 23 
 24 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, that completes my report and I have 25 

printed out my ICCAT Advisory Report and staff has passed it out 26 
to save a little time on the agenda. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Ms. Walker.  We need to return to 29 

the Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp Management Committee. 30 
 31 
MR. ADAMS:  I thought it would say it on the minutes, but it 32 

doesn’t say that our committee voted to instruct staff or Assane 33 
when he sends these comments to reiterate the items that we had 34 
already sent to HMS that they have refused to acknowledge or 35 
agree with. 36 
 37 
MS. WALKER:  If I may, Madam Chairman, in my report I said the 38 

following additions to our previous comments will be added if 39 
the council concurs.  The two motions that just passed will be 40 
added to the last letter that we wrote. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you.  We need to return to the Reef 43 

Fish/Shrimp Management Committee and the staff just passed out a 44 
handout which is the Proposed Prioritized Order for Council 45 
Amendments.  This came to us from that committee.  Is that 46 
right, Mr. Williams? 47 
 48 
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MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is this a committee recommendation? 3 

 4 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I believe we voted on this, didn’t we?  I think 5 

we did.  I think Wayne brought this up and it may have been 6 
outside the committee.  Didn’t you bring this up, Wayne? 7 
 8 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I brought it up in committee and 9 

the committee had basically no objection and concurred with it, 10 
I thought. 11 
 12 
DR. LEARD:  There were no motions made.  They just adopted it by 13 

consensus. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is that consistent with the sense of the 16 

committee, that it was meant to come to full council as a 17 
committee motion?  If not, could somebody move it, please? 18 
 19 
MR. HORN:  So moved. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Moved by Mr. Horn.  Is there a second?  Second 22 
by Ms. Walker.  Is there any discussion of the motion?  The 23 
motion is the proposed prioritized order for council amendments: 24 
**1. Shrimp Regulatory Amendment for Bycatch Reduction Criteria 25 
of BRDs; **2. Red Snapper Regulatory Amendment for TAC; **3. 26 
Joint Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp Amendment 14; 4. Reef Fish 27 
Amendment 28 Grouper IFQ; 5. Regulatory Amendments for TAC or 28 
TAC of (one or more) (2006 action) a. Greater amberjack; b. 29 
vermilion snapper; c. gray triggerfish.  The back burner is 30 
Aquaculture and Reef Fish Amendment 18B.  The single asterisk 31 
means recommended by NOAA Fisheries and council staff and the 32 
double asterisk means related to litigation. 33 
 34 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy Williams, with the comments that Roy Crabtree 35 

made on the previous actions, can Item 2 come before Item 3?  36 
Weren’t they saying that we were going to take the shrimp 37 
regulatory amendment for bycatch reduction criteria of BRDs 38 
first and the red snapper regulatory amendment for TAC and then 39 
the joint Reef Fish Amendment 27 and Shrimp Amendment 14?  40 
Didn’t Roy say earlier that 3 was going to determine what we did 41 
with the TAC? 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I think we’ve got to choose a rebuilding 44 

strategy and from that will come the TAC.  My thought on the 45 
regulatory amendment is if we get comfortable with where we’re 46 
going on TAC and we want to try and get something done quickly, 47 
we would do that. 48 
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 1 
The other issue that I think is burning and I think is 2 
relatively straightforward at this point is the commercial 3 
minimum size limit.  We need to either get rid of it or we need 4 
to reduce it, but we need to change it, because it’s hurting us 5 
and nobody likes it and it’s counterproductive. 6 
 7 
I think we’ve got to get a little further along on where we’re 8 
heading in terms of the rebuilding scenario and then have a 9 
discussion about do we do a simultaneous regulatory amendment to 10 
try to get some of these things in place more quickly. 11 
 12 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Are you okay with this order that we now have on 13 

the board? 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I think so.  In my mind, the first three 16 

issues are all kind of tied together and all are of high 17 
priority, but I am okay with it, I believe. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion? 20 

 21 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Roy, could we not change the size 22 

limit by interim rule?  It is an overfished stock and interim 23 
rules are allowable for making adjustments.  For at least two 24 
years we’ve been aware of the fact that probably for the 25 
commercial sector the release mortality was much higher than the 26 
33 percent we were using in the analyses. 27 
 28 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think you probably could.  I think the only 29 

question would be is it really much quicker and much more 30 
difficult to just do a regulatory amendment.  The only real 31 
difference if we did a regulatory amendment than doing an 32 
interim rule would be that you would have both a proposed and 33 
final rule. 34 
 35 
You’ve got to do the environmental assessment and all the 36 
analyses anyway.  The advantage of the regulatory amendment is 37 
that it’s in place and it doesn’t expire on you and you don’t 38 
have to do all those extra things.  You’re right.  It could be 39 
done through an interim rule.  My thought had been we could 40 
probably do a regulatory amendment in not much more time than an 41 
interim rule. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The regulatory amendment that’s Number 2 here 44 

could include a reconsideration of the minimum size limit for 45 
the commercial fishery. 46 
 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, absolutely. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further discussion about this priority 2 
order?  Is there any objection or opposition to the motion 3 
represented on the board?  The motion adopting this proposed 4 
priority order is adopted without opposition.  Next we’re going 5 

to the Administrative Policy Committee. 6 
 7 
MR. HENDRIX:  The first issue addressed was the SSC operations.  8 

In Tab I, Number 3, the committee discussed the changing role of 9 
the SSC and the need for a review of SSC operations by a group 10 
to include SSC members, council members, and NOAA Fisheries 11 
staff and that really should include council staff as well. 12 
 13 
Dr. Walter Keithly, SSC Chair, attended the committee to provide 14 
advice to the council.  After much discussion, the committee 15 
recommended without objection, and I so move, that the council 16 
chair and staff develop an advisory panel to evaluate the role 17 
of the SSC and report their recommendations to the council at 18 
the January council meeting. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 21 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 22 
the committee motion?  The committee motion passes. 23 
 24 
MR. HENDRIX:  The committee discussed holding council meetings 25 

with the AP and SSC.  Discussions centered around time 26 
constraints associated with the meeting time available and also 27 
the ability of the AP to attend and the time involved.  The 28 
committee made no recommendations. 29 
 30 
The committee discussed the consecutive terms of the council 31 
chair and reviewed other council practices under Tab I, Number 32 
5.  The committee recommends, and I so move, that the SOPPs be 33 
amended so that there be no restriction on the number of 34 
consecutive terms that chair and vice chair can serve. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 37 

discussion of the committee motion? 38 
 39 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I move that this motion and the next motion be 40 
tabled until the November council meeting.  It’s a contentious 41 
issue.  It has failed in the past.  That way, perhaps we’ll have 42 
more members to vote at that time on this, since it really is a 43 
council matter. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Do we have a second to the motion to table?  46 

Mr. Horn seconds.  This is non-debatable.  We’re voting on the 47 
motion to table. 48 



 151 

 1 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The second motion hasn’t been made or read yet.  2 

Can you table a motion that hasn’t been -- 3 
 4 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It would be more proper to at least 5 

read the two motions that you propose to table, Kay. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’re having a motion then to table the motion 8 

-- The motion to table will be restricted to the first one about 9 
consecutive terms.  We’re voting on a motion to table this 10 
committee motion regarding restrictions on the number of 11 
consecutive terms.  All those in favor of the motion to table 12 
say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion to table 13 
passes. 14 
 15 
MR. HENDRIX:  The committee discussed the issue of reducing the 16 

number of council meetings held annually and reviewed the 17 
information under Tab I, Number 4.  The committee recommends, 18 
and I so move, to recommend that the council go to a five 19 
meeting schedule in 2006. 20 
 21 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Before anybody makes a motion to table this one, 22 

I just want to say I oppose it on this one.  I did vote to table 23 
the other one, because I realize that’s controversial.  We 24 
earlier today elected to vote for a chairman and vice chairman 25 
and one of the first things a chairman does is start picking 26 
meetings. 27 
 28 
They start working with staff to pick meeting dates and 29 
locations and I think if we can vote for chair and vice chair, I 30 
think we need to get on with this too.  We need to vote this up 31 
or down and I was certainly in favor of going to a five meeting 32 
schedule and trying to schedule around the peak hurricane season 33 
to avoid having these delayed meetings like we’ve had each of 34 
the last two years.  I speak in favor of passing this one today. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I asked Cathy Readinger to do an analysis of 37 

what it costs us just in terms of travel costs and meeting room 38 
costs and not salary costs for an average meeting.  She came up 39 
with an average meeting cost, based on last year’s January, May, 40 
and August meetings of an average individual cost, just for the 41 
hotel and the travel, of $34,408.  42 
 43 
If we reduced our meetings next year from six to five, as this 44 
motion suggests, we could budget for a savings of that amount of 45 
money.  Is there any further discussion of the committee motion? 46 
 47 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I disagree with that, because we agreed that if 48 
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we needed to lengthen the meetings, we would.  There may not be 1 
that much savings, but we would certainly save on the travel 2 
costs. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Right, this is just the travel costs.  Is this 5 

hotel rooms, Cathy?  She’s not here.  This is hotel rooms, hotel 6 
meeting rooms, and airplane fares, mileage, things like that, 7 
and not salary. 8 
 9 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m not going to ask to table this, Roy, but I 10 

would like to discuss it a little bit.  I don’t mind going to 11 
the five meetings if it’s going to help.  I’m like you and I 12 
don’t think it’s really going to save us that much cost, because 13 
we agreed and I want to make sure that staff hears what we’re 14 
saying.   15 
 16 
If we need additional time, whether it’s five days or six days, 17 
that we’re willing to take those days and extend those meetings 18 
and not try and put a lot of items that we’ve got to rush 19 
through and not build the proper administrative record just to 20 
hurry up so that we can leave. 21 
 22 
I think we all agreed that if we went to five meetings, that 23 
that is what we would do.  I would also hope that staff in 24 
scheduling these may -- I know it’s like we have meetings every 25 
six weeks or whatever and they will try and balance those out to 26 
where there is not a huge gap just at one time. 27 
 28 
They’re talking about we’re going to need to get some additional 29 
time and it will give us more time to work on the documents.  To 30 
me, they had more time to work on this document because of what 31 
happened with the hurricane and we had a lot of problems with 32 
the documents that we received not being, especially with the 33 
aquaculture part, not being ready. 34 
 35 
They had additional times and they should have been ready if in 36 
fact it’s because they needed additional time, because they had 37 
additional time because the meeting was delayed.  I hope that if 38 
we’re going to do this that we put all these practices into the 39 
purpose of why we are doing this.  40 
 41 
MR. HORN:  I would just like to hear from the people that are 42 

going to benefit or be punished by this.  Again, I don’t have 43 
any heartburn about how many meetings we have.  It doesn’t 44 
matter to me, but Wayne and the staff and I know we heard some 45 
at the committee level, but I would like to hear from Wayne and 46 
Rick, is this going to be positive or negative or indifferent.  47 
I just want to hear from you all. 48 
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 1 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I think it’s worth trying it, at 2 

least.  The South Atlantic feels it’s beneficial, or their staff 3 
does, to them to have a three-month gap between meetings, which 4 
is four meetings a year, because they can get more done. 5 
 6 
By the same token, they’re not quite carrying the load that we 7 
are in terms of completion of numbers of amendments.  I’m kind 8 
of anxious to see how it’s going to work out myself. 9 
 10 
I think if we use the time and spread it out so we have a bit 11 
more time between all of the five meetings, that it was about 12 
equal, then it would change your sequence where at one time you 13 
all had a kind of standing rule that we met the second week of 14 
each of the six months and so everybody kind of knew when the 15 
meeting was going to be, but we can go ahead and schedule it for 16 
year and you’ll still know. 17 
 18 
We would have to readjust some of them and we at times had 19 
conflicts with the commissions meeting and putting our meeting 20 
on top of theirs and the same with the South Atlantic, because 21 
it creates a real problem for Roy to cover both meetings.  I 22 
think it’s worth trying. 23 
 24 
DR. LEARD:  I guess, Wayne, we already have January and March 25 

scheduled, right? 26 
 27 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Yes, that’s right. 28 

 29 
DR. LEARD:  We’ve already got a January and March and so that’s 30 

on a two-month schedule.  If you only have three additional 31 
ones, it is going to probably spread out to where there’s almost 32 
three months in between the other three meetings.  I just wanted 33 
to point that out. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion of the motion? 36 

 37 
MR. PERRET:  I hope we don’t have to go to six or seven-day 38 

meetings.  I know nobody would be talking to me at the end of 39 
seven days.  A tool that’s not being used that worked very 40 
effectively historically -- When this council first got started, 41 
when we had a council meeting every month, was committee 42 
meetings being held outside of council meetings. 43 
 44 
We held a lot of them in the council office, which was near the 45 
airport.  We stayed right by the airport in Tampa and from what 46 
I understand, the council office has just moved and so it seems 47 
to me that is a vehicle we could use. 48 
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 1 
If indeed there are issues that a certain FMP amendment has to 2 
be taken up, we’ve got a committee for that particular amendment 3 
and let staff call a committee meeting and have it in Tampa.  4 
Tampa is easy to get to and get the work done and then when the 5 
council meets, the committee has taken action. 6 
 7 
I think you could save a lot of time and get a lot of work done 8 
and it should save money.  It worked effectively in the past and 9 
I don’t know why it wouldn’t work again.  Keep that in mind. 10 
 11 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I was just going to say one of the 12 

other things we did to make the system function better was we 13 
had concurrent committee meetings and at that time, we had only 14 
five persons on each committee and so we could schedule some 15 
where there wasn’t conflict. 16 
 17 
It does deny the whole council the right to sit there with the 18 
committee and get a better understanding of the issues and I 19 
think that’s the reason that procedure was rejected in the long 20 
term, was the council members all wanted to go to committee and 21 
hear all of the discussion so that when they got into council, 22 
they would be ready. 23 
 24 
You’re correct, we did try the outside committee meetings and if 25 
we did that, it would have somewhat the same effect, in that the 26 
seven members would go to that meeting, but the rest of the 27 
council would not be educated by what went on there. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The motion on the board for us to consider 30 

right now, the motion that I want to call for a vote on, is the 31 
motion that for the next year we go to a five meeting schedule 32 
in 2006.  Any further discussion on the motion? 33 
 34 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I want someone to tell me how we’re going to work 35 

the other three meetings.  After listening to Rick and with the 36 
things that we have before us, especially with the red snapper 37 
TAC and the rebuilding and all of that, is that going to delay 38 
anything? 39 
 40 
If we’ve already got January and March set, then that means 41 
we’ve got to go three months between each of the other three 42 
meetings?  To me, that sounds like a delay and maybe it’s not. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Williams, my whole premise for promoting 45 

this idea is to give staff longer periods of time in between 46 
meetings to develop documents so that we may not see documents 47 
as frequently, but when we do see them, they are more complete 48 
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and have made more progress and we are closer to being able to 1 
make decisions about the documents that are in front of us.  Is 2 
there any further discussion of the motion? 3 
 4 
MR. HORN:  I have just one comment.  We could stop giving them 5 

so much to do.  It seems like every meeting we’re adding more 6 
and more stuff.  We’re wanting to do something to somebody and 7 
that’s what we just keep on getting more and more and I don’t 8 
see that changing. 9 
 10 
That’s my only question, again.  I don’t particularly personally 11 
like a five-day meeting.  I do not like that, but that’s my 12 
personal opinion.  We’re just giving staff too much stuff to do 13 
and that’s why they can’t get it done. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there further discussion on the motion?  16 
All those in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed like 17 
sign.  The motion passes with one in opposition.  Anything else 18 

from Administrative Policy? 19 
 20 
MR. HENDRIX:  Madam Chairman, that completes my report. 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council, we are scheduled to adjourn today at 23 

5:30, which is fifteen minutes from now, and our first motion of 24 
the day was that we would hold the election for chair and vice 25 
chair at the end of the meeting today. 26 
 27 
I understand that Mr. Perret needs to leave by 9:30 in the 28 
morning, needs to leave the hotel by 9:30 in the morning.  We 29 
have an eight o’clock litigation briefing scheduled for the 30 
first hour and then we would have another half an hour before 31 
Mr. Perret leaves.   32 
 33 
We would still technically have a quorum once Mr. Perret leaves, 34 
unless somebody else needs to leave.  Does anyone else need to 35 
leave before noon tomorrow?  We might be able to have the 36 
morning. 37 
 38 
The other thing, the things that are still on our agenda for 39 
tomorrow then, are the Budget and Personnel Committee report, 40 
the Mackerel Committee report, our normal liaison reports that 41 
we sometimes set aside in the interest of time, but I do want us 42 
to have a healthy chunk of time for this Other Business item of 43 
a response to Congress and Mr. Hogarth regarding the Hurricane 44 
Katrina congressional funding relief response. 45 
 46 
MR. GRIMES:  I would suggest that -- Your litigation briefing, 47 

depending on the questions you have for me, should not take very 48 
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long and you don’t need a quorum for it.  You’re not taking 1 
action, but if you’re going to take action or request stuff in 2 
relation to Katrina, you’re going to need a quorum for that.  3 
Just keep that in mind. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Grimes is suggesting that we could start 6 

with the committee reports and the Other Business item at eight 7 
o’clock and do the litigation briefing a little later and does 8 
anybody object to that reshuffling of the agenda in the morning 9 
so we can have Mr. Perret’s presence for those voting items?  Is 10 
that okay?  Is there any objection to that? 11 
 12 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, could we do the election and then 13 

have the litigation report?  Shep says it’s like five minutes. 14 
 15 
MS. WILLIAMS:  We voted to do the chair and vice chair today. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Right, we need to do that at the end of 18 

business today.  Ms. Walker is asking whether we want to also do 19 
the litigation briefing today, just so there’s not the confusion 20 
of a closed session at an unpredictable time, for anybody in the 21 
public who is here and wants to watch our meetings. 22 
 23 
The question is do we want the litigation briefing today or put 24 
it off until the morning?  We’re getting pretty close to 5:30 25 
and we’ve had a long day. 26 
 27 
MR. HORN:  We could have done it by now.  I make a motion that 28 
we do it today. 29 
 30 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there any opposition to the motion to do it 33 
today?  Okay.  We are going to then today move next to the 34 

litigation briefing and then we’ll have the election and then 35 
we’ll recess for the day and reconvene tomorrow at 8:00.  Is 36 
that the sense of the council?  Litigation is a closed session 37 
and so we’ll take a five-minute break so those who should not be 38 
here for the litigation session can clear the room. 39 
 40 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Let’s do the election and then the litigation. 41 

 42 
MR. HORN:  They can leave while we’re voting. 43 

 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Who is in charge of the election? 45 

 46 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We have gotten Shep Grimes and 47 

Scott Rogers to hand out the ballots, if you need ballots, and 48 
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they will count the results and report it to you, Madam 1 
Chairman, so that you can report it to the council.  If you open 2 
it up for nominations, there may not be two candidates in some 3 
cases. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Are there any nominations for chair of the 6 

council? 7 
 8 
MR. HENDRIX:  I would like to nominate Robin Riechers from Texas 9 
for chairman.  Robin has had a long experience with the council.  10 
He was originally one of the SEP members and more recently, he 11 
has a lot more direct experience in participating in the council 12 
for a number of years and he would make a very good chairman and 13 
particularly considering a lot of the national issues we’re 14 
dealing with now. 15 
 16 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a nomination and a second for Mr. 19 

Riechers for chairman.  Any additional nominations for chairman?   20 
 21 
MS. WALKER:  I would move to close nominations. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yes, you can move to close nominations and do 24 

you want to also move to cast a unanimous ballot for the only 25 
candidate? 26 
 27 
MS. WALKER:  Yes, Madam Chairman. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion to close nominations and cast 30 

a unanimous ballot for Mr. Riechers to be chairman of the 31 
council.   Is there any discussion of the motion?  Is there any 32 
opposition to the motion?  All those in favor say aye; all those 33 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes without opposition.  34 

Congratulations, Mr. Riechers.  I would like to open the floor 35 
to nominations for vice chair at this time.  Are there any 36 
nominations for vice chair? 37 
 38 
MR. HORN:  I would like to nominate Mr. Corky Perret as vice 39 
chair of the council. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to that nomination?  42 

 43 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Williams seconds the nomination.  Are 46 

there any additional nominations for vice chair of the council? 47 
 48 
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MS. WALKER:  I would like to nominate Mr. Degraaf Adams as vice 1 
chair. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Is there a second to that nomination for a 4 

second candidate for vice chair? 5 
 6 
MR. HENDRIX:  I’ll second it. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s seconded by Mr. Hendrix.  Are there any 9 

additional nominations for vice chair?  Do we need a vote to 10 
close nominations for vice chair? 11 
 12 
MR. HORN:  I move we close the nominations. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn moved that nominations be closed and 15 

Ms. Walker seconded that motion.  Scott Rogers will distribute 16 
ballots for vice chair and while we’re voting, those of you who 17 
shouldn’t be here for litigation briefing, we’re suggesting now 18 
would be a good time to prepare to leave.   19 
 20 
I’ve asked Mr. Swingle for a judgment about whether Robin takes 21 
over as chair at this point in the meeting and his 22 
recommendation is that because we moved the election out of 23 
order, it’s supposed to be at the end of the meeting, that I 24 
should continue to chair for the duration of this meeting and he 25 
will take over immediately at the adjournment of the meeting.  26 
Is there any objection to that?   27 
 28 
MR. GRIMES:  Congratulations, Corky Perret. 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, everybody.  We’ll reconvene 31 

tomorrow at 8:00 with an open session. 32 
 33 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed into closed session at 5:30 34 
o’clock p.m., October 5, 2005.) 35 
 36 

- - - 37 
 38 

October 6, 2005 39 
 40 

THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 41 
 42 

- - - 43 
 44 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the 45 
Grand Bay South Ballroom of the Hilton Bayfront, St. Petersburg, 46 
Florida, Thursday morning, October 6, 2005, and was called to 47 
order at 8:00 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Julie Morris. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Council members, if you could come to your 2 

seats and microphones, we’ll get started.  Ms. Williams, are you 3 
ready to lead us through the Budget and Personnel Committee 4 
Report? 5 
 6 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes, Madam Chair.  The Budget/Personnel Committee 7 

met.  Mr. Swingle referred to Tab L, Number 3, noting that the 8 
document represented a revised operational budget.  If any of 9 
you would like to look over that, you have it in your briefing 10 
book. 11 
 12 
The committee discussed it and made a motion, which was the 13 
committee approved, and on behalf of the committee, I so move to 14 
adopt the revised budget for calendar year 2006 in the amount of 15 
$2,480.4K, as indicated in Tab L, Number 3. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 18 
discussion of the committee motion?  Is there any opposition to 19 
the committee motion?  The motion passes without opposition. 20 
 21 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The committee also discussed allowing staff to 22 

work a flexible workweek and Ms. Kennedy explained that staff 23 
was requesting this due to the increased cost of gas, since the 24 
majority of the staff had a long commute.  A schedule was 25 
developed so that the clerical personnel could work four ten-26 
hour days, such that two to three clerical personnel would be in 27 
the office every day. 28 
 29 
During weeks involving meetings and travel, the work week would 30 
be five eight-hour days and the modified work week would not 31 
incur overtime.  Mr. Swingle endorsed this.  On behalf of the 32 
committee, I so move to allow staff to work a four ten-hour 33 
week, provided that certain weeks of travel and meetings staff 34 
would have to work the full five eight-hour days.  Mr. Swingle 35 
and Dr. Leard would be exempt. 36 
 37 
This would be a trial period for up to January council meeting, 38 
at which time the Executive Director would report the results 39 
back to the council, including any overtime costs that may be 40 
involved. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 43 

discussion of the committee motion? 44 
 45 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Has anybody ever done any investigation as to 46 

what kind of industries use this forty-hour week?  I know there 47 
are manufacturing industries that use it and so on and I don’t 48 
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know if clerical type industries involving a lot of clerical 1 
staff use it or not.  My guess is you’ll never get as much work 2 
out of four ten-hour days as you will five eight-hour days.  3 
That’s just my personal opinion, but that might deserve some 4 
investigation. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does anybody have any comments on that?  Ms. 7 

Williams, it’s not clear from your comments that the intention 8 
is to have the office fully staffed and have a clerical person 9 
there to answer phones and do clerical stuff for the regular 10 
eight to five, five days a week.  It’s my understanding that was 11 
the intention during this discussion.  Is that right? 12 
 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes, that’s right. 14 

 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further discussion? 16 

 17 
MS. WALKER:  There was also discussion about when you come in, 18 

Wayne, and the phone calls go to certain staff’s desks and 19 
you’ll make sure that that’s taken care of so that phone calls 20 
are answered? 21 
 22 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Our current system, it directs the 23 

incoming calls to a receptionist and we need it revised.  We 24 
revised it so that people like Dr. Leard and Assane Diagne, who 25 
stay there late in the afternoon, we would change it so that 26 
they could answer the phones or other clerical personnel could 27 
answer the phones.  We just need to restructure that so that 28 
whoever is there has the opportunity to answer the phones as 29 
they come in. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Further discussion of this motion?  Is there 32 
any opposition to this motion?  The motion passes without 33 
opposition.  34 
 35 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The Executive Director also requested the 36 

committee to alter his work hours to end at 3:30, since his 37 
commute increased tremendously due to the relocation of the 38 
office.  39 
 40 
He pointed out that Dr. Leard, the Deputy Director, would be in 41 
the office until 5:00 p.m.  After discussion, the committee’s 42 
consensus was that it was important to have the Executive 43 
Director adhere to more of an 8:00 to 5:00 schedule, especially 44 
in order to be accessible to the Central Standard Time council 45 
members. 46 
 47 
Ms. Morris and I had a conversation and I believe she came up 48 
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with a little list of items of things that would be helpful and 1 
this committee may want to consider us allowing Wayne to do 2 
something if they can agree with the little list that we came up 3 
with on how to make it work.  Wayne, could you go through that 4 
list of items? 5 
 6 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Yes, that I should be available by 7 

cell phone at other times and so I would take it home.  As you 8 
well know, Kay, I’ve always been available by just someone 9 
calling my residence after that time and I don’t have any 10 
problem with that either. 11 
 12 
I guess we should change the telephone system so that it will 13 
roll over to someone else in the office during the 8:00 to 5:00 14 
period, so we don’t miss calls due to that problem.  We will 15 
leave outgoing messages on the e-mail system letting people know 16 
when I and other personnel are out of the office so they don’t 17 
attempt to contact certain people during those time periods. 18 
 19 
We will give all the council members a listing of the cell phone 20 
numbers of the principle supervisors, including Cathy, Trish, 21 
Rick and I and some of the technical people as well so that if 22 
you all need to try reaching them when they are on the road, 23 
during public hearings or whatever, then you have the 24 
opportunity to do that.  Those are the recommendations that Ms. 25 
Morris wrote down. 26 
 27 
MS. WILLIAMS:  If I may, Madam Chair, this seemed like sort of a 28 

compromise.  That way Wayne could leave at 3:00, but once again, 29 
he would have to have a cell phone and be reachable by a cell 30 
phone or his home phone and he would work until 6:00 from his 31 
house.  That way any council member could reach him five days a 32 
week during those hours.  He would be reachable.  Also, so would 33 
Rick, so would Trish, and so would Cathy and any other ones. 34 
 35 
I thought it was a helpful suggestion.  They were going to have 36 
a little card printed up.  Ms. Morris has one that has all of 37 
the cell phone and home phone numbers so that if we need to 38 
speak to someone specifically in the office, we can get to that 39 
person. 40 
 41 
Many times you’ll call and the person that you’re talking to 42 
can’t tell you because they have to check with that other person 43 
and I think that would be helpful for council.  Is there any 44 
opposition to us doing that? 45 
 46 
MR. PERRET:  I’ve got some real concern.  Numerous times you 47 

call and everybody has got to travel, but I’ll give you a 48 
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specific example.  It was two or three Fridays ago I called for 1 
Wayne and he’s not there and I called for Rick and he’s not 2 
there and okay, who is there? 3 
 4 
I’ll tell you who was there, Charlotte and Cathy.  Cathy helped 5 
me get a hotel room in Washington, D.C.  That’s when everybody 6 
is supposed to be at the office and now we’re going to four ten-7 
hour days, but we’re going to have two or three clerical people 8 
there and Wayne is going home at 3:00.  I hope it works, that’s 9 
all I can say. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Additional discussion?  This isn’t a motion, 12 

this is just a -- 13 
 14 
MS. WILLIAMS:  This wasn’t a motion, this was just a compromise 15 

that we thought perhaps we could come up with.  If you don’t 16 
like it, please make a motion and tell us that you’re not happy 17 
with it and we shouldn’t do it.  If not, then it will just be 18 
understood that that’s how we’re going to attempt to try this or 19 
a trial period, I guess up until January, and see if it works. 20 
 21 
MR. PERRET:  We’ve gone through this before and I don’t know any 22 

supervisor of a department that wants to -- I can’t fathom this.  23 
Your work hours are 8:00 to 5:00.  I’m commuting four hours now 24 
and I don’t like it.  25 
 26 
Crabtree I’m sure would like to go home at 3:00 and, Wayne, 27 
you’ve got an office to run and you’ve got things to do and it 28 
just seems to me -- I don’t even know what office hours should 29 
be for a director.  It’s twenty-four hours a day whether I’m 30 
traveling or at home or what, but this is your office to run. 31 
 32 
I don’t even know why we’re discussing this.  If you want to go 33 
home every day at 3:00, go home every day if things work out, 34 
but I don’t think we should be even involved with running your 35 
office, unless things get so screwed up then we’ve got to step 36 
in and do something. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Perret, I agree with the spirit of your 39 

comment and the improvement that I’m suggesting is that the 40 
council and Wayne shift our understanding so that Wayne is 41 
accessible to us sort of 24/7 by other means than reaching him 42 
at the office.   43 
 44 
I think that’s the spirit of what Kay and my conversation with 45 
him was, both that we understand that if we can’t reach him at 46 
the office there’s another way to reach him by cell phone or 47 
email, and that he will be more diligent in keeping a cell phone 48 
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with him and responding to our requests when he’s not in the 1 
office.  That’s the improvement we’re trying to suggest here. 2 
 3 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  If it is the council’s wish, I 4 

don’t have any problem shifting with the 8:00 to 5:00 thing.  It 5 
does, since we moved our office, create a bit of a commuter 6 
problem because of all the traffic.  By the same token, the 7 
traffic may be somewhat reduced after 5:00 than it is from 3:30 8 
to 5:30 time period.  I will be glad to start working those 9 
hours and see how that works out. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That’s a bit muddy, but I think the 12 

expectation that you’re accessible and supervising during those 13 
hours is clear and how you plan to implement that is up to you 14 
as the executive director.  Is there any more discussion on this 15 
point?  Is there any more business from the Budget and Personnel 16 
Committee? 17 
 18 
MS. WILLIAMS:  No, Madam Chair.  That concludes my report. 19 

 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Anything else on this general topic area that 21 

other council members want to bring up?  If not, we’ll move on 22 
to the Mackerel Committee report. 23 
 24 
MR. PERRET:  We had one item for consideration and that was a 25 

control date for Spanish mackerel, which stems from a South 26 
Atlantic Council action.  Dr. Leard explained the South Atlantic 27 
Council’s request for a control date for Spanish mackerel. 28 
 29 
He noted that the commercial fishery for Atlantic group Spanish 30 
mackerel had exceeded its allocation of TAC in 2004 and the 31 
South Atlantic Council was concerned that additional action may 32 
be needed in the future to control effort. 33 
 34 
He stated that the South Atlantic Council had adopted a 35 
recommendation for a control date of June 15, 2004.  A motion 36 
was made to recommend a control date for Spanish mackerel of 37 
October 4, 2005.   38 
 39 
Following some discussion, a substitute motion was made.  The 40 
committee recommends, and I so move, that the Gulf Council 41 
concur with the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council’s 42 
recommendation for a control date of June 15, 2004 for Atlantic 43 
group Spanish mackerel. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 46 

discussion of the committee motion?  Mr. Cupka, would you like 47 
to say anything about this? 48 
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 1 
MR. CUPKA:  Not really.  I briefly discussed it the other day 2 

during the committee and obviously it’s just for the Atlantic 3 
group Spanish mackerel and we don’t have the mixing problems 4 
like we do with king and so we just appreciate you all 5 
supporting that motion. 6 
 7 
MR. HORN:  As you all well know, I oppose these sort of things 8 

and I hope that we don’t come back, like I’ve heard so many 9 
times, we’re going to do it because the South Atlantic did it 10 
and I oppose this motion. 11 
 12 
MR. WILLIAMS:  In the Gulf, there really is no need for any kind 13 

of a control date or even consideration of a limited entry 14 
program, because we’re not coming anywhere close to our quota.  15 
What’s happened on the east coast is after the Florida net ban, 16 
net limitation amendment in 1995, these Spanish mackerel have 17 
settled year after year into this area they call the hole, the 18 
kingfish hole.  Some people call it Peck’s Lake, because Peck’s 19 
Lake is a lake just behind the barrier island where this area 20 
is. 21 
 22 
Most of the fishery used to be in the federal zone.  It’s not 23 
really in the federal zone now.  They’ve settled into this area 24 
they call the hole, which is in state waters and it’s a cast net 25 
fishery. 26 
 27 
It’s a funny kind of cast net because it’s a three-and-a-half-28 
inch mesh net and it doesn’t have a horn in the thing.  They cut 29 
about four or five feet of the top of the net out and run a line 30 
through it and throw the net overboard and because there’s no 31 
home in the -- There is a hole in the top of the net and the net 32 
sinks real fast and then they close the net so the mackerel 33 
can’t get out. 34 
 35 
Basically they’re being gilled, but under Florida law that’s 36 
okay, because by the constitution a hand-held cast net is not a 37 
gillnet, regardless of the mesh size.  It doesn’t make any 38 
difference.   39 
 40 
The problem is going to be if we start getting cold weather 41 
again, we think those fish are going to leave that hole and go 42 
back offshore again, back into the federal zone, where they 43 
could legally gillnet. 44 
 45 
They could legally use their three-and-a-half-inch gillnets out 46 
there in the federal zone in the South Atlantic’s area of 47 
jurisdiction and continue the harvest, just like they used to.  48 
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Florida can’t clearly regulate it and the South Atlantic can’t 1 
clearly regulate it. 2 
 3 
They did catch their quota last year and they almost caught it 4 
the year before that.  More and more people are getting into it.  5 
It’s creating a lot of conflicts, both within the commercial 6 
industry as well as with all the recreational fishermen. 7 
 8 
It has become overcapitalized and it needs to be 9 
professionalized and so Florida and the South Atlantic have to 10 
get together and do something about it and this is their first 11 
step.  I support the action. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further discussion?  We’re going to vote 14 
on the motion.  All those in favor of the committee motion say 15 
aye; all those opposed like sign.  All voted in favor with one 16 
in opposition.  The motion passes.  Anything else, Mr. Perret? 17 

 18 
MR. PERRET:  That concludes the report, Madam Chair. 19 

 20 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  If you would look at your agenda then, we’re 21 

done with committee reports.  We have a written report on ICCAT.  22 
What I would like to suggest is that we move Item XII, the Other 23 
Business response to Katrina and Rita, up in the agenda and take 24 
that up next so that we can take advantage of Mr. Perret being 25 
here for that part of the discussion, since he has to leave in a 26 
little over an hour.  Then we’ll get back to the regular order 27 
of the agenda after that.  Is there any objection to that?  28 
Okay. 29 
 30 
In Tab K of the briefing book, we have assembled some background 31 
reports and comments on the effect of Katrina and Rita on the 32 
northern Gulf coast and its fishery resources or its fishery 33 
infrastructure. 34 
 35 
The council staff and I have worked together on a sort of draft 36 
outline or list of a potential response to the request for input 37 
that we received from Senators Cochrane and Lott, which is that 38 
in the briefing book as well, Wayne? 39 
 40 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It was passed out. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  According to our conversation with Bill 43 

Hogarth, we had two requests that he made.  We have the request 44 
from the two senators from Mississippi for Gulf Council 45 
recommendations regarding relief and recovery response and then 46 
we have a request from Bill Hogarth that we create a small 47 
working group of council members that he could consult with over 48 
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the next interim period between this council meeting and the 1 
next council meeting regarding NOAA Fisheries response.  Do you 2 
want to comment on that, Dr. Crabtree? 3 
 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  What Bill has told me, and this is since he was 5 

here on Monday, is the Secretary is asking for -- He’s calling 6 
it a fisheries management plan for the Gulf, but I think it’s 7 
essentially a recovery plan for the Gulf. 8 
 9 
I think one of the things this working group could help Bill 10 
with is pulling something like that together and making sure 11 
that all of the states’ and the council’s concerns are addressed 12 
in that. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  There are two products I would like from this 15 

discussion.  I would like the concurrence of the council on a 16 
small group of maybe five council members who could be this 17 
coordinating group between the council and either the Secretary 18 
of Commerce or Bill Hogarth regarding these issues as they 19 
change and develop quickly over the next six weeks. 20 
 21 
I also would like some consideration of this draft list of 22 
recommendations, should things be added or should things be 23 
deleted from this and how can we change the wording on that. 24 
 25 
First, the question of who might be interested in participating 26 
in a small working group of council members to follow up on 27 
this.  Mr. Adams is interested.  Anyone else?  Ms. Walker, Mr. 28 
Perret.  I think it would be good to get somebody from 29 
Louisiana.  That might be -- So far we have Mr. Perret, Mr. 30 
Adams, Ms. Walker, and Dr. Crabtree have volunteered.  Anybody 31 
else?  Roy Williams.  I’ll try to get somebody from Louisiana. 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  Remember too -- I don’t know if it was passed 34 

around, but the Secretary yesterday or the day before and I 35 
don’t remember, but I got the letter and I think, Wayne, I gave 36 
it to you and staff has it. 37 
 38 
At any rate, the Secretary extended the disaster declaration to 39 
include Texas down to Galveston and also by the way, the TED 40 
exemption rule published yesterday I believe to extend the TED 41 
exemption down to Galveston as well.  You might want somebody 42 
from Texas involved.   43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’ve got Degraaf.  The disaster area extends 45 

from the Florida Keys to Galveston, is that what you said? 46 
 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, the disaster declaration now applies to the 48 
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Florida Keys and to the North Central Gulf states of Louisiana, 1 
Mississippi, Alabama, and Florida.  Then it was also extended to 2 
include Texas from the Louisiana border to Galveston. 3 
 4 
In terms of how much of Florida is included, it just basically 5 
said the North Central Gulf states, which included Florida, and 6 
so I think there’s some room for judgment in there in terms of -7 
- 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Parts of Florida -- 10 

 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  Clearly the peninsula Florida north of the Keys 12 

is not included.  Tampa Bay certainly is not.  One could argue 13 
how much of the Pan Handle should be included in that. 14 
 15 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Julie, tell me again what you’re wanting this 16 

committee to do. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Hogarth asked that there be a working 19 

group of council members established so that he could -- Just 20 
like he is having weekly conference calls with the state 21 
directors, he could get council advice as plans are developing 22 
regarding disaster relief, in addition to these written comments 23 
that we’ll send to Congress by the end of the week.  That’s what 24 
I understood. 25 
 26 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to be on that committee. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’re starting to have a lot of people on this 29 

committee.  We’ve got Mr. Williams, Ms. Williams, Mr. Perret, 30 
Mr. Adams, and Ms. Walker and Dr. Crabtree and someone from 31 
Louisiana.  That’s seven people.  Are people comfortable with 32 
that or do you think we should have a smaller group? 33 
 34 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, I think it’s sufficient if we have 35 

one from each state.  A smaller group gets more done. 36 
 37 
MR. ADAMS:  Are you saying one from each state plus Roy? 38 

 39 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Madam Chair, I was just looking at where the 40 

disaster happened.  The disaster mainly affected, in my mind, 41 
Louisiana and Mississippi.  It may have affected a little bit of 42 
Alabama, but it mainly affected, to me, Mississippi and 43 
Louisiana.  I think we should know what is happening in our area 44 
more so than certain parts of Texas. 45 
 46 
Not to take anything away from Texas, because there are little 47 
parts of Texas that had some disaster or even Florida, but I 48 
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mean I disagree with having just the five states. 1 
 2 
MR. RIECHERS:  I think if we’re going to get anything useful out 3 

of this group -- I’m a little lost as to what the group is going 4 
to be doing and I think that’s part of the difficulty here, is 5 
that we don’t exactly know -- I know that was Bill’s suggestion, 6 
to form this group. 7 
 8 
Roy I think now has suggested maybe it’s to oversee basically an 9 
FMP or a strategy, if you will, for the recovery effort or the 10 
disaster relief effort.  If that’s what it’s going to do, is 11 
flesh out a larger document that basically covers that disaster 12 
relief strategy, if you will, the question is whether it can do 13 
anything in time for what Congress is going to do and I don’t 14 
think anyone knows that, because we don’t know when Congress is 15 
going to try to do something. 16 
 17 
If you get it too large, it’s going to be very difficult.  The 18 
only thing I would say beyond that is Roy is on it and Corky is 19 
on it and there needs to be a close working relationship and I 20 
will make sure that I stay in touch with Degraaf.  You’ve got to 21 
let the states know what is going on, because we’re very liable 22 
to be in the middle of it when we really get to the point of 23 
putting that effort on the ground.  It’s going to be important 24 
that the state directors kind of stay up on that too. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Wayne and I will work together with the new 27 

chairman to find an appropriate representative from Louisiana 28 
and let’s hold the initial working group to this makeup.  29 
 30 
MR. HORN:  Madam Chairman, Dr. Hogarth already has a meeting 31 

every Monday with the state directors.  All the state directors 32 
are here and they’re all part of the council.  Why don’t you 33 
just let them do that.  That’s a conference call, if I’m not 34 
mistaken, that’s already taking place.  It could be carried over 35 
into that and kill two birds with one stone and it would just 36 
eliminate a lot of headaches and problems. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, when I initially conceptualized 39 

this, I was thinking of it not involving state directors, since 40 
they were already actively in the loop in terms of disaster 41 
relief and the state directors have an important role to play, 42 
because traditionally a lot of the relief money has gone 43 
directly from the federal government to the states to be 44 
administered. 45 
 46 
I don’t know how fully thought out this request was from Bill 47 
Hogarth, but I think it would be valuable to have council 48 
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members who are not state directors be involved in those 1 
conversations, kind of as an adjunct to the things that are 2 
already going on with the state directors.  I think it’s 3 
valuable to have additional people involved. 4 
 5 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I suggest you scratch out my name and put your 6 

name in there then.  Karen doesn’t want to do it and go ahead 7 
and we can provide backup to you, because we have estimates of 8 
loss and that sort of thing. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Perret, do you feel like it’s worth your 11 

time to be involved in both working groups or do you feel like 12 
you have plenty of opportunity to interact on these issues with 13 
the weekly state directors’ process? 14 
 15 
MR. PERRET:  Anywhere I can help. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I currently have a working group of Kay 18 

Williams, Corky Perret, Degraaf Adams, Bobbi Walker, Roy 19 
Crabtree, and myself and we will respond to Mr. Hogarth. 20 
 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  I volunteered to work on this and if you feel 22 

like I should be involved in some other way, that’s fine by me 23 
as well.  I know you don’t want to have too big of a group and 24 
trying to schedule around me is not easy, I can tell you that. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You’ll join us when you can. 27 

 28 
MS. BELL:  I’m not sure how this comes into play, but Chris 29 

Dorsett had written a letter with some really good suggestions 30 
about helping to rebuild and I don’t know how they might 31 
interact at this level, but just to keep that in consideration.  32 
I think Pam’s group has some ideas.  I don’t know how that will 33 
go in there, but -- 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I don’t know what kind of role Dr. Hogarth has 36 

for NGOs and those groups and how he has envisioned that input 37 
coming in.  Do you? 38 
 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  When I’ve talked to Bill about this a little bit, 40 

he has talked about having some fishery or other stakeholder 41 
representatives involved in some way in this.  I haven’t talked 42 
to him in enough detail about what he wants in this working 43 
group and maybe what we need to do is this group needs to get 44 
together and think about how to bring other people into it and 45 
how to go forward on this. 46 
 47 
I can talk to Bill some more about what we’re really trying to 48 
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produce here and then relay that to this group and then we can 1 
start thinking about do we want to broaden this out and bring 2 
some more people in once we get a better idea of the scope of 3 
what we’re going to do. 4 
 5 
I think the time frame here is critical.  Things may be 6 
happening relatively quickly and if we’ve got to produce 7 
something relatively quickly, then that’s a whole different 8 
issue than if we’re going to take something we’re going to 9 
produce in six months or so. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  In summary, we’re going to look for someone 12 

from Louisiana and Kay Williams, Corky Perret, Degraaf Adams, 13 
Bobbi Walker and myself and someone from Louisiana will be the 14 
initial working group and we will keep everybody posted on any 15 
progress or products that come out of our group via email.  Then 16 
if we could move on to a response to the request from the two 17 
senators regarding council recommendations.   18 
 19 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Madam Chair, I think you and I had 20 

some discussion about deleting Item 3, which is to fully fund a 21 
voluntary buyback for the commercial red snapper vessels and 22 
thinking that that probably was not necessary. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does everybody have this in front of you, this 25 

list of draft recommendations?  A response to Mr. Swingle’s 26 
suggestion about Number 3? 27 
 28 
MS. WILLIAMS:  If we wanted to do a voluntary buyback, I don’t 29 

know why we’re targeting commercial red snapper vessels.  We 30 
haven’t really had anyone approach us to say that they wanted 31 
this or needed this.  If you want to -- If it’s a voluntary, I 32 
guess just put reef fish fishery rather than red snapper. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You would concur with Mr. Swingle’s suggestion 35 

that we just delete that and that that’s not anything the 36 
industry is looking for at this time.  Mr. Perret or Mr. Horn, 37 
can you tell us did the vessels involved in red snapper suffer 38 
much damage from the storms? 39 
 40 
MR. HORN:  I’ve got one on the water, one in the marsh, and one 41 

on my building and one tied up. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Could you respond to the idea about a 44 

voluntary buyback? 45 
 46 
MR. HORN:  Unless the government is going to offer more money 47 

than I’ve already been offered for my permits, it will never 48 
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work.  I’ve already been approached to sell my permits.  1 
Somebody wants to buy them.  They’re still offering good money 2 
and I doubt seriously if the government is going to pay that 3 
kind of money. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You would concur with Mr. Swingle’s suggestion 6 

about deleting this from the list. 7 
 8 
MR. PERRET:  One sure way not to get anywhere is to go up with a 9 

mixed signal.  I’ve seen it happen with fishermen and we saw it 10 
yesterday.  This group, you’re going to do this to that bunch, 11 
but leave me alone and so on and so forth. 12 
 13 
The only controversy two weeks ago in Washington was buyback and 14 
it had to do with shrimp buybacks.  The last thing we need right 15 
now is buyback in the EEZ shrimp fishery.  Heck, if we think we 16 
had 2,000 or whatever it is, we may only have 1,000 now. 17 
 18 
If we’re going to put anything from this council relative to 19 
buyback, make it generic.  That’s my suggestion.  Don’t say 20 
shrimp, don’t say red snapper, don’t say reef fish, just generic 21 
and voluntary. 22 
 23 
DR. CRABTREE:  The problem is though that you can’t really do a 24 

buyback unless you have a limited entry program.  It does no 25 
good at all to buy back a fishing license that’s open access and 26 
so I don’t see how it can be applied to everybody. 27 
 28 
I don’t know how you can come into Louisiana and buy back a 29 
shrimp permit, because there’s no -- A guy can just turn right 30 
around and get another shrimp permit and that’s one of the 31 
difficulties we have. 32 
 33 
To me, if we come in and -- It just seems reasonable to me.  34 
We’ve got real overcapacity problems and we all know it and 35 
particularly we do in the shrimp fishery and if there are people 36 
out there who want to get out at this time, it makes sense to me 37 
to have some sort of buyback provision so you can give them some 38 
financial lay and they can get out and go about their lives. 39 
 40 
I don’t see how that can happen unless you’re in some sort of a 41 
limited entry fishery.  Shrimp is not limited entry right now in 42 
the EEZ, but there is rulemaking underway right now to consider 43 
making it that way and this would have to tie into that 44 
rulemaking and Amendment 13. 45 
 46 
MS. WALKER:  I concur with Corky as far as limiting the 47 

different ones and with Kay when she said just say reef fish, 48 
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but these are going to be voluntary programs.  The people don’t 1 
have to sell, but I think that there ought to be assistance to 2 
those that want to. 3 
 4 
Philip just told you that he has got boats all over and maybe 5 
the federal government won’t pay what he wants, but it’s 6 
voluntary and I think it’s important and compassionate of us to 7 
offer any of these people a voluntary buyback. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  What we’ve been talking about is a -- It seems 10 

like there’s general agreement that red snapper vessels would 11 
not really be interested in a voluntary buyback and we haven’t 12 
talked about charterboat and we’ve talked about shrimp.   13 
 14 
One strategy is to just have a general buyback program that 15 
would cover all three of those, either red snapper, reef fish, 16 
shrimp and charterboat, and the other would be to specifically 17 
target shrimp and charterboat. 18 
 19 
MS. WILLIAMS:  This is the problem that I have and that’s why I 20 

would like to make it more generic and if you just want to lump 21 
all four of those into one, that’s fine.  What’s happening -- 22 
Remember, this is a fishery disaster relief. 23 
 24 
If my boat has been damaged to the point that it’s got to really 25 
have some serious repairs and I don’t have the money to repair 26 
that vessel and I would just as soon you buy me out, that’s one 27 
thing.  This person sitting over here with a piece of junk boat 28 
that they don’t fish and have no intentions of fishing and it’s 29 
just a good reason for somebody to buy that, because that’s the 30 
only way they can sell it anyway, that’s wrong. 31 
 32 
They’re taking advantage of this disaster and that’s what I 33 
don’t support happening with these funds.  If it’s somebody 34 
that’s legitimately in the fishery and their vessel has been 35 
damaged and they want to be bought out, that’s fine.  Not 36 
someone that’s got a boat and they’re not using it and haven’t 37 
used it and it’s just a piece of junk and this is a good way for 38 
them to get rid of it.  That’s wrong to use the disaster monies 39 
for that. 40 
 41 
MR. RIECHERS:  I would ethically agree with you, Kay, but I’m 42 

afraid that in this process it’s going to be very difficult to 43 
sort those differences out and so there are going to be some 44 
people who take advantage of the situation. 45 
 46 
What I think we as a council have to do is keep in mind that 47 
within the set of disaster relief, we need to make sure that 48 
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this is done in a way that it enforces or helps us to move down 1 
the road for management in these fisheries in a direction that 2 
we need to go. 3 
 4 
It may be best if we just set some priorities as to which is our 5 
first priority and which is our second and which is our third 6 
and that might allow us to keep more of these interests in here, 7 
but then put some focus on it. 8 
 9 
We don’t what the language is going to look like and Roy is 10 
exactly right.  It’s going to be very difficult for them to 11 
write language that covers we’re going to do this for reef fish 12 
and this for shrimp and this for somebody else.  It may be that 13 
if we basically just kind of send up our priorities of which 14 
fisheries would probably have been most affected by disaster 15 
relief and need a little more guidance as to how we proceed with 16 
the programs. 17 
 18 
In my opinion, the shrimp fishery probably is one of the most 19 
affected and probably one of the higher priorities in this.  I 20 
don’t think red snapper is far behind that, Phil, but I just 21 
don’t know how to include them here. 22 
 23 
There are payments beyond this that will be available for 24 
people, I assume, if their vessels were destroyed in some way.  25 
There are other FEMA loans and SBA and other things.  This is 26 
kind of above and beyond that as how I’m envisioning it, but I 27 
don’t really know how it’s going to work yet. 28 
 29 
MR. HORN:  Right now in our area, the Coast Guard has sent a 30 

group out with a contractor and they’re putting orange stickers 31 
on vessels that appear to need help.  They’ve offered, to some 32 
extent, to -- Just like mine.  I’ve got a boat on top of my 33 
building with a piling through the hull.   34 
 35 
If I can get somebody to get that rascal off for nothing, it 36 
would tickle me to death.  If I’ve got to pay for it, that’s 37 
just that much more money I’ve lost, but there are an excessive 38 
number of vessels that are in the marsh. 39 
 40 
There are I think thirty-five or thirty-nine steel shrimp boats 41 
at the mouth of Bayou La Batre, Alabama, about 300 yards out 42 
into the marsh.  There are many others just sitting up in 43 
people’s yards. 44 
 45 
I have a friend that has two ninety-five-foot shrimp boats right 46 
next to his plant in Bayou La Batre.  If you ride by, you think 47 
these boats are on the shipyard.  They’re not.  They’re just 48 
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sitting in somebody’s yard. 1 
 2 
A program that would help, since Mississippi has a derelict 3 
vessel program where they go around and have tried to clean up 4 
vessels or barges, debris that’s just there and nobody owns it 5 
and nobody claims it, a good project would be to provide the 6 
funding to help these people get those boats back if they want. 7 
 8 
We’re always talking about getting rid of somebody, but let’s 9 
talk about helping somebody go back to work.  If that sort of 10 
program could be put in place, that and perhaps the income 11 
requirements, renewing federal permits, things like that you can 12 
actually help somebody. 13 
 14 
Those types of things aren’t going to cost a lot of money.  The 15 
vessel retrieval program would probably cost more money than the 16 
government is going to want to put aside, besides all the other 17 
things, and maybe give sort of a fast track SBA loans, which 18 
they are offering.  2.68 percent interest is what they are. 19 
 20 
If anybody wants that to get back in the business, provide -- I 21 
know FEMA and SBA has provided workshops for people wishing to 22 
do this, but perhaps in the fisheries where, particularly in the 23 
shrimp industry, where guys -- Their wives do most of the 24 
paperwork for them. 25 
 26 
They don’t want to get in there and talk to somebody, but help 27 
those people.  You could come up with 1,000 things, but do 28 
something to help somebody go back to work and not get out of 29 
work.  Thank you. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, it sounds like you’re speaking in 32 

support of Points 8 and 9 on this top list on this sheet and I 33 
would imagine that -- Does everybody agree that those are 34 
important things to include?  Does anybody object to those being 35 
included? 36 
 37 
MR. ADAMS:  I think right now, the way it’s worded, 8 and 9 are 38 

saying the same thing, which is different from what Phil is 39 
saying.  8 is provide funding with fishing vessels to remove 40 
debris and 9 is to remove damaged and destroyed fishing vessels. 41 
 42 
Damaged and destroyed fishing vessels are debris.  That’s all 43 
they are is hurricane debris.  I think 8 and 9 can be combined.  44 
What Phil is talking about is partially damaged vessels that can 45 
be salvaged and put back in the water for people who want to 46 
return to fish, which is not debris.  It’s repair. 47 
 48 
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I’m certainly not trying to be callous, but if people don’t have 1 
the funds to put their boat back in the water and get them 2 
repaired, it’s because they don’t have insurance, which they 3 
could have bought. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I take that as being supportive of 8 and 9 6 

being contained in our comments to Congress.  Can we set aside 7 
the buyback items that seem to be controversial and just for 8 
this moment and look at some of the other things on the list and 9 
see if we agree or disagree with them. 10 
 11 
MS. WALKER:  On Item Number 3 with the red snapper vessels, I 12 

have nine red snapper permits that have called me and said 13 
please include them in a buyout.  I think we’ve probably got 14 
more that are saying include us.  It’s voluntary.  Those that 15 
don’t want to sell don’t have to, but I would urge us to leave 16 
it in there and not exclude these people. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Robin’s suggestion was that we should say that 19 

we’re interested in a voluntary buyback program in the reef 20 
fish, shrimp, and charterboat fisheries, but that we express 21 
some priority that the shrimp fishery would be our priority for 22 
that and maybe red snapper would be second and charterboat would 23 
be third. 24 
 25 
MR. RIECHERS:  To try to get past this hurdle a little bit, and 26 

I’m going to suggest the wording, but it basically is a merger 27 
of the wording of 3 and 4.  I think it will address some of 28 
Roy’s concerns if we say something like: Fully fund the 29 
voluntary buyback program to reduce the fleet of federally 30 
permitted, and you can say EEZ vessels or just federally 31 
permitted vessels, where license limitation or effort control 32 
programs are in place. 33 

 34 
That will also leave the window open for some of these programs 35 
who we have moving down the track right now and given how this 36 
money comes out of the -- When it actually gets to us, it may be 37 
quite some time and we may have some other programs in place 38 
where it does allow us to benefit those programs as well. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Could you help Lela with the words?  Mr. 41 

Riechers, are we restricting that to the EEZ or both state and 42 
federal waters?  It’s federally issued permits and so it’s 43 
federal.  Are people comfortable with that as a revision of 44 
these individual statements about shrimp, charterboat, and red 45 
snapper? 46 
 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m comfortable with it.  I just think we all 48 
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need to understand the implication of this, because we are 1 
putting shrimp at the high priority, is that the Amendment 13 2 
limited entry program may have to be expedited in its 3 
implementation by Congress. 4 
 5 
Amendment 13 will not likely be in place for how long, Shepherd, 6 
at least six months from now.  If Congress comes in one month 7 
from now and wants to do this, they may have to also mention 8 
Shrimp 13 and expedite its implementation, which they can do. 9 
 10 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would support this motion. 11 

 12 
MR. PERRET:  I have a question.  Don’t we want “voluntary” in 13 

there? 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Definitely.   16 

 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  Do we want to think about some of the particulars 18 

of the buyback program in a general way?  Normally how buyback 19 
programs work is the people who want to participate submit a bid 20 
saying here’s how much money I want for my permit and my vessel. 21 
 22 
Then what happens is the agency looks at the landings associated 23 
with that permit and it basically lists all of the permits in 24 
order of the most landings for the least money and then it 25 
begins buying out the most landings for the least money until 26 
the money is gone or are we looking at some kind of flat fee or 27 
do we want to let Congress figure out exactly how to do that? 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I don’t think we’re ready to give any 30 

direction on that at this meeting at this time and we don’t 31 
really have landings histories for shrimp vessels, do we? 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  They would have to be constructed. 34 

 35 
MR. PERRET:  I just was going to basically say what you said.  36 

Roy, I think it’s a little premature to worry about details 37 
right now, that kind of details. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We have a motion and a second.  We could do 40 

this more informally, but the spirit of the motion is to combine 41 
Points 2, 3, and 4 into this kind of a statement.  Is anybody 42 
opposed to that motion and strategy?  It was seconded by Ms. 43 
Williams and it was moved by Mr. Riechers. 44 
 45 
The motion is to fully fund a voluntary buyback to reduce the 46 
fleet of federally-permitted vessels where license limitation or 47 
effort control programs are in place.  The nuance is that in 48 
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order for this to be effective for the shrimp fishery, we may 1 
need some kind of congressional implementation of measures in 2 
Shrimp 13.  Any further discussion of this motion? 3 
 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Somewhere along the line, I think we need to also 5 

let Congress know that our intent is that when they buy these 6 
back -- That’s why they don’t like buyback programs is that when 7 
you do buy them back, those people are out of the fishery and 8 
those vessels are sunk and artificial reefs are made out of 9 
them.  Something happens to them and they’re not going to be put 10 
back anywhere back into these fisheries if they’re bought out.  11 
I think we’ve got to send that message. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  You can see in the draft that staff and I 14 

created we said permanently retiring vessel and permit. 15 
 16 
MS. WILLIAMS:  What happens to them?  You have to provide for 17 

what happens to them.  You have to be more specific and I 18 
believe Roy may even have some information on what has happened 19 
before. 20 
 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  There has already been draft legislation put 22 

together on these kinds of things since the hurricanes and most 23 
of specifies the vessels have to be scrapped and it’s the vessel 24 
owner’s responsibility to basically scrap the vessel. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Can we move on to other issues on the list? 27 

 28 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I wondered if you should follow 29 

this statement with the one setting your priority and just say 30 
the priority fisheries are shrimp, red snapper, et cetera. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yes, we can do that in the letter.  I don’t 33 

think there would be any objection to that. 34 
 35 
MR. PERRET:  Do you want another topic?  One thing that we don’t 36 

make any mention of in our list is habitat and while we’re 37 
talking about federally-managed species, many of those 38 
federally-managed species are estuarine dependent, red drum, 39 
shrimp, Spanish mackerel right off the top of my head. 40 
 41 
There has been tremendous damage to vegetated wetlands, to 42 
barrier islands, and that sort of thing and I think definitely 43 
we should have some comment relative to the need for 44 
refurbishing or restructuring, whatever, habitat, because of its 45 
importance to our fisheries. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does anybody object to that being added to the 48 
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list?  Thank you, Mr. Perret, for that suggestion.  What about 1 
Number 1?  Do we want to ask Congress to provide job retraining 2 
for fishermen who want to voluntarily leave the fishery?  Is 3 
that a good one? 4 
 5 
MS. WALKER:  Can I make a motion? 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Do you want to do this with motions? 8 

 9 
MS. WALKER:  I want to do a group of them altogether.  I move 10 
Number 1, 8, 9, 10, 12, 1, 2, 3, 4 under Rebuilding for 11 
Sustainable Fisheries Management.  Should I read them, Madam 12 

Chairman?  I’m hoping that none of these will be controversial. 13 
 14 
Under the Restoration and Recovery of Fishing Infrastructure, 15 
Number 1, 8, 9, 10, and 12 and under Rebuilding for Sustainable 16 
Fisheries Management 1, 2, 3, and 4. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Could everybody take some time to look at 19 

those highlighted items and my question is does anybody object 20 
to including those in our letter to the senators? 21 
 22 
MR. RIECHERS:  I don’t object to including them.  I’m trying to, 23 

in my own mind, rectify the things that were associated with 24 
disaster relief and then the things that would just speed us 25 
along in process.  26 
 27 
We’ve done that fairly much here by the Rebuilding for 28 
Sustainable Fisheries Management are kind of different in nature 29 
than those up above.  With that though, I’m wondering whether -- 30 
This is a question of how big do you make your wish list, in 31 
some respects. 32 
 33 
In my opinion, I guess training observers, how high is that on 34 
our priority list as compared to some of the things on the upper 35 
list?  Do we need those kinds of things in the list or should we 36 
narrow our list down to those one, two, or three items that you 37 
really, if it went that far, you said this is the one we really 38 
need? 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Robin, it’s hard to choose priorities at the 41 

same time that we’re sort of saying -- Maybe we could get the 42 
universe of what we want to include and then we could put 43 
emphasis on it in a second wave.  Did anybody second this motion 44 
of Ms. Walker’s?  Is anybody willing to?  Seconded by Ms. Bell.  45 
We’re talking about this list. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS: Did we vote on the first motion? 48 
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 1 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes, you asked if there was any opposition. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I asked if there was any opposition on the 4 

first motion.  We’re back to Ms. Walker’s motion. 5 
 6 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m going to speak in opposition, because I think 7 

we’re leaving out some important things. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’ll get to those in the next step. 10 

 11 
MS. WILLIAMS:  To me, restoration -- I think some of these are 12 

very important.  5 and 7 isn’t in there. 13 
 14 
MS. WALKER:  Ms. Williams, all I’m doing is trying to get some 15 

of the easy ones out of the way.  I know there may be debate on 16 
some of the others and I felt like everybody could easily say 17 
yes, we would like these on the list and debate the others.  It 18 
certainly isn’t saying that any of the other items are any less 19 
important.  I’m just trying to move the meeting along. 20 
 21 
MS. WILLIAMS:  As long as it’s understood that we’re going to go 22 

back. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Yes, I promise you. 25 

 26 
MR. HENDRIX:  I’m not clear.  What’s the purpose of the 27 

committee?  Is the committee going to send a letter or is the 28 
council creating the letter now? 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Hendrix, we have two requests, one from 31 

the senators for a letter to Congress with some recommendations 32 
and according to Dr. Hogarth, they want that by the end of the 33 
week.  The other is to establish a working group that can 34 
communicate with Dr. Hogarth as things evolve after this.  My 35 
question to the committee is is there any objection to the 36 
motion on the board, with the understanding that we’re going to 37 
talk about everything else on the list in additional 38 
conversations? 39 
 40 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That means we can go back and add, such as Item 5 41 

under the Rebuilding and the other ones?  Okay, that’s fine. 42 
 43 
MR. WILLIAMS:  How does Number 3 under Rebuilding, pay for the 44 

three-year observer program -- That’s a nice wish list, but is 45 
that really related to rebuilding the fishery?  It seems to me 46 
we’re tagging stuff on now, hoping that Congress will fund it 47 
and that it really doesn’t relate to the damage that has 48 
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occurred. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think you’re right and that’s why I put it 3 

in this separate category down here, but if you recall when we 4 
had lunch with Bill on Monday, I specifically asked him whether 5 
it was appropriate to ask for things like this in the letter to 6 
Congress and he said yes. 7 
 8 
MS. WALKER:  Additionally, Roy, some of these fishermen are 9 

going to need jobs and we’ve got down here training for the 10 
observers and I would hope that they would be the ones hired to 11 
do this and it certainly is information that we’ve always 12 
needed. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any objection to the motion that’s on the 15 
board?  The motion passes without opposition.  Ms. Williams, you 16 

wanted to talk about Number 5 and Number 6? 17 
 18 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Actually, I would like to start back up at the 19 

list under the Restoration.  It seems like we’ve already 20 
discussed 2, 3, and 4.  We took care of that and I think 5 is an 21 
important one because it says funds for replacement of damaged 22 
gear and gear, I’m sure, was damaged and these gears are to 23 
reduce bycatch and minimized habitat damage and so it’s 24 
important that we provide some funding for that. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any opposition to including Number 5 in the 27 

list? 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  Not opposition, certainly.  To me, this one kind 30 

of overlaps into the Rebuilding for Sustainable Fisheries 31 
Management.  Here we are engaged in discussions of decertifying 32 
the current fisheye BRD and requiring that new BRDs be used and 33 
that’s going to have a cost to shrimpers of I think around $100 34 
per net. 35 
 36 
If we could get some money now to go ahead and replace the 37 
damaged nets, but with new BRDs, why not go ahead and provide 38 
some assistance to the whole fleet to upgrade their BRDs and I 39 
don’t know where you put that in here, but I think that is an 40 
opportunity we have now. 41 
 42 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I thought that’s what it said, with best 43 

available gear. 44 
 45 
DR. CRABTREE:  It just says of damaged gear though and we’ve got 46 

large parts of the shrimp fleet that you know are hurting 47 
financially, particularly in Texas and even here in Florida, and 48 
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when we come in and decertify the fisheye BRD, they’re going to 1 
have to retool their nets. 2 
 3 
I know maybe that falls under Rebuilding Sustainable Fisheries, 4 
but I would like to try and use this opportunity to provide some 5 
funds to go ahead and let all these shrimpers upgrade their BRDs 6 
and put the new ones in the nets. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  How about, Dr. Crabtree, we take Number 5 and 9 

we repeat it down in the other list with the language change so 10 
that it’s for the whole fleet? 11 
 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think that’s a good idea. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Does that work for you all?  It’s going to 15 

appear in both lists and in the upper list, it’s going to be for 16 
replacement of damaged gear and in the lower list, it’s going to 17 
be to replace all shrimp trawling gear or all gear.  Is there 18 
any objection to that and that being included on the list?  19 
Okay.  Is there discussion on Number 6? 20 
 21 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I feel Number 6 is also important.  It’s 22 

providing funding to your dealers and processors to cover the 23 
gaps between their insurance payouts and the costs of rebuilding 24 
damaged and destroyed fish houses and freezers and the related 25 
infrastructure, using best available technology to improve 26 
handling and processing of Gulf seafood. 27 
 28 
We’ve heard a lot of our dealer/processors had major, major 29 
damage that there’s no way that their insurance or even FEMA is 30 
going to be able to help them with and we’ve got to have a place 31 
to process the seafood that’s brought in and it also helps even 32 
the consumers to have this take place, because we’re not then 33 
relying on all of these foreign imports. 34 
 35 
We’ve got to have a place for the fishermen to bring the fish to 36 
get the fish out to the consumers.  I think that’s something 37 
that we need. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further discussion on Number 6? 40 

 41 
MS. BELL:  I would like to see this in there also.  Wayne sent 42 

something out recently called the Waterfront Preservation Act, I 43 
believe.  It just kind of goes hand-in-hand with this.  It was 44 
before the hurricanes even struck I think it was supported and 45 
it deals with infrastructure of the industry around the country.  46 
There’s already support up there towards this. 47 
 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  That was Senator Collins’s bill.  1 

She’s from New England. 2 
 3 
MR. PERRET:  This is all well and good, but I think we need to 4 

preface that that we need to ensure that we have areas for 5 
infrastructure.  I think Ms. Walker in Alabama and those areas 6 
of Florida last year and the year before found out that other 7 
interests come in and buy up waterfront area and so on and you 8 
lose the ability for all fishing vessels of all types to work 9 
out from and this is something we’re already starting to 10 
experience. 11 
 12 
That’s one of the things we’ve been doing in Washington, is to 13 
try to ensure that there are certain areas along the Mississippi 14 
coast for commercial and recreational infrastructures, marinas 15 
and the whole bit. 16 
 17 
It’s all well to help the dealers out and I’m all for that, but 18 
we’ve got to make sure we’ve got geographical locations for 19 
infrastructure, fisheries infrastructure, fisheries of all 20 
types.   21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think that’s a good suggestion, Mr. Perret.  23 

We’ll add that, ensure strategic geographic areas for fisheries 24 
infrastructure are protected or insured or something like that.  25 
What about Number 7? 26 
 27 
MR. ADAMS:  I think 7 also falls into the Items 8 and 9 on a 28 

debris removal project.  You’re talking about funding a two-year 29 
sonar project and I don’t know if that’s with government 30 
research vessels or employing out of work fish vessels to locate 31 
bottom debris, but I think it goes hand-in-hand with 8 and 9, 32 
which I said 8 and 9 should probably be combined. 33 
 34 
The term “locate and map hangs,” hang is something that is 35 
pretty much an obstacle that’s permanently embedded and you can 36 
mark it, locate it, and it’s there and it’s not going to go.  37 
What we have in the Gulf now is shifting debris and that stuff 38 
will shift for years. 39 
 40 
I don’t think we can determine what’s going to end up being a 41 
hang or not and so I would suggest to insert “debris and hangs” 42 
in there and probably to somehow combine 7, 8, and 9. 43 
 44 
MR. PERRET:  What about if it were map hangs and locations of 45 

debris from hurricanes? 46 
 47 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That was sort of my comment.  There are cars that 48 
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are out there somewhere and that’s not going to float, in my 1 
mind, like debris that’s floating on top of the water.  To me, 2 
that would definitely be a hang. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We’re going to follow up on Mr. Adams’s 5 

suggestion that we combine 7, 8, and 9 and that we change the 6 
wording, as Mr. Perret suggested. 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  The sonar and locating and mapping, is that 9 

really something that fishing vessels have the capability to 10 
even do?  My thought is that’s going to have to involve NOS or 11 
something research vessels. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  This idea came from staff and I think it was 14 

specified that it would be NOAA research vessels who would be 15 
doing this work. 16 
 17 
MR. HORN:  We keep talking about Number 8 and Number 9 being the 18 

same.  In my mind, they’re not.  Number 9 is to get vessels and 19 
I don’t mean find one under the water somewhere that you can’t 20 
see, but I’m talking about boats in the marsh and there are.   21 
 22 
Number 8, there’s debris that are not vessels.  I have two 23 
trailers, refrigerated trailers, that are somewhere.  I have an 24 
8,000-gallon fuel tank that’s somewhere.  I don’t know where 25 
they are and they’re not to be seen.  My assumption is they’re 26 
in the water somewhere and I can honestly say that if I were a 27 
shrimper and I caught a forty-eight-foot refrigerated trailer in 28 
my net, I don’t think I would get a whole lot of it back. 29 
 30 
As Kay mentioned, if any of you saw the picture of Corky’s 31 
office the other day where the tidal surge was tremendous when 32 
it came in -- It was almost as tremendous when it went out and 33 
it sucked a lot of stuff back out into the Gulf and a lot of 34 
it’s in the Bay and a lot of it’s not. 35 
 36 
I think there’s a sixty-foot supply boat out of Louisiana that I 37 
think came from Venice that’s on Horn Island or Petit 38 
Bois, which is south of Mississippi.  It’s up on top of the 39 
island.  There’s a lot of stuff that went out. 40 
 41 
I’ve got a friend that found a fifty-five gallon drum of Jack 42 
Daniels floating around out there, uncorked, by the way.  43 
There’s a lot of things and I’m not joking.  That’s a fact.  44 
There’s so many things that are out there that this backwash 45 
created.  It’s something that we have never seen before and no 46 
one has ever seen before.  It was a tremendous thing. 47 
 48 
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Again, unless any of you have been there, don’t ever believe you 1 
can think what it is, because you can’t until you go see and 2 
you’ll find out what is there.  They don’t need to be combined. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Horn, are we right though to state that 5 

fishing vessels could be contracted to remove a lot of the 6 
debris, not the heavy boats and things that are in the marsh 7 
like that, but that there is a lot of debris that people with 8 
fishing vessels that were working could be contracted to remove 9 
some of that stuff. 10 
 11 
MR. HORN:  I think there’s some doing that now already. 12 

 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  On Number 9, Phil is right.  I flew over all that 14 

area and it’s unbelievable and I think that saying damaged and 15 
destroyed fishing vessels from state and federal waters, a lot 16 
of them aren’t in the water at all.  They’re on dry land and 17 
they pose an environmental hazard because they’re full of diesel 18 
fuel and some of these shrimp boats hold thousands of gallons of 19 
diesel fuel and some of them sitting up on dry land may have 20 
full tanks, for all I know. 21 
 22 
If that fuel leaks out, it’s going to end up in the water and so 23 
it’s going to require some hazmat type activities, because it’s 24 
a fire hazard and it’s an environmental hazard to do that and 25 
it’s going to be, I think, very expensive and I think a lot of 26 
fishermen are just going to walk away from it because they don’t 27 
have the means to do anything about it and Congress needs to 28 
provide funds to do that. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  That’s a very important category of funding 31 

from Congress. 32 
 33 
MR. PERRET:  Why don’t we just say provide funding to remove 34 

damaged and destroyed vessels, period? 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I’m taking that everybody is comfortable with 37 

all of these things being included then in our letter to 38 
Congress, 7, 8 and 9.  Then let’s talk about 11, which hasn’t 39 
been addressed yet.  This would waive cost recovery in the red 40 
snapper IFQ for three years by providing direct allocation to 41 
NMFS for administering the program. 42 
 43 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t have a problem with that.  I don’t know -44 

- If they’re having a tough time, how much of a tough time with 45 
the fuel costs that is going on out there for them right now, 46 
let Congress decide.  Congress is pushing IFQs, is my 47 
understanding.  I don’t know and maybe I’m wrong, but leave it 48 
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in there and if they don’t want to fund it, they won’t fund it. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s the White House and OMB that are really 3 

pushing IFQs right now.  Is there any further comment on Number 4 
11 besides the supportive comment from Ms. Williams?  Okay.  5 
Then Corky had suggested adding a Number 13 that would deal with 6 
habitat restoration. 7 
 8 
MR. PERRET:  I would make it Number 1. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  What should it say besides habitat 11 

restoration?  Should we specify marsh and bay?  12 
 13 
MR. PERRET:  I was thinking more vegetated wetlands and barrier 14 

islands, but I’m sure, knowing what it’s done to some of the 15 
bottoms in shallow water areas, I’m sure our state artificial 16 
reef areas have been impacted.  In fact, I’m sure the artificial 17 
reef areas are going to probably grow in at least two of the 18 
states, because of a lot of the damaged structures and materials 19 
that need to be deposited somewhere. 20 
 21 
I guess my thoughts were more towards the vegetated wetlands 22 
and, again, because of the estuarine dependency of federally 23 
managed species. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  We haven’t really talked about priorities yet, 26 

but we’ll add to the list this idea of habitat restoration with 27 
a special focus on vegetative wetlands. 28 
 29 
MR. PERRET:  If I may, I have one other suggestion and I’m not 30 

quite sure how to handle it.  We all know how the press 31 
operates.  They like headlines, controversy, drama, you name it.  32 
An example is tracking the toxic flood. 33 
 34 
I think it’s extremely important that we provide the facts on 35 
work that’s being done and NOAA Fisheries, I have to compliment 36 
the assistance they’ve given us, from the top on down, with a 37 
number of things and they’ve got the Nancy Foster out there 38 
doing work and the last I heard with some of the results of some 39 
of the testing was it’s a lot better than a lot of people 40 
thought it was going to be. 41 
 42 
I don’t know what has happened since then, but the media 43 
nationally has talked about Gulf seafood and all Gulf seafood is 44 
not safe and so on and so forth and that’s unfortunate. 45 
 46 
Prior to Rita, we were putting things out, or working with 47 
Louisiana on putting things out, that while two-thirds of 48 



 186 

Louisiana has been impacted, the other one-third the seafood is 1 
fine and all this sort of stuff. 2 
 3 
We’ve got areas of Texas, areas of Florida, areas of Alabama 4 
that have not been impacted at all and I think it’s important 5 
and I guess what I’m suggesting is something in here that Gulf 6 
seafood that’s on the market is safe.  It’s gone through all the 7 
proper channels. 8 
 9 
While I know we’ve got debris lines that were thirty miles 10 
offshore and that sort of thing, I tend to think any danger of 11 
toxins to fisheries thirty or forty or fifty or sixty or seventy 12 
miles offshore is probably minimal, but that our seafood from 13 
the Gulf is safe to eat and it is being tested and that sort of 14 
thing. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Your suggestion would be a marketing campaign, 17 

is that what you’re talking about? 18 
 19 
MR. PERRET:  No, just that in our response that waters, as well 20 

as seafood, is being tested and that any seafood that’s on the 21 
market from the Gulf has gone through the proper channels and is 22 
safe to eat. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any further discussion on that first section?  25 

The only thing we haven’t talked about is Number 5 in the second 26 
section, provide funding to speed the implementation of the red 27 
snapper IFQ and the grouper IFQ. 28 
 29 
MR. RIECHERS:  If we’re going to keep the Sustainable Fisheries 30 

Management items down there, certainly I think that could be one 31 
of the ones that is still in there.  I’m not certain -- I’ve 32 
already expressed some reservations about that wish list, but I 33 
would go ahead and leave it down where it is if we’re going to 34 
keep that whole list there. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any other discussion of that one?  Then there 37 

was Mr. Riechers and Mr. Perret had asked for some indication of 38 
priority with this list and just based on what I’m hearing, it 39 
seems like the habitat restoration and the voluntary buyback and 40 
the gear replacement and repair would be priority items.  Do I 41 
have the proper sense of the council there? 42 
 43 
MR. ADAMS:  Maybe Corky can help me with this, but habitat 44 

restoration, I think the biggest habitat restoration is going to 45 
come through their look at re-channelization of the Mississippi 46 
and the levee system in Louisiana to build the delta back up and 47 
so I think there’s going to be enormous money put forth towards 48 
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that through other programs. 1 
 2 
MR. PERRET:  Hopefully you’re right.  I know there are already 3 

requests up there for that type thing, but also the barrier 4 
islands are very important and the barrier islands have just 5 
been eroded to heck and that’s barrier islands off Alabama, 6 
Mississippi, and Louisiana as well. 7 
 8 
I just think we’ve been requested to respond relative to a 9 
fisheries disaster and I think it would be lacking on our part 10 
if we did not, in some way, mention or stress the importance of 11 
fisheries habitat. 12 
 13 
MR. ADAMS:  I agree with that.  I just don’t know what they’re 14 

asking us to do and if that should be at the top of our 15 
priorities when it’s being done with other funds. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Mr. Adams, your suggestion would be that we 18 

keep it on the list and that we explain its importance, but that 19 
our priorities really have to do with fishery and fishery 20 
infrastructure and Mr. Perret does not object to that. 21 
 22 
It’s the buyback programs and the gear replacement, what now are 23 
2, 3, 4, 5, and 6, that we want to emphasize as our priority 24 
package.  Is that my proper reading of the -- The hangs and the 25 
debris removal and all that stuff is really important as well. 26 
 27 
MR. PERRET:  Trying to put people to work I think is important 28 

as anything and paying a fisherman to go move debris and that 29 
sort of thing should certainly be -- It’s all important.  It’s 30 
tough to choose 1, 2, 3, or 4, but mentally, people in this area 31 
are really down. 32 
 33 
We’re all down and anything to help get them started again I 34 
think is beneficial.  I’ve got a little over a million dollars 35 
to help oyster fishermen and I can’t find oyster fishermen boats 36 
right now to go to work, even though I can pay them, and those 37 
that I’ve found, I’ve got no port and no fuel for them to 38 
operate with.  That’s how bad it is. 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would think maybe we want to broaden damaged 41 

gear replacement.  It seems to me one of the biggest problems 42 
we’ve got in infrastructure replacement.  Like Corky said, what 43 
good is the gear to you if you don’t have anywhere to land fish 44 
and there’s no fish house or anything else and that’s going to 45 
require a lot of money to rebuild those facilities and I suspect 46 
the insurance is not going to be sufficient to cover them. 47 
 48 
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I wonder if in saying “and damaged gear replacement” if we ought 1 
to say “and infrastructure replacement” and that would broadly 2 
include gear as well as all the other things necessary to get 3 
these fisheries functioning again. 4 
 5 
MR. ADAMS:  Just as a question, I think damaged real property of 6 

any sort is certainly subject to either SBA or FEMA loans.  What 7 
we’re talking about is deemed or granted free money.  Are you 8 
suggesting that that be done with free money rather than 9 
insurance proceeds and FEMA loans?  I don’t see any free money 10 
coming to the oil and gas industry for damaged platforms or the 11 
hotel industry, et cetera. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Dr. Crabtree, did you want to reply? 14 

 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  I guess that is what this is suggesting, as it’s 16 

put up there.  Now you could discuss whether you think that’s 17 
appropriate or not, but my concern is that a lot of these 18 
fishing operations were marginal and we’ve all heard the 19 
discussions that such and such dock is going to sell out and 20 
build condominiums at some point down the road and I suspect 21 
right now with the damages that a lot of them will do that, 22 
unless there’s some funds and subsidies provided to keep them as 23 
fishing facilities. 24 
 25 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I know this is off the subject and I’ve thought 26 

about and I know that we’ve tried to describe it, but I wish 27 
that we had some kinds of funds for this council, if it’s no one 28 
but all of the state directors, Ms. Morris, the people from 29 
Florida, whoever, I wish they could go and see Mississippi and 30 
Louisiana with their eyes. 31 
 32 
We can’t sit here and explain to you or even some of the staff 33 
to explain to you what is going on and what it looks like and 34 
what the challenges are.  You’ve got to see it. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Ms. Williams, I think you’re completely right 37 

and I think we’ve all seen pictures and have absorbed this to 38 
the extent that we can, but, of course, we can never duplicate 39 
the understanding that you have of what happened, because you 40 
were there through the storm and you have the before and the 41 
after and we are very grateful that you’re here with us at the 42 
meeting today trying to expand our understanding through your 43 
personal stories and testimony. 44 
 45 
Thank you, Mr. Perret and Mr. Horn, for making the effort to 46 
attend the meeting.  It’s been very valuable to have you here.  47 
I think you’re right, but I don’t see allocating council funds 48 
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for a field trip or a flyover and what we’re trying to do right 1 
now with the document, the draft that we’ve amended, is 2 
emphasize some sense of priority. 3 
 4 
Do the words that are currently on the board capture sort of our 5 
general sense of priority, the buyback programs and 6 
infrastructure replacement?  That’s a big umbrella, the 7 
infrastructure replacement.  It’s both processing facilities and 8 
gear and vessels and things like that.  We are having some back 9 
and forth about fully funding rather than the small business 10 
loan approach. 11 
 12 
MR. ADAMS:  You just mentioned vessel replacement and have we 13 

talked about vessel replacement?  I don’t think, when we say 14 
infrastructure, we’re talking about vessels.   15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  I think that’s an important clarification.  I 17 

don’t think we’re talking about replacing vessels, are we? 18 
 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  I was more thinking in the lines of docks and ice 20 

and those things.  I don’t really want to see funds come in to 21 
just add more vessels to these already overcapacity fleets. 22 
 23 
MR. ADAMS:  I don’t think that was anybody’s intention, but 24 

Julie used the term and I just wanted to clarify it for myself. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  With this input, I will work with staff to 27 

draft a letter in response to the senators regarding their 28 
request for input.  Do you want to take a break?  We’ve been 29 
working for an hour-and-a-half or do you want to continue with 30 
the reports part of the agenda?  Is everybody good to go for 31 
another half hour or so? 32 
 33 
MR. RIECHERS:  I want to go ahead and move the Director’s 34 
Reports from the agenda, considering that Mr. Williams and I are 35 
the only ones left here who could report at this point. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any objection to dropping the Director’s 38 
Reports from this agenda?  Without objection, we’ve removed that 39 
from the agenda.  Ms. Bell, do you have a South Atlantic liason 40 

report? 41 
 42 
MS. BELL:  I have a written one, but it’s on my computer that I 43 

took to the South Atlantic.  If it’s all right, I’m going to, 44 
when I get home, send it in. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  The report on the South Atlantic Liaison 47 

meeting will be in writing from Ms. Bell.  We have no 48 
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enforcement report, is that right?  The green paper has been 1 
handed out.  Regional Administrator’s Report, Dr. Crabtree. 2 
 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  Shrimp permits, as of October the 4th, 2005, there 4 

were 2,409 vessels with active federal shrimp permits.  5 
Amendment 17/25, this is the for-hire permit moratorium, the NOA 6 
published on July 22nd.  The comment period ended September the 7 
6th.   8 
 9 
The South Atlantic Fishery Management Council is going to 10 
consider approving, because this is a joint plan amendment, this 11 
amendment at their December 2005 meeting and the proposed rule 12 
is still under development in the region. 13 
 14 
The vermilion snapper rebuilding plan, Amendment 23, the final 15 
rule published on June 8, 2005 and became effective on July 8, 16 
2005.  Amendment 24, this is the extension of the reef fish 17 
limited entry program, the final rule published on July 18th, 18 
2005, and became effective on August 18th, 2005. 19 
 20 
The Amendment 15, which is the extension of the coastal 21 
migratory pelagics limited access program, the final rule 22 
published on July 7 and became effective on August 8 of 2005.  23 
Shrimp Amendment 13 is still under review at SERO and we’re 24 
still working on the proposed rule. 25 
 26 
The emergency rule that reopened the application period for the 27 
charter/headboat permit moratorium, that application period 28 
ended on August 1, 2005.  We issued only fifty-five new 29 
charterboat/headboat permits through that reopening. 30 
 31 
I can tell you that the complaints and congressionals and all 32 
went away and so far I’ve only had one person call up screaming 33 
that he missed the application period and didn’t know.  I think 34 
everybody is aware that the shallow-water grouper fishery will 35 
close at 12:01 on October 10, 2005.  36 
 37 
It is the trigger of the red grouper quota that will be reached 38 
at that time.  I want to also point out to you that we are 39 
watching the tilefish quota.  There is a 400,000-pound quota on 40 
tilefish and there is, I think, a pretty good likelihood that we 41 
will have a closure of that fishery at some point during the 42 
year and so we’re watching that. 43 
 44 
I think everybody is aware of the trip limit rule, the 45 
commercial grouper trip limit, and it will expire on February 46 
12th of 2006.  The interim rule, everybody certainly is aware of.  47 
That expires on January 23rd of 2006, but can be extended for an 48 
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additional 180 days and we will work on getting that extension 1 
in place. 2 
 3 
Finally, everyone is aware, I believe, that we had a petition 4 
from CCA for emergency rulemaking or interim measures to stop 5 
overfishing of the red snapper fishery by the Gulf of Mexico 6 
shrimp fleet.  We got that petition in May of 2005. 7 
 8 
We agreed in principle, of course, that bycatch mortality of red 9 
snapper is important and that it does adversely affect the red 10 
snapper stock.  We did not feel that it met the APA definition 11 
of an emergency, because it was not an unforeseen event.  We’ve 12 
known about this for many years. 13 
 14 
We determined that the measures requested in the petition 15 
therefore do not require emergency action and we determined that 16 
interim rulemaking was not appropriate and so the petition was 17 
denied.  However, we do believe that this does need to be 18 
addressed and, of course, we as a council are moving forward to 19 
address that. 20 
 21 
We believe rather than an interim fix to the problem, that it 22 
requires a permanent solution through regulatory amendment.  For 23 
example, BRDs really can’t be decertified and replaced on an 24 
interim basis, because the interim rule is short lived and would 25 
expire and you’ve got to allow time for the fleet to make the 26 
changeover to new BRDs and those sorts of things.  That was 27 
really the basis for our denial of that. 28 
 29 
Finally, I’ll just point out that the Flower Gardens National 30 
Marine Sanctuary is looking for commercial fishing 31 
representatives to serve on its new advisory council.  If anyone 32 
knows anybody who may be interested in that, you should put them 33 
in contact with the Flower Gardens Marine Sanctuary and that 34 
concludes my report. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any questions for Dr. Crabtree on his report?  37 

I just want to make some sort of closing comments before we 38 
adjourn.  I want to thank NOAA Fisheries for the generous 39 
reception on Tuesday night and the tour of the building and your 40 
hospitality was wonderful and you helped us, as always, know 41 
each other a little better, which makes our difficult work a bit 42 
easier. 43 
 44 
I want to thank Shepherd for his long service as General Counsel 45 
assigned to the Gulf Council.  We are going to miss you and your 46 
institutional memory, Shepherd.  I understand that you may be 47 
called back to help us in our November meeting because of 48 
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ongoing issues, but that you plan to be relocated by then to 1 
Honolulu.  Do you want to say anything? 2 
 3 
MR. GRIMES:  Thank you very much.  I wouldn’t say called back.  4 

Once I’m out there, I don’t think I’ll be called back much, but 5 
I may still be here come November and if I am, I will do the 6 
November meeting.  It has been enjoyable.  Many of you I’ve 7 
known before I got here and hope to know long after I leave and 8 
thank you very much. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  It’s been reassuring to have you here, 11 

Shepherd, even though it’s sometimes infuriating.  You keep us 12 
steady and you remind us of the importance to build record and 13 
have reasonable, defensible processes and I personally have 14 
really valued your guidance during the years that you’ve been 15 
sitting at the table with us and I’m sure other council members 16 
would concur with that. 17 
 18 
I want to apologize to the council for half the meetings of the 19 
council taking place in Florida this year.  It wasn’t our plan.  20 
We will be having our next meeting in Fort Walton Beach because 21 
we wanted to be close to the northern Gulf, but not in the 22 
impact area of either hurricane. 23 
 24 
Staff has worked very hard and it’s been very difficult in 25 
trying to deal with the uncertainties regarding this meeting and 26 
the next meeting. 27 
 28 
I also want to thank all the council members for their 29 
flexibility and rearranging schedules and overcoming the many 30 
obstacles that the folks from Mississippi had to overcome in 31 
order to attend this meeting and get us a quorum. 32 
 33 
In hindsight, I think it was worthwhile to have this meeting.  34 
We had talked about canceling it entirely and just skipping a 35 
meeting until November, but we have been able to take final 36 
action on 18, which will be our first VMS requirements in the 37 
reef fish fishery, which is a huge step forward. 38 
 39 
We’ve been talking about if for years and we’re finally going to 40 
see that happen.  I think we did good work on the trip limit 41 
part of the red grouper regulatory amendment and we’ve moved the 42 
IFQ public hearing draft out the door and I think those are 43 
important accomplishments that we were able to do at this 44 
meeting, despite the challenges and obstacles that were in front 45 
of us. 46 
 47 
Let’s just hope we don’t have any hurricanes heading for Fort 48 



 193 

Walton Beach between now and November.  Are there any other 1 
closing comments? 2 
 3 
MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, I would just like to thank you for 4 

your leadership and your patience with this council the last 5 
year.  We are very appreciative that you gave a year of your 6 
life for us to lead us and you’ve done an excellent job. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Thank you, Ms. Walker.  I would like to say 9 

that I felt a lot of support from council members and the staff 10 
during the year and especially a lot of support from my vice 11 
chair, Joe Hendrix.   12 
 13 
I think we worked well together and he was always ready to help 14 
out with tasks when I needed help and took the initiative and 15 
provided a lot of leadership that might not have been visible to 16 
the rest of you, but was certainly valued by me and council 17 
staff.  Thank you, Joe.  Is there any other business to come 18 
before the council? 19 
 20 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I too would like to thank you and Joe both, 21 

Julie.  I would also like to tell Shep if you are going to be 22 
able to be with us in November, would you please let us know?  23 
Some of us maybe would like to do a little roast. 24 
 25 
MR. GRIMES:  I will let you know.  I’ll see how it works out.  26 

That doesn’t sound all that appealing. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN MORRIS:  Any other business to come before the council?  29 

This meeting is adjourned. 30 
 31 
(Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 9:40 o’clock a.m., 32 
October 6, 2005.) 33 
 34 

- - - 35 
36 
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INDEX OF MOTIONS 1 
 2 
PAGE 5:  Motion to hold the election as the last item of 3 
business today.  The motion carried on page 7. 4 
 5 
PAGE 112:  Motion that the Reef Fish Amendment 18A be sent to 6 
the Secretary of Commerce for implementation.  The motion 7 
carried on page 113. 8 
 9 
PAGE 114:  Motion that the preferred alternative in Section 4.7 10 
be Alternative 6: IFQ shares/allocations can be transferred only 11 
to individuals or vessels with a valid commercial reef fish 12 
permit during the first five years of the IFQ program and U.S. 13 
citizens and permanent resident aliens thereafter.  Eligible 14 
individuals must be persons who are U.S. citizens or permanent 15 
resident aliens.  The motion carried on page 114. 16 
 17 
PAGE 115:  Motion to send Amendment 26 to the full council to be 18 
considered for public hearing.  The motion carried on page 119. 19 
 20 
PAGE 121:  Motion to split the amendment and take final action 21 
on the commercial regulations today and at the next meeting take 22 
final action on the recreational portion of the amendment.  The 23 
action carried on page 121. 24 
 25 
PAGE 125:  Motion that under Alternative 6 the preferred 26 
alternative would change from 5,500 to 6,000 pounds.  The motion 27 
carried on page 128. 28 
 29 
PAGE 129:  Motion to send the commercial portion of the red 30 
grouper regulatory amendment to the Secretary of Commerce for 31 
implementation.  The motion carried on page 130. 32 
 33 
PAGE 31:  Motion that Alternative 2 in Section 3.2.2, Action 3 34 
be the preferred alternative: The captain and crew of a for-hire 35 
vessel may not retain any grouper when under charter.  The 36 
motion carried on page 133. 37 
 38 
PAGE 135:  Motion that the next amendment reconsider the 39 
allocation of grouper and to expedite that amendment.  The 40 
motion was tabled on page 136.  41 
 42 
PAGE 137:  Motion that Alternative 2 be removed from the options 43 
paper.  The motion carried on page 137. 44 
 45 
PAGE 137:  Motion that options for 20 percent, 30 percent, and 46 
40 percent be incorporated into Alternative 4.  The motion 47 
carried on page 137.   48 



 196 

 1 
PAGE 137:  Motion to revise Alternative 3 from a percentage of 2 
the level of fishing mortality to CPUE reduction expectations on 3 
red snapper age zero and age one with staff developing 4 
suboptions.  The motion carried on page 137.   5 
 6 
PAGE 137:  Motion that the alternatives in Appendix A, called 7 
Considered but Rejected, be put back into the scoping document.  8 
The motion carried on page 137. 9 
 10 
PAGE 138:  Motion to add alternatives to amend the red snapper 11 
rebuilding plan based on the new assessment and the rebuilding 12 
projections reviewed at this meeting.  The motion carried on 13 
page 140. 14 
 15 
PAGE 140:  Motion that the Reef Fish Amendment 27 portions of 16 
the scoping document apply only to red snapper.  The motion 17 
carried on page 140. 18 
 19 
PAGE 140:  Motion that scoping meetings be deferred until after 20 
the November council meeting.  The motion carried on page 140. 21 
 22 
PAGE 140:  Motion to allow staff to add items, delete other 23 
species options, clean up the document, and bring it back to the 24 
committee and council at the November meeting.  The motion 25 
carried on page 140. 26 
 27 
PAGE 142:  Motion to table the discussion of the aquaculture 28 
amendment until the next meeting.  The motion carried on page 29 
143. 30 
 31 
PAGE 143:  Motion to substitute Mr. McKinney’s changes in Tab G, 32 
Number 5(a) for the language for Action 9 in the options paper.  33 
The motion carried on page 143. 34 
 35 
PAGE 143:  Motion that the Gulf Council support Action Item 2.12 36 
Alternative B (2) (c) that suggests closure be the months of 37 
June, July, and August rather than April, May, and June.  The 38 
motion carried on page 144. 39 
 40 
PAGE 144:  Motion that under the HMS plan Section 2.3.4.2, 41 
regulatory housekeeping, the current preferred alternative is 42 
11.B.  The Gulf Council request the preferred alternative to be 43 
changed to 11.E, which does not differentiate between pelagic 44 
and bottom longline gear in established HMS longline closed 45 
zones.  The motion carried on page 146. 46 
 47 
PAGE 147:  Motion to adopt the proposed prioritized order for 48 
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council amendments: **1. Shrimp Regulatory Amendment for Bycatch 1 
Reduction Criteria of BRDs; **2. Red Snapper Regulatory 2 
Amendment for TAC; **3. Joint Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp 3 
Amendment 14; 4. Reef Fish Amendment 28 Grouper IFQ; 5. 4 
Regulatory Amendments for TAC or TAC of (one or more) (2006 5 
action) a. Greater amberjack; b. vermilion snapper; c. gray 6 
triggerfish.  The back burner is Aquaculture and Reef Fish 7 
Amendment 18B.  The single asterisk means recommended by NOAA 8 
Fisheries and council staff and the double asterisk means 9 
related to litigation.  The motion carried on page 149. 10 
 11 
PAGE 149:  Motion that the council chair and staff develop an 12 
advisory panel to evaluate the role of the SSC and report their 13 
recommendations to the council at the January council meeting.  14 
The motion carried on page 149. 15 
 16 
PAGE 149:  Motion that the SOPPs be amended so that there be no 17 
restriction on the number of consecutive terms that chair and 18 
vice chair can serve.  The motion was tabled on page 150. 19 
 20 
PAGE 150:  Motion that the council go to a five meeting schedule 21 
in 2006.  The motion carried on page 154. 22 
 23 
PAGE 156:  Motion to nominate Robin Riechers from Texas for 24 
chairman.  The motion carried on page 156. 25 
 26 
PAGE 158:  Motion to adopt the revised budget for calendar year 27 
2006 in the amount of $2,480.4K, as indicated in Tab L, Number 28 
3.  The motion carried on page 158. 29 
 30 
PAGE 158:  Motion to allow staff to work a four ten-hour week, 31 
provided that certain weeks of travel and meetings staff would 32 
have to work the full five eight-hour days.  Mr. Swingle and Dr. 33 
Leard would be exempt.  This would be a trial period for up to 34 
January council meeting, at which time the Executive Director 35 
would report the results back to the council, including any 36 
overtime costs that may be involved.  The motion carried on page 37 
159. 38 
 39 
PAGE 162:  Motion that the Gulf Council concur with the South 40 
Atlantic Fishery Management Council’s recommendation for a 41 
control date of June 15, 2004 for Atlantic group Spanish 42 
mackerel.  The motion carried on page 164. 43 
 44 
PAGE 174:  Motion to fully fund a voluntary buyback to reduce 45 
the fleet of federally-permitted vessels where license 46 
limitation or effort control programs are in place.  The motion 47 
carried on page 178. 48 
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 1 
PAGE 177:  Motion to include under the Restoration and Recovery 2 
of Fishing Infrastructure, Number 1, 8, 9, 10, and 12 and under 3 
Rebuilding for Sustainable Fisheries Management 1, 2, 3, and 4.  4 
The motion carried on page 179. 5 
 6 

- - - 7 


